STUDIES ON PHYSICOCHEMICAL AND BIOLOGICAL PROPERTIES OF PROTEASE INHIBITOR FROM EDIBLE MUSHROOM PLEUROTUS FLORIDANUS

Thesis submitted to the Cochin University of Science and Technology Under the Faculty of Science in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

IN

BIOTECHNOLOGY

By

MANZUR ALI P P

Immuno Technology Laboratory Department of Biotechnology Cochin University of Science and Technology Cochin - 682 022, Kerala, India.

DECEMBER 2012

DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the thesis entitled "Studies on physicochemical and biological properties of protease inhibitor from edible mushroom Pleurotus floridanus" is the authentic record of research work carried out by me at the Department of Biotechnology, Cochin University of Science and Technology for my doctoral degree, under the supervision and guidance of Dr. Elyas K K, Professor, Department of Biotechnology, University of Calicut and that no part thereof has previously formed the basis for the award of any degree or diploma, associateship or other similar titles or recognition.

Cochin-22 19.12.2012 Manzur Ali P P

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I am deeply indebted to my mentor and supervising guide Dr. Elyas K K, Professor, Department of Biotechnology, University of Calicut. His logical insight to experimental interpretations, involvement in discussions without any personal barrier and scientific acumen has helped me achieve this humble attempt.

I gratefully acknowledge my sincere gratitude to Prof (Dr) M Chandrasekaran, an inspired teacher who enthused me to rise above myself. His invisible helping paw travelled through out my personal and professional life. His sheer stimulus and encouragement shaped in me a teacher and made my path clear to pursue research in this department.

I am thankful to Dr. Padma Nambisan, co-guide, for invaluable suggestions throughout my research.

I am grateful to Dr. Sarita G Bhat, Head of the Department, a teacher with perfection, for the timely criticism of work and fruitful discussions.

I express my deepest gratitude to Dr. C.S Poulose, my teacher and great motivator of all time.

I am thankful to Dr. Biju A, Principal, M.E.S College Marampally, a good academician who always keep abreast with research developments. I take this opportunity to thank the Management committee and all my colleagues at MES College, Marampally.

I take this opportunity to thank Dr. P A Fathima, former Principal of the college for her support to avail teacher fellowship of UGC and my colleagues Dr. Umesh B T, Ally C Antony, Mini K Paul, Rasya Kareem, Annson Mathews, Vivas Salim, Shiji, Neelima, Anu, Lina, Remya, Fouziya, Nimsi, Sumayya and Femina.

Special thanks go to my FIP friends Sri. Sabu M.K and Dr. Sopna V Muhammed with whom I have shared many memorable moments and hardships. Their help, co-operation, and inspiration throughout this work is greatly acknowledged.

Thanks are also due to my ITL fraternity. I fall short of words to express gratitude to Sapna my wife, to Rekha Mol who always kept the lab uncluttered, Ramesh sir for his motivation, and to industrious Abraham who kept the lab lively.

Special regards to my daughter Athena as she had to endure her play time in the laboratory with us.

I owe my deepest gratitude to Babu ammavan and family, a well-wisher, for their untiring help in my life.

I take this opportunity to thank my friends Subair, Mujeeb, Jaimon, Dr. Yahya, Manoj Narayanan and Madhu K Mani for their help, co-operation, and inspiration throughout this work.

I am grateful to FIP friends of the department Mr. Siju M Varghese and Mrs. Vijaya Manoj for their encouragement and support.

I greatly acknowledge the co-operation and help received from MGL research scholars Raghul Subin, Jeena Augustine, Smitha, Helvin, Linda, Harisree, Mridula and Noble

Thanks are also due to my friends at the MTL, Neuroscience and Plant Biotechnology Laboratory, Department of Biotechnology for their help and support. Special regards to Mrs. Roselin, Cikesh, Mrs. Manjula, Mrs. Bindiya, Karthik, Binoy, Kora P Kuruvila, Smijin, Jayanarayanan and Naijil

Special regards to Dr. Jayachandran, Dr. Rajeevkumar, Dr. Keerthi, Dr. Indu C Nair and Dr. Sabu, my seniors of Biotechnology department, CUSAT

I am thankful to the office staff Shahnas Beegum, Sudhi, Fathima, Roshan, Ravichettan and Rasheed. My deep sense of gratitude to former office staff Smt. Shanthakumari, Smt. Usha, Smt. Ajitha, Smt. Ratna Bai and Sri. Ismail is acknowledged.

I owe my deepest gratitude to my parents, my father who instilled values and principles of life, inculcated distinctiveness and his encouragement without which it would not have been possible to embark upon this journey in life, my mother for her endurance and teaching me to sustain and work untiringly, my sisters Ummusalma and Khyrunnisa, my brothers Nawshad Ali, Imthias Ali and Mehboob Ali, brothers-in-law, sisters-in-law, nieces and nephews. I would also like to thank Kuttan, Liji, Jyothiraj and mother-in-law for their support.

The teacher fellowship awarded by the UGC is duly acknowledged.

Manzur Ali P P

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

%	-	Percentage
°C	-	Degree Celsius
μg	-	microgram
μL	-	microlitre
μΜ	-	micromole
nM	-	nanomole
A ₂₈₀	-	Absorbance at 280 nm
A ₂₅₃	-	Absorbance at 253 nm
BLAST	-	Basic Local Alignment Search Tool
BAEE	-	$N\alpha$ -Benzoyl-L-Arginine Ethyl Ester
bp	-	base pair
AIDS	-	Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
Arg	-	Arginine
Asn	-	Aparagine
Asp	-	Aspartate
ATP	-	Adenosine tri phosphate
BAPNA	-	α - <i>N</i> -benzoyl-DL-arginine- <i>p</i> -nitroanilide
BSA	-	Bovine serum albumin
C18	-	Octadecyl bonded Silica
Cys	-	Cysteine
Da	-	Dalton
DEAE	-	Diethyl amino ethyl
DMSO	-	Dimethyl sulphoxide
DNA	-	Deoxyribonucleic acid

dNTP	-	Deoxyribonucleotide triphosphate		
DEPC	-	Diethyl pyrocarbonate		
DW	-	Distilled water		
EDTA	-	Ethylene diamine tetra acetic acid		
EtBr	-	Ethidium bromide		
Fig.	-	Figure		
FPLC	-	Fast protein liquid chromatography		
g	-	gram		
Glu	-	Glutamic acid		
Gly	-	Glycine		
HPLC	-	High performance liquid chromatograpghy		
HCl	-	Hydrochloric acid		
His	-	Histidine		
h	-	Hours		
IC ₅₀	-	Molar concentration of the inhibitor that		
		gives 50% of the target enzyme activity		
ICP-AES	-	Inductively coupled plasma atomic		
		emission spectroscopy		
kDa	-	Kilo Dalton		
K _m	-	Michaelis-Menten constant		
Ki	-	Dissociation constant		
Lys	-	Lysine		
М	-	Molar		
(M _r)	-	Relative molecular weight		
mg	-	milligram		
mL	-	millilitre		

mm	-	millimetre
NBS	-	N-Bromo succinamide
OD	-	Optical density
PAGE	-	Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
PEG	-	Polyethylene glycol
pI	-	Isoelectric point
PI	-	Protease inhibitor
PMSF	-	Phenyl methyl sulphonyl fluoride
rpm	-	Revolutions per minute
RP	-	Reverse phase
SDS	-	Sodium dodecyl sulphate
Ser	-	Serine
sp.	-	Species
TCA	-	Trichloro acetic acid
ТРСК	-	N- tosyl-L-phenylalanyl chloromethyl ketone
TEMED	-	N-N-N'-N'-Tetramethyl ethylene diamine
Thr	-	Threonine
V _{max}	-	Maximal velocity

CONTENTS

1.	INTRODUCTION	1
1.1	Objectives of the present study	7
2.	REVIEW OF LITERATURE	9
2.1	Proteases	9
2.2	Classification of proteases	10
2.2.1	Serine proteases	11
2.2.2	Aspartic proteases	11
2.2.3	Cysteine/thiol proteases	11
2.2.4	Metalloproteases	12
2.3	Protease inhibitors	12
2.4	Source of protease inhibitors	13
2.4.1	Prokaryote-derived protease inhibitors	14
2.4.2	Fungal derived inhibitors	17
2.4.3	Plant-derived protease inhibitors	20
2.4.4	Animal-derived protease inhibitors	24
2.5	Classification of protease inhibitors	27
2.5.1	Small molecule inhibitors	27
2.5.2	Proteinaceous inhibitors	27
2.6	Mechanism of inhibition	32
2.6.1	Canonical inhibitors	32
2.6.2	Non-canonical inhibitors	36
2.6.3	Serpins	36
2.7	Purification of protease inhibitors	39
2.8	Characterization of protease inhibitors	41
2.8.1	pH and temperature stability	41
2.8.2	Effect of metal ions	42
2.8.3	Effect of oxidizing and reducing agents	43
2.8.4	Effect of detergents	44
2.8.5	Effect of chemical modifiers	45
2.8.6	Fluorescence binding studies	46
2.8.7	Kinetics of inhibition	46
2.9	Application studies	48
2.9.1	Pesticidal protease inhibitors	48
2.9.2	Control of proteases in pathogenesis	52
2.10	Pleurotus floridanus	56
3.	MATERIALS AND METHODS	59
3.1	Screening of mushrooms for protease inhibitor	59
3.1.1	Mushrooms for the study	59

3.1.2	Extraction and recovery of protease inhibitor	59			
3.1.3	Analytical methods				
3.1.3.1	Protease inhibitor assay	59			
3.1.3.1.1	Caseinolytic assay	60			
3.1.3.1.2	Assay using BAPNA	61			
3.1.3.2	Protein estimation	61			
3.1.3.3	Specific activity	62			
3.2	Selection of potential source and isolation of protease inhibitor	62			
3.2.1	Extraction and recovery of protease inhibitor	62			
3.2.2	Ammonium sulphate precipitation	62			
3.2.3	Dialysis	63			
3.2.3.1	Pretreatment of dialysis tube	63			
3.2.3.2	Dialysis Procedure	64			
3.3	Identification of the selected mushroom	64			
3.3.1	Template preparation for PCR	64			
3.3.2	Primer sequence	65			
3.3.3	PCR Mix composition	65			
3.3.4	PCR conditions	66			
3.3.5	Agarose gel electrophoresis	66			
3.3.6	DNA sequencing	66			
3.4 2.4.1	A mmonium subsets presidentian	6/			
3.4.1	Distance	67			
3.4.2		67			
3.4.3	Ion exchange chromatography	67			
3.4.3.1	Purification using DEAE sepharose column	67			
3.4.4	Affinity chromatography	68			
3.4.4.1	Preparation of CNBr-activated sepharose 4B	68			
3.4.4.2	Coupling of trypsin	68			
3.4.4.3	Purification using trypsin-affinity chromatography	69			
3.4.5	Protease inhibitor purification by sephadex G-100 gel filtration	60			
3 1 5 1	Chromatography Propagation of column	69 70			
3.4.3.1	Semala apparentiation and emplication	70			
3.4.5.2	Sample preparation and application	70			
3.4.0	Calculation of yield of protein, yield of protease inhibitor activity	71			
2.4.7	and fold of purification	71			
3.4.7	Reverse-phase HPLC	71			
3.5	Characterization of protease inhibitor	71			
3.5.1	Electrophoretic methods	72			
3.5.1.1	Native polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis	77			
3.5.1.1.1	Gel preparation	77			
3.5.1.2	Sodium dodecyl sulphate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)	78			
352	(JDJ-1 AOL) Mass by MAI DLTOF	70			
5.5.4	$\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{M}} = \mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{M}} $	19			

3.5.3	Isoelectric focusing	79
3.5.3.1	Rehydration of sample with IPG strip	80
3.5.3.2	Isoelectric focusing of the inhibitor	80
3.5.3.3	Staining and 2-D electrophoresis	81
3.5.4	Activity staining	81
3.5.5	Analysis of protease inhibitor by Dot-Blot method	82
3.5.6	Continuous rate spectrophotometric assay	83
3.5.7	Qualitative detection of inhibition by HPLC	83
3.5.8	Effect of temperature on inhibitor stability	84
3.5.9	Stability of protease inhibitor at different pH	84
3.5.10	Effect of various metal ions on protease inhibitor activity	84
3.5.11	Metal chelation of protease inhibitor using EDTA	85
3.5.12	Metal ion concentration of protease inhibitor	85
3.5.13	Effect of various detergents on protease inhibitor activity	85
3.5.14	Effect of oxidizing agents on protease inhibitor activity	86
3.5.15	Effect of reducing agents	86
3.5.16	Chemical modification of amino acids in protease inhibitor	86
3.5.17	Effect of acid treatment on protease inhibitor	87
3.5.18	Effect of protease treatment on protease inhibitor	88
3.5.19	Intrinsic fluorescence spectroscopy	88
3.5.20	Peptide mass fingerprinting	88
3.5.21	Specificity of protease inhibitor	88
3.5.21.1	Assay of chymotrypsin inhibitory activity	89
3.5.21.2	Assay of elastase, thermolysin and proteinase K inhibitory activity	89
3.5.22	Stoichiometry of protease-protease inhibitor interaction	89
3.5.23	Kinetic studies of inhibition	90
3.6	Application studies	90
3.6.1	Inhibition of midgut proteases	90
3.6.2	Evaluation of protease inhibitor activity against proteases derived	
	from different microbial sources	91
4.	RESULTS	93
4.1	Screening of mushrooms for protease inhibitor	93
4.1.1	Selection of potential source and isolation of protease inhibitor	
	from mushroom	94
4.2	Identification of the selected mushroom	95
4.3	Purification of protease inhibitor	96
4.3.1	Ion exchange chromatography	97
4.3.2 1 3 3	Annuly chromatography Gel filtration chromatography	99 100
4.3.4	HPLC profile of the inhibitor	102
4.4	Characterization of the inhibitor	103
4.4.1	Molecular mass determination by MALDI-TOF	103

4.4.2	Isoelectric focusing and 2D electrophoresis	103
4.4.3	Activity staining	105
4.4.4	Analysis of protease inhibitor by Dot-Blot method	105
4.4.5	Continuous rate spectrophotometric assay	100
4.4.6	Qualitative detection of inhibition by HPLC	107
4.4.7	Effect of temperature	108
4.4.8	Effect of pH	109
4.4.9	Effect of metal ions	110
4.4.10	Metal chelation of protease inhibitor using EDTA	111
4.4.11	Effect of detergents	112
4.4.12	Effect of oxidizing agents	113
4.4.13	Effect of reducing agents	114
4.4.14	Chemical modifications of amino acids in protease inhibitor	115
4.4.15	Effect of acid treatment on protease inhibitor	118
4.4.16	Effect of protease treatment on inhibitor	119
4.4.17	Binding studies of inhibitor using flourimetry	120
4.4.18	Peptide mass fingerprinting	121
4.4.19	Specificity of the inhibitor	122
4.4.20	Stoichiometry of protease-protease inhibitor interaction	123
4.4.21	Kinetic studies of inhibition	124
4.5	Application studies	125
4.5.1	Inhibition of midgut protease of Papilio demoleus (Lepidoptera:	
	Papilionidae)	125
4.5.2	Evaluation of protease inhibitor activity against proteases derived	
	from different microbial sources	126
5.	DISCUSSION	127
6.	SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION	145
7.	REFERENCES	151
	LIST OF PUBLICATIONS	205

1 Introduction

Protease inhibitors are found abundantly in numerous plants, animals and microorganisms, owing their significance to their application in the study of enzyme structures, reaction mechanisms and also their utilization in pharmacology and agriculture. They are (synthetic/natural) substances that act directly on proteases to lower the catalytic rate. Although most of these inhibitory proteins are directed against serine proteases, some target cysteine, aspartyl or metalloproteases (Bode and Huber, 1992). Protease inhibitors are essential for regulating the activity of their corresponding proteases and play key regulatory roles in many biological processes. Applications of protease inhibitors are intimately connected to the proteases they inhibit; an overview of proteases with the modes of regulation of their proteolytic activity is discussed.

Proteases are classified as hydrolases, enzymes that catalyze the hydrolytic cleavage of specific peptide bonds in their target proteins. These enzymes are extensively distributed in nearly all plants, animals and microorganisms (Christeller, 2005; Haq et al., 2004; Joanitti et al., 2006; Lawrence and Koundal, 2002; Mosolov et al., 2001a; Mosolov and Valueva, 2005; Neurath, 1989; Ryan, 1990; Supuran et al., 2002; Valueva and Mosolov, 2004). In higher organisms, nearly 2% of the genes code for these enzymes (Barrett et al., 2001), which are classified based on the functional group present at the active site into four i.e., serine proteases, aspartic proteases, cysteine proteases, and metalloproteases (Hartley, 1960).

Proteases are indispensable to the maintenance and survival of organisms and play key roles in many biological processes, where the proteolytic events catalyzed by these enzymes serve as mediators of signal initiation, transmission and termination in many of the cellular events such as inflammation, apoptosis, blood clotting and hormone processing pathways (Ivanov et al., 2006). Proteases

Chapter 1

are responsible either directly or indirectly for all bodily functions including cell growth, differentiation, death (apoptosis), cell nutrition, intra- and extra-cellular protein turnover (house-keeping and repair), cell migration and invasion, and fertilization and implantation. These functions extend from the cellular level to the organ and organism level to produce cascade systems such as homeostasis and inflammation and complex processes at all levels of physiology and pathophysiology.

Activation and inactivation of protease cascades are closely controlled at different regulatory levels such as protease gene transcription, mRNA translation, zymogen activation (all proteases are biosynthesized as large inactive precursors called proproteins or zymogens), substrate specificity, enzyme kinetics and by means of enzyme inhibitors. Most animal species synthesize a variety of protease inhibitors with different specificities, whose function is to prevent unwanted proteolysis. Any system that encompasses normal and abnormal bodily functions must have effective regulatory counterparts, i.e. protease inhibitors. Hence, the research interest in protease inhibitors have been traditionally developed by natural product screening for lead compounds with subsequent optimization or by empirical substrate-based methods (West and Fairlie, 1995).

Proteases are also involved in various disease states. For instance, the destruction of the extracellular matrix of articular cartilage and bone in arthritic joints is thought to be mediated by excessive proteolysis activity (Royston, 1996). In emphysema, gingivitis, tumor invasion and inflammatory infections, it is suggested that tissue destruction is by proteases (Royston, 1996; Salzet, 2002). Among the enzymes involved in extracellular matrix degradation, a few serine proteases (elastase, collagenase, cathepsin G) are able to solubilise fibrous proteins such as elastin and collagen (Berquin and Sloane, 1996; Sloane et al., 1986). Given the specific recognition by proteases of defined amino acid sequences, it may be possible to inhibit these enzymes when they are involved in

pathological processes. Hence, potent inhibitors have to be developed as new therapeutic agents. Moreover, some of the protease inhibitors isolated from invertebrate sources are rather specific towards individual mammalian serine proteases offering huge opportunities for medical applications (Royston, 1996).

In mammals, approximately 3–5% of the plasma proteins are protease inhibitors (Laskowski and Kato, 1980). The protease inhibitors are of two basic functional classes, the active-site inhibitors that bind to the active site of the target protease and inactivate its ability to hydrolyze all substrates and the α^2 macroglobulins which operate by the unique process of molecular entrapment. In American horseshoe crab, *Limulus polyphemus*, the plasma protease inhibitor, α 2macroglobulin, is the third most abundant protein in the plasma (Enghild et al., 1990). α 2-macroglobulin at concentrations of 2–4 mg/mL is one of the most abundant proteins of human plasma, (Sottrup-Jensen, 1989) and is also the second-most abundant protein in plasma of cephalopods like Sepia (Vanhoorelbeke et al., 1993). Inhibitors of serine proteases are reported to block entry of merozoites of *Plasmodium* into erythrocytes (Breton et al., 1992). Low molecular mass protease inhibitors directed against key proteases responsible for virulence have shown promising results as therapeutic agents in a variety of conditions of parasitic diseases (Cohen et al., 1991; Engel et al., 1998a; McKerrow, 1999; Wasilewski et al., 1996).

During cell and tissue development and organism homeostasis, the protease signaling pathways work normally and are tightly controlled. Inappropriate proteolysis has a major role in cancer as well as cardiovascular, inflammatory, neurodegenerative, bacterial, viral and parasitic diseases. Because excessive proteolysis can be prevented by blocking the appropriate proteases, this area is widely explored by pharmaceutical companies (Abbenante and Fairlie, 2005). The history of drugs designed to suppress protease activity dates back to the 1950s. It has been more than 50 years since the first two drugs that affect protease signaling: heparin and the vitamin K analogue warfarin, which target the

Chapter 1

blood coagulation cascade, were brought into clinical practice to treat thrombosis. Many new protease inhibitors are currently in development, with at least 50 different proteases being considered as potential targets. Several targets being identified using animal models, particularly rodent knockouts, and then used to screen for inhibitors, whereas others were rationally developed using structurebased drug design. Judging by the new compounds currently being tested in advanced clinical trials and the number of New Drug Application (NDA) for agents that are directed at protease targets, a boom of new therapies based on protease inhibition can be expected in the coming years (Turk, 2006).

In plants, protease inhibitors are accumulated in response to mechanical wounding (Valueva et al., 2001), UV-radiation (Conconi et al., 1996), lesion by insects (Bergey et al., 1996) or phytopathogenic microorganisms (Valueva et al., 2003). Many phytopathogenic fungi produce extracellular proteinases (Kalashnikova et al., 2003), suggesting an active role in the development of diseases (Sara and Heale, 1990). One of the important defense strategies found in plants to combat predators involves protease inhibitors, effective in particular against phytophagous insects and microorganisms. The defensive capabilities of plant protease inhibitors rely on inhibition of proteases present in insect guts or secreted by microorganisms, causing a reduction in the availability of amino acids necessary for their growth and development (Lawrence and Koundal, 2002). Present methods of crop protection rely mainly on the use of chemical pesticides. Recent studies focused on exploiting protease inhibitors as it confers some protection to plants and crops. Studies using artificial diets containing plant derived protease inhibitors targeting particular class of proteinases in the insect gut have demonstrated that these proteins retard growth and development in a wide range of insect pests. Disrupting ability of insects to digest protein by transforming plant genomes with proteinaceous protease inhibitors provides an alternative approach to pest control.

Introduction

To limit the harmful effects of synthetic molecules on environment and human health, plant genetic engineering was proposed as an alternative to create insect-resistant plants. Among the proteins exhibiting insecticidal effects originating from plants, protease inhibitors (PIs) emerged as an interesting alternative strategy for insect pest control (Lawrence and Koundal, 2002; Reeck et al., 1997) using genetic engineering. Through binding to digestive proteases of phytophagous insects, PIs impair protein digestion (Broadway and Duffey, 1986).

Rawlings assigned protease inhibitors in to families and clans based on the similarity of amino acid sequence or comparison of tertiary structure (Rawlings, 2010) and this classification is implemented in MEROPS database of inhibitors (www.merops.sanger.ac.uk). The classification of protein peptidase inhibitors is continually revised and currently the inhibitors are grouped into 71 families based on comparisons of protein sequences. These families can be further grouped into 38 clans based on the highest level of evolutionary divergence such that all the sequences in the same clan are evolutionarily related despite there being limited sequence similarity. It has been shown that structural similarities persist between related proteins despite there being no significant sequence similarity (Chothia and Lesk, 1986).

The microorganisms of prokaryotic domains of archaeabacteria and eubacteria and the kingdom of fungi, including higher fungi or mushrooms, constitute important sources of protease inhibitors. The number and diversity of proteases found in microorganisms (Rao et al., 1998) and higher fungi (Sabotič et al., 2007b) make them an inexhaustible source of novel protease inhibitors with unique features. Microorganisms that are generally recognized as safe and edible mushrooms offer a valuable source of such novel protease inhibitors that would also be acceptable for use in crops for human consumption. Microbial protease inhibitors are versatile in their structure and mechanism of inhibition in ways that differ from those of other sources.

Chapter 1

Mushrooms are nutritionally functional food as well as a source of physiologically beneficial and nontoxic medicines. In order of decreasing cultivated tonnage of mushrooms, *Lentinus* (shiitake), *Pleurotus* (oyster), *Auricularia* (mu-er), *Flammulina* (enokitake), *Tremella* (yin-er), *Hericium* and *Grifola* (maitake) have various degrees of immunomodulatory, lipid-lowering, antitumor, and other beneficial or therapeutic health effects without any significant toxicity. Although the data for this functional food classes are not as strong as those for other functional foods such as cruciferous vegetables, they deserve serious investigation due to their potential usefulness in preventing or treating serious health conditions such as cancer, acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) and hypercholesterolemia. Additionally, there is a need for epidemiological evidence of the role of this functional food class.

There are numerous studies on inhibitors in other life forms but the study in fungi is limited to the yeast inhibitors of endogenous proteases A and B (Biedermann et al., 1980; Maier et al., 1979), low molecular inhibitors of *Pleurotus ostreatus* (Dohmae et al., 1995), serine protease inhibitor from *Lentinus edodes* (Odani et al., 1999), proteinase inhibitor from *Trametes versicolor* (Zuchowski and Grzywnowicz, 2006), trypsin specific inhibitors from *Clitocybe nebularis*, CnSPIs (Avanzo et al., 2009) and Cospin (PIC1) from *Coprinopsis cinerea* (Sabotič et al., 2012). Structural and mechanistic studies of mycocypins, clitocypins and macrocypins, a group of cysteine protease inhibitors isolated from the mushrooms *Clitocybe nebularis* and *Macrolepiota procera* are also reported (Renko et al., 2010).

In this context, an attempt was made to screen for the presence of proteinaceous protease inhibitors from the fruiting body of mushrooms not hitherto subjected to this study.

Objectives of the present study

Mushrooms have been used in folk medicine throughout the world since ancient times. Attempts have been made in many parts of the world to explore the use of mushrooms and their metabolites for the treatment of a variety of human ailments. A mushroom characteristically contains many different bioactive compounds with diverse biological activity, with the content and bioactivity of the compounds depending on the preparation and consumption of mushroom. It is estimated that approximately 50% of the annual 5 million metric tons of cultivated edible mushrooms contain functional "nutraceutical" or medicinal properties. In this context, an attempt was made to screen locally available mushrooms for protease inhibitor with the anticipation of its use in possible therapeutic and biocontrol applications.

Thus, the primary objectives of the present study included

- Screening of mushrooms for protease inhibitors.
- Isolation and purification of the inhibitor.
- Biophysical and biochemical characterization of protease inhibitor.
- Application of protease inhibitor in inhibition of lepedopteran and microbial proteases.

2.1 Proteases

Proteolytic enzymes are degradative enzymes that catalyze the cleavage of peptide bonds in proteins. Proteases are physiologically important group of enzymes and extensively explored its potential in commercial fields. Being essentially indispensable to the maintenance and survival of their host organism, proteases play key roles in many biological processes. These enzymes are widely distributed in nearly all plants, animals and microorganisms, and in higher organisms, proteases have adapted to the wide range of conditions (variations in pH, reductive environment and so on) and use different catalytic mechanisms for substrate hydrolysis (Joanitti et al., 2006; Lawrence and Koundal, 2002; Ryan, 1990). Advances in analytical techniques have demonstrated that proteases perform highly specific and selective modifications of proteins such as activation of proenzyme by limited proteolysis, blood clotting and lysis of fibrin clots, and processing and transport of secretory proteins across the membranes.

Their involvement in the life cycle of disease-causing organisms make them ideal targets for developing therapeutics against fatal, dreadful diseases like malaria, cancer and AIDS. Proteolytic enzymes participate in essential physiological functions (digestion, embryonic development, cell-cycle regulation, wound healing, angiogenesis, apoptosis, antigen presentation and leukocyte migration) and human pathological process, such as arthritis, cardiovascular disorders, cancer blood clotting and hormone processing pathways (Ivanov et al., 2006). Proteases of microorganisms are involved in protein turnover, microconidial germination, hyphal fusion and gene expression (Chung and Goldberg, 1981; Lecadet et al., 1977; Leighton and Stock., 1970).

Despite the fact that these enzymes are indispensable to the cells and organisms that host them, they may cause serious damage when over expressed or present in higher concentrations. For this reason the activities of these enzymes need to be strictly regulated and controlled (Rawlings, 2010; Rawlings et al., 2004a). One important control mechanism involves interaction of the active enzymes with proteins that form less active or fully inactive complexes with their cognate enzymes, and are called protease inhibitors (PIs).

2.2 Classification of proteases

Proteases are classified in subgroup 4 of group 3 (hydrolases) by the Nomenclature Committee of the International Union of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology. Proteases are grossly subdivided into two major groups, i.e., exopeptidases and endopeptidases, depending on their site of action. Exopeptidases cleave the peptide bond proximal to the amino or carboxy termini of the substrate, whereas endopeptidases cleave peptide bonds distant from the termini of the substrate. Based on the functional group present at the active site, proteases are further classified into four prominent groups, i.e., serine proteases (3.4.21), aspartic proteases (3.4.23), cysteine proteases (3.4.22), and metalloproteases (3.4.24) (Hartley, 1960). There are a few miscellaneous proteases which do not precisely fit into the standard classification, e.g., ATPdependent proteases which require ATP for activity (Menon and Goldberg, 1987). Each family of peptidases has been assigned a code letter denoting the type of catalysis, i.e., S, C, A, M, or U for serine, cysteine, aspartic, metallo-, or unknown type, respectively.

2.2.1 Serine proteases

Serine proteases are characterized by the presence of a serine group in their active site. They are abundant among viruses, bacteria, and eukaryotes, suggesting that they are crucial to the organisms. The group shares a common reaction mechanism consisting of a common catalytic triad of the three amino acids, serine (nucleophile), aspartate (electrophile), and histidine (base). Although the geometric orientations of these residues are similar, the protein folds are quite different, forming a typical example of a convergent evolution. Based on their structural similarities, serine proteases have been grouped into 20 families. Alkaline protease and subtilisin are the largest families of serine proteases.

2.2.2 Aspartic proteases

Aspartic acid proteases or acidic proteases depend on aspartic acid residues for their catalytic activity. Generally aspartic proteases show maximal activity at low pH (pH 3 to 4) and have isoelectric points in the range of pH 3 to 4.5. They have been grouped into three families, namely, pepsin (A1), retropepsin (A2), and enzymes from pararetroviruses (Barett, 1995). The members of families A1 and A2 are known to be related to each other, while those of family A3 show some relatedness to A1 and A2. The members of the pepsin family have a bilobal structure with the active site cleft located between the lobes (Sielecki et al., 1991). The active-site aspartic acid residue is situated within the motif Asp-Xaa-Gly, in which Xaa can be Serine or Threonine.

2.2.3 Cysteine/thiol proteases

Cysteine proteases occur in both prokaryotes and eukaryotes. About 20 families of cysteine proteases have been recognized. The activity of all cysteine proteases depends on a catalytic dyad consisting of cysteine and histidine. The order of Cys and His (Cys-His or His-Cys) residues differs among the families (Barett, 1994). Generally, cysteine proteases are active only in the presence of reducing agents. Based on their side chain specificity, they are broadly divided into four groups: (i) papain-like, (ii) trypsin-like with preference for cleavage at the arginine residue,(iii) specific to glutamic acid, and (iv) others. Papain is the best-known cysteine protease.

2.2.4 Metalloproteases

Metalloproteases are the most diverse of the catalytic types of proteases. They are characterized by the requirement for a divalent metal ion for their activity. They include enzymes from a variety of origins such as collagenases from higher organisms, hemorrhagic toxins from snake venoms, and thermolysin from bacteria (Hibbs et al., 1985; Okada et al., 1986; Shannon et al., 1989; Weaver et al., 1977; Wilhelm et al., 1987). About 30 families of metalloproteases have been recognized, of which 17 contain only endopeptidases, 12 contain only exopeptidases, and 1 (M3) contains both endo and exopeptidases. Based on the specificity of their action, metalloproteases can be divided into four groups, (i) neutral, (ii) alkaline, (iii) *Myxobacter* I and (iv) *Myxobacter* II. Thermolysin, a neutral protease, is the most thoroughly characterized member of clan MA. Histidine residues from the HEXXH motif serve as Zn ligands, and Glu has a catalytic function (Weaver et al., 1977).

2.3 Protease inhibitors

Proteases are involved in highly sophisticated essential biological processes, both in prokaryotic and eukaryotic cells. Proteolysis in physiological conditions is an irreversible reaction; the need for precise control of peptidases is obvious. The proteolysis regulation occurs at multiple levels, including protease gene transcription and translation, and, most importantly, at the protein level as zymogen activation and the most importantly by inhibitors of peptidases.

Protease inhibitors are one of the most abundant classes of proteins that are found in numerous plants, animals and microorganisms (Laskowski and Kato, 1980) and they have received greater significance owing to their potential as useful tools for the study of enzyme structures, reaction mechanisms, and their utilization in pharmacology and agriculture (Ahn et al., 2004; Imada, 2005; Robert, 2005). They are recognized as defense proteins since they control protease activities and are of vital importance in not only regulating many proteolytic

Chapter 2

processes involved in the mobilization of tissue proteins but also in the processing precursors of proteins. Specific and selective protease inhibitors are powerful tools for inactivating target proteases in the pathogenic processes of human diseases such as emphysema, arthritis, pancreatitis, thrombosis, high blood pressure, muscular dystrophy, cancer and AIDS (Bijina et al., 2011a). Protease inhibitors which specifically inhibit the essential proteases in the life cycle of organisms causing mortal diseases such as malaria, AIDS and cancer can be used in drug design to prevent propagation of these causative agents (Johnson and Pellecchia, 2006). Protease inhibitors can be employed effectively as defence tools by virtue of their anti-nutritional interaction against insects that possess alkaline guts and which depend predominantly on serine proteases for digestion of plant material (Ryan, 1990). Microbial food spoilage is yet another area of global concern and it has been estimated that as much as 25% of all food produced is lost post-harvest owing to microbial activity. Application of natural protease inhibitors could be an effective means to extend the shelf life of proteinaceous foods including milk, meat and seafood, by preventing or retarding proteolysis caused by the action of endogenous tissue proteases and exogenous microbial proteases during food processing and preservation (Bijina et al., 2011b).

2.4 Source of protease inhibitors

Protease inhibitors are of very common occurrence, having been isolated and characterized from a large number of organisms, including plants, animals and microorganisms (Habib and Fazili, 2007). Naturally occurring PIs are essential for regulating the activity of their corresponding proteases and play key regulatory roles in many biological processes. The importance of the control of proteolytic activity by inhibitors in physiological processes is demonstrated by the fact that inhibitor molecules exceed 10% of the total protein in human plasma.

2.4.1 Prokaryote-derived protease inhibitors

Protein inhibitors of peptidases are grouped in clans and families based on the evolutionary and structural relationship among, inferred from the comparison of tertiary structure and/or amino acid sequence all modern-day inhibitors. Out of families of proteinase inhibitors listed in the MEROPS database 71 (www.merops.ac.uk, updated on Jan. 25, 2010) only 18 families were recognized in prokaryotes (Table 2.1). Significantly, with some remarkable exceptions, the occurrence of individual types of inhibitors is limited to few bacterial species scattered among phylogenetically distinct orders or even phyla of microbiota. The most abundant peptidase inhibitors in prokaryotic cells are homologous to a2macroglobulin (family I39), serine carboxypeptidase inhibitor (family I51), α-1peptidase inhibitor (family I4) and ecotin (family I11). Analysis of prokaryotic genomes available in the MEROPS database indicates that serpins are the third most abundant family of protease inhibitors in microbiota. They are found in 17 out of 55 and in 88 out of 662 fully sequenced genomes of Archaea and Bacteria, respectively. That means serpins are far more prevalent in the former super kingdom (31% of total gene count) than the latter (13%). Serpins are scattered among three (Korarchaeota, Crenarchaeota, Euryarchaeota) out of five evolutionary lineages of Archaea and in twelve phyla (out of 28) of Bacteria, including Acidobacteria, Aquificae, Bacteroidetes, Chlamydiae, Chloroflexi, Cyanobacteria, Dictyoglomi, Gemmatimonadetes, Firmicutes, Proteobacteria, Thermotogae and Verrucomicrobia. Interestingly, with the exception of three species of the Bacteroidetes phylum (Bacteroides ovatus, Bacteroides uniformis and Prevotella copi) which are human commensal bacteria, serpins are almost exclusively present in benign environmental microbiota (Kantyka et al., 2010).

Ecotin, a serine protease inhibitor found in the periplasm of *Escherichia coli* is a competitive inhibitor that strongly inhibits trypsin, chymotrypsin and elastase, and many other serine proteases with comparable potencies (Chung et al., 1983). The inhibitor was purified and its reactive site P1 residue was determined

to be Met84, which lies within a disulfide-bonded protein segment (McGrath et al., 1991b). *Streptomyces* subtilisin inhibitor (SSI) is the first proteinaceous protease inhibitor isolated from the culture filtrate of *Streptomyces albogriseolus* S-3253 and shows strong inhibitory activity against alkaline serine proteases such as subtilisin (Murao et al., 1972). Most of the extracellular inhibitory proteins discovered to date have been isolated from *Streptomyces* species and classified as members of the *Streptomyces* subtilisin inhibitor (SSI) family on the basis of their similar structures and protease inhibitor specificities (Laskowski and Kato, 1980). Although its structure-function relationship has been studied extensively by various physicochemical techniques, its biological significance in nature is little known (Hiromi et al., 1985).

There are a number of prokaryote proteins claimed to be peptidase inhibitors, but have not been fully characterized. The sequence of a proteinase inhibitor unrelated to that of any other peptidase inhibitor from Bacillus subtilis inhibited the intracellular subtilisin ISP-I from the same organism was isolated and characterized its Ki (Nishino and Murao, 1986; Shiga et al., 1993). Similarly an extracellular inhibitor of trypsin, chymotrypsin and subtilisin was isolated from Bacillus brevis and named BbrPI (Shiga et al., 1992). The sequence contained no cysteine residues and was unrelated to that of any other peptidase inhibitor. A bacterial mutant strain deficient in BbrPI showed higher sensitivity to trypsin which suggests that the inhibitor may have a protective role from attack by exogenous proteinases (Shiga et al., 1995). Sporulation in B. subtilis is governed by one of the sigma factors, in particular sigma factor K which is synthesized as a precursor and processed by the membrane metallopeptidase SpoIVFB (family M50). By associating with two other proteins, SpoIVFA and BofA, the peptidase is inactive. SpoIVFB can cleave SpoIVFA at multiple sites, which leaves the possibility that BofA is a peptidase inhibitor (Zhou and Kroos, 2004).

Presence of small molecule inhibitors may partially explain the paucity of protein inhibitors in prokaryotes. Besides inhibitors that are proteins, some

bacteria synthesize peptides and derivatives of peptides that are efficient peptidase inhibitors. Perhaps the best known of these is leupeptin (*N*-acetyl-L-leucyl-Lleucyl-D,L-argininaldehyde) from *Streptomyces exfoliates* inhibits a wide range of serine, cysteine and threonine-type peptidases, including trypsin , neuroendocrinespecific mammalian subtilisin-related endoproteases (PACE4), calpain, clostripain and the trypsin-like activity of the proteasome. Other small molecule inhibitors produced by actinomycetes include bestatin and amastatin (inhibitors of aminopeptidases) and tyrostatin, which inhibits sedolisin (family S53) (Kantyka et al., 2010).

Table 2.1 Distribution of protein	inhibitors of	proteases :	from (different	clans
and families of prokaryotes.					

			Homologous genes		
Clan	Family	Type of Inhibitor	Bacteria (out of 662 fully sequenced genomes)	Archaea (out of 55 fully sequenced genomes)	Reference
IA	I1	Ovomucoid	11	1	(Laskowski and Kato, 1980; Lu et al., 2001)
				-	(Ascenzi et al., 2003; Beierlein et al.,
IB	12	Aprotinin α1-peptidase	8	0	(Roberts et al.,
ID	I4	inhibitor	88	17	2004)
JC	19	Peptidase B inhibitor	6	0	(Kojima et al., 1999)
I-	I10	Marinostatin	10	0	(Rawlings et al., 2004b)
IN	I11	Ecotin	76	0	(Rawlings et al., 2004b)
IY	I16	<i>Streptomyces</i> subtilisin inhibitor	43	0	(Taguchi et al., 1977)

Chapter 2

		Equistatin			(Novinec et
IX	I31	inhibitor	1	0	al., 2006)
IU	I36	<i>Streptomyces</i> metallopeptidases inhibitor	1	0	(Rawlings et al., 2004b)
IK	I38	Metallopeptidases inhibitor	17	0	(Rawlings et al., 2004b)
IL	139	α2-macroglobulin	184	1	(Rawlings et al., 2004b)
I-	I42	Chagasin	35	13	(Wang et al., 2007)
JE	I51	Serine carboxypeptidase Y inhibitor	138	19	(Mima et al., 2005)
IK	157	Staphostatin B	2	0	(Filipek et al., 2005)
IK	158	Staphostatin A	2	0	(Wladyka et al., 2005)
JB	163	Pro-eosinophil major basic protein	4	0	(Glerup et al., 2005)
I-	175	Bacteriophage lambda CIII protein	2	0	(Halder et al., 2007)
I-	178	Aspergillus elastase inhibitor	33	0	(Okumura et al., 2008)

2.4.2 Fungal derived inhibitors

Numerous individual peptidase inhibitors and inhibitor families have been reported from practically all eukaryotic organisms except fungi, where their number is still limited (Rawlings et al., 2004a). Higher fungi or basidiomycetes, commonly called mushrooms, have been largely overlooked in the search for peptidase inhibitors, except for the detection of inhibitors of serine and metallopeptidases in basidiocarp extracts (Rennert and Melzig, 2002; Wang et al., 2002). Specific protease inhibitors are essential in regulating endogenous proteolytic processes and protecting against exogenously introduced proteases of pathogens (Vandeputte-Rutten and Gros, 2002). The protective role of protease inhibitor in

mushroom is demonstrated against pathogenic proteases. For the mushroom pathogen Verticillium fungicola, subtilisin-type serine proteases are important for the attack of hyphal cell walls (Leger et al., 1997). Furthermore, dipteran larvae are major mushroom insect pests, and have serine proteases as the predominant digestive proteolytic enzymes (Coles et al., 2002; Terra and Ferreira, 1994). Initial studies on fungal protease inhibitors were limited to long-known yeast inhibitors of endogenous proteinases A and B (Biedermann et al., 1980; Maier et al., 1979) and reported low-molecular mass inhibitors of endogenous serine proteinase A from a mushroom *Pleurotus ostreatus* (Dohmae et al., 1995). Clitocypin was the first inhibitor of cysteine proteases isolated from the fruiting bodies of mushroom Clitocybe nebularis and displayed no significant similarity at the level of its amino acid sequence to any known peptidase inhibitor or other proteins in the databases, including genomic (Sabotic et al., 2006). In addition to a defensive role, a regulatory role in mushroom endogenous proteolytic systems was proposed, based on the specific inhibition of several putative fungal cysteine proteases (Brzin et al., 2000; Sabotic' et al., 2007a; Sabotic' et al., 2006). Clitocypin is a 16.8-kDa protein lacking cysteine and methionine residues, which, on account of its unique characteristics, was assigned to a new family I48, inhibitor of cysteine protease in the MEROPS inhibitor classification (Rawlings et al., 2004b).

The thiol-protease specific inhibitor, E-64, originally isolated from *Aspergillus japonicus* (Hanada et al., 1978), has been studied extensively as a potential antitumour agent in cell culture and animal models. Derivatives of E-64, displaying selectivity between different cysteine proteases (Frlan and Gobec, 2006), represent the next step towards their application in treating cancer and other diseases. A novel Lentinus proteinase inhibitor, purified from the fruiting bodies of the edible mushroom *Lentinus edodes*, inhibits bovine β -trypsin and α -chymotrypsin at independent sites isolated. Lentinus proteinase inhibitor showed activity against human enzymes of blood coagulation and fibrinolysis, activated factor XI. The complete primary structure composed of 142 amino acids with an

acetylated N-terminus was determined and exhibited striking similarity to the propeptide segment of a microbial serine proteinase, as well as to the N-terminal region of the mature enzyme (Odani et al., 1999). A trypsin specific inhibitor, CnSPIs have isolated from the basidiomycete *Clitocybe nebularis* showed resemblance to the primary structure and biochemical properties of *Lentinus edodes* was isolated. Cnispin is highly specific towards trypsin, with *K*i in the nanomolar range (Avanzo et al., 2009).

Cospin (PIC1), a serine protease inhibitor from *Coprinopsis cinerea* with biochemical properties similar to those of the previously characterized fungal serine protease inhibitors, cnispin from Clitocybe nebularis and LeSPI from Lentinus edodes was reported. Cospin exhibited specific inhibitory profile as a very strong inhibitor of trypsin with Ki in the picomolar range. Structural studies revealed that the cospin has a β -trefoil fold (Sabotič et al., 2012). Macrocypins are cysteine protease inhibitors from the edible parasol mushroom Macrolepiota procera encoded by a family of genes that is divided into five groups with more than 90% within-group sequence identity and 75-86% between-group sequence identity. High yields of three different recombinant macrocypins were produced by bacterial expression. Macrocypins are effective inhibitors of papain, cathepsins B and H and exhibits weak inhibition of serine protease trypsin Macrocypins exhibit similar basic biochemical characteristics, stability against high temperature and extremes of pH, and inhibitory profiles similar to those of clitocypin from Clitocybe nebularis (Sabotic' et al., 2009). The anti nutritional effect of macrocypins (family I85) showed stunted growth and delayed development of Colorado potato beetle larvae (Sabotič and Kos, 2012). Protease inhibitors from liquid-cultured mycelia of the white rot fungus Trametes versicolor isolated and suppressed the activity of proteinase K and to a smaller extent, of Carlsberg subtilisin, whereas trypsin and chymotrypsin were not inhibited. The inhibitors were acidic proteins and showed remarkable heat stability and demonstrated the

presence of three proteins with molecular masses of 14.5, 16.6, and 20 kDa, respectively in SDS-PAGE (Zuchowski and Grzywnowicz, 2006).

2.4.3 Plant-derived protease inhibitors

Endogenous plant protease inhibitors drawn attention in plant defense strategies as they target proteolytic virulence factors of phytopathogenic bacteria, fungi, parasites and viruses, preventing their roles in nutrient acquisition and evasion of host defense. They inhibit digestive proteases of herbivorous pests (e.g. insects, mites, slugs), preventing the utilization of food-derived organic nitrogen for their growth and development (Haq et al., 2004; Ryan, 1990). Therefore, the search for novel protease inhibitors offers development of environmentally friendly pest and pathogen management strategies. Another strategy involves augmenting crop endogenous resistance by genetically modified crop plants with protease inhibitors of plant origin (Ferry and Gatehouse, 2010).

Agricultural pests causing significant economic losses belong to orders Lepidoptera (butterflies' and moths'), Coleoptera (beetles), Diptera (true flies), Hemiptera (e.g. aphids), Orthoptera (e.g. locust) and Thysanoptera (thrips), of which lepidopteran larvae are considered the most destructive. They cause either direct damage to crops by feeding or indirect damage by transmitting viral diseases or secondary microbial infections. The most notable for their destructive capacity are the migratory locust (*Locusta migratoria*), several beetles, including Colorado potato beetle (*Leptinotarsa decemlineata*), boll weevil (*Anthonomus grandis*), Japanese beetle (*Popillia japonica*), the western corn rootworm (*Diabrotica virgifera*) and many species of aphids belonging to all families of the superfamily Aphidoidea. Different catalytic types of proteases provide the predominant proteolytic activity in different groups of insect pests. While serine proteases are predominant in digestive proteolysis in most insect species (e.g. Lepidoptera, Diptera), cysteine proteases predominate in Hemiptera, Coleoptera and Thysanoptera. In addition, aspartic and metalloproteases complement protein

digestion to different degrees in most insect orders. Therefore, protease inhibitors targeting different groups of proteases have shown variable antinutritional effects when fed to different insect pests (Sabotič and Kos, 2012).

Plant protease inhibitors are widely distributed among different botanical families, which inhibit different types of proteases. In plants, 1 to 10% of their total proteins are protease inhibitors, mostly found in storage organs such as seeds and tubers. The physiological significance of protease inhibitor on the digestive physiology of animals, occurrence, classification, and the role of inhibitors as defensive proteins in plants against insects and micro-organisms has been extensively studied. Protease inhibitors are over expressed in wounding, suggesting their role in protecting plants from insect attack and microbial infection (Jouanin et al., 1998; Pearce et al., 1982; Ryan, 1981; Ryan, 1989).

Expression of the protease inhibitor genes is usually limited to specific organs or to particular phases during plant growth, such as germination, early leaf senescence, drought and in wounding of plant parts. The expression of rice Bowman-Birk inhibitor (BBI) from Oryza sativa is upregulated and induced by pathogens or insects during germination of rice seeds (Lin et al., 2006). The buckwheat (Fagopyrum sculentum) trypsin/chymotrypsin inhibitor interferes with spore germination and mycelium growth of the tobacco brownspot fungus Alternaria alternata (Dunaevskii et al., 1997). It has been found that potato tubers treated with elicitors, jasmonic, salicylic or arachidonic acids are able to excrete potatin and three chymotrypsin inhibitors. Wounding and water stress prompts the secretion of two kinds of Kunitz-type protease inhibitors by potato tubers. These inhibitors are closely associated with other secreted polypeptides and would protect them against degradation by extracellular chymotrypsin like protease. The secreted inhibitors could therefore interact with plant defense system (Ledoigt et al., 2006; Valueva et al., 2001). Systemic expression of mRNA of protease inhibitor-II (PI-II) in potato has been studied. Constitutive expression in tubers and floral buds and wound-inducible expression

in leaves have been reported and no PI-II mRNA was detected after the dormancy period (Peña-Cortés et al., 1988).

Insecticidal effects of protease inhibitors have been studied by diet incorporation assays or by in vitro inhibition studies resulted delayed growth and development, reduced fecundity and sometimes increased mortality (Annadana et al., 2002; Edmonds et al., 1996; Oppert et al., 2003). The effects of protease inhibitors towards aphid parasitoids, bioassays using soybean Bowman-Birk inhibitor (SbBBI) or oryzacystatin I (OCI) on artificial diet were performed on Macrosiphum euphorbiae- Aphelinus abdominalis system. Enzymatic inhibition assays showed that digestive proteolytic activity of larvae and adults of Aphelinus abdominalis predominantly relies on serine proteases and especially on chymotrypsin-like activity. Bioassays using M. euphorbiae reared on artificial diets supplemented with both OCI and SbBBI showed a fitness impairment of Aphelinus abdominalis that developed on intoxicated aphids (Azzouz et al., 2005). Trypsin inhibitors present in soybean were shown to be toxic to the larvae of the flour beetle (Tribolium confusum) (Lawrence and Koundal, 2002). Cowpea trypsin inhibitor (CpTi) inhibits the growth of nematodes, *Globodera tabacum*, Globodera pallid and Meloidogyne incognita (Williamson and Hussey, 1996).

Protease inhibitors an ideal choice to be used in developing transgenic crops resistant to insect pests. Numerous transgenic plants expressing entomotoxic proteins of various origins have thus been engineered. Among the proteins exhibiting insecticidal effects originating from plants, protease inhibitors emerged as an interesting strategy for insect pest control (Lawrence and Koundal, 2002; Reeck et al., 1997) using genetic engineering. The CpTI gene isolated from the cowpea plant (*Vigna unguiculata*), a member of the Bowman-Birk superfamily of protease inhibitors has been extensively used in the generation of insect resistant plants. This is the first plant-originated insect resistance gene to be successfully transferred into other plants species (Hilder et al., 1987). CpTI possesses the insecticidal properties against the insect groups of Lepidoptera, Coleoptera and

Orthoptera (Gatehouse et al., 1997). Cowpea trypsin inhibitor gene CpTI has also been introduced into *Brassica oleracea* var. *capitata* cultivars Yingchun and Jingfeng (Fang et al., 1997). The transformed plants showed resistance to *Pieris rapae* in laboratory tests. Transgenic tobacco expressing high levels of Kunitz type of trypsin inhibitor from soybean demonstrated resistance *Helicoverpa virescens* (Sharma et al., 2000). Some reported examples of plant protease inhibitors are listed in the Table 2.2.

Common name	MEROPS Family/ subfamily	Type example	Source	References
Kunitz (plant)	13A	Soybean Kunitz trypsin inhibitor Kunitz cysteine peptidase inhibitor 1	Glycine max Solanum tuberosum	(Laskowski and Kato, 1980) (Gruden et al., 1997)
Kunitz (plant)	I3B	Proteinase inhibitor A inhibitor unit Kunitz subtilisin inhibitor	Sagittaria sagittifolia Canavalia lineata	(Laskowski and Kato, 1980) (Terada et al., 1994)
Cereal	16	Ragi seed trypsin/amylase inhibitor Barley trypsin/factor XIIa inhibitor	Eleusine coracana Hordeum vulgare	(Hojima et al., 1980) (Lazaro et al., 1988)
Squash	17	Trypsin inhibitor MCTI- II Macrocyclic squash trypsin inhibitor	Momordica charantia Momordica cochinchinensis	(Huang et al., 1992) (Hernandez et al., 2000)
Potato type I	I13	Subtilisin-chymotrypsin inhibitor CI-1A Wheat Subtilisin/chymotrypsin inhibitor	Hordeum vulgare Triticum aestivum	(Greagg et al., 1994) (Poerio et al., 2003)
Mustard	I18	Mustard trypsin inhibitor Mustard trypsin inhibitor-2 Rape trypsin inhibitor	Sinapis alba Brassica hirta Brassica napus	(Menengatti et al., 1992) (Ceci et al., 1995) (Ceciliani et al., 1994)

Table 2.2 Plant protease inhibitors with some examples (Habib and Fazili,2007)

		Onchocystatin	Onchocerca volvulus	(Lustigman et al., 1992)
Cystatin	I25B	Ovocystatin	Gallus gallus	(Laber et al., 1989)
		Oryzacystatin II	Oryza sativa	(Ohtsubo et al., 2005)
		Matallan mataana	Bothrops	(Cornwall et al.,
Vininggon		Metalloprotease	jararaca	2003)
Kinnogen	I25C	Sarcocystatin	Sarcophaga	(Saito et al.,
		Sureoeystatiii	peregrina	1989)
		Bowman–Birk plant trypsin inhibitor unit 1	Glycine max	(Odani and Ikenaka, 1976)
Bowman- Birk	I12	Bowman-Birk trypsin/chymotrypsin	Arachis hypogaea	(Suzuki et al., 1987)
		inhibitor Sunflower cyclic trypsin inhibitor	Helianthus annuus	(Mulvenna et al., 2005)
		Proteinase inhibitor II	Solanum	(Greenblatt et
Potato			tuberosum	al., 1989)
type II	I20	Tomato peptidase	~ 1	
		inhibitor II inhibitor unit	Solanum	(Barrette-Ng et
		2	lycopersicum	al., 2003)

2.4.4 Animal-derived protease inhibitors

Uncontrolled proteolysis as a result of imbalance between active proteases and their endogenous inhibitors has been associated with different diseases such as Alzheimer's, cancer, rheumatoid arthritis and osteoarthritis, multiple sclerosis, muscular dystrophy, pancreatitis, liver disorders, lung disorders, lysosomal disorders, inflammation, Batten's disease, diabetes, pycnodysostosis, periodontitis, myocardial disorders, and many others (Tizon and Levy, 2007).

Bikunin, a Kunitz-type protease inhibitor, found in human serum, amniotic fluid and urine is a serine protease inhibitor with anti metastatic activity. It was subsequently demonstrated that bikunin inhibits tumor invasion and metastasis, at least in part, by a direct inhibition of plasmin activity as well as by inhibiting urokinase plasmin activator (Kobayashi et al., 1995; Kobayashi et al., 2002; Kobayashi et al., 2001). Three different proteinase inhibitors from human plasma has been tested for its ability to inactivate a purified *Aspergillus melleus* serine proteinase (Korzus et al., 1994).

Chapter 2

α2-macroglobulin (α2-M) is the most extensively studied nonspecific protease inhibitor belonging to the group of nonspecific protease inhibitors. It is a major serum glycoprotein composed of four identical subunits of approximately 185 kDa each (Chaudhuri, 1993). The major function of α-macroglobulins, a group of high-molecular weight nonspecific protease inhibitors, is rapid inhibition of excess proteolytic activity due to either endogenous or exogenous proteases. Active and inactive forms of serpins are present in biological fluids. They are very abundant in mammalian plasma and play an important role in many physiologic processes, primarily to neutralize over expressed serine proteinase activity (Travis and Salvesen, 1983). The proteases and their serpin inhibitors were found at sites of neuronal injury and it was suggested that serpin levels affect the outcome of brain injury (Buisson A, 1998; Smith-Swintosky et al., 1995). Serine proteases and their inhibitors are extensively involved in inflammatory processes related to neurodegenerative diseases.

α1-Antichymotrypsin (ACT) was detected in activated astrocytes during normal aging of humans and monkeys (Abraham et al., 1989) and in several neurodegenerative diseases (Abraham et al., 1990). Neuroserpin is a member of the serpin family that is closely related in structure to another serpin, α1-antitrypsin (Briand et al., 2001; Silverman et al., 2001). Plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI) and its target proteases such as plasminogen activators and thrombin are involved in a variety of physiological and pathological processes in the brain. Ulinastatin, an acid glycoprotein with a high molecular weight of 67000 Dalton, is contained in the fresh urine of healthy humans, and is well known to inhibit the activity of polymorphonuclear leukocyte elastase (PMNE) (Nishiyama and Hanaoka, 2001; Nishiyama and Hirasaki, 1994). Ulinastatin also suppresses the production of tumor necrosis factor-α (TNF-α) (Aosasa et al., 2001) and interleukins 6 and 8 (Sato et al., 2000).

A 6 kDa inhibitor has been structurally characterized from the haemolymph and integument of the silk worm *Bombyx mori* and shown to inhibit

extracellular proteinases from Beauveria bassiana and to inhibit conidial germination (Yoshida et al., 1990). Three inhibitors were purified from locust, Locusta migratoria designated as Locusta migratoria chymotrypsin inhibitor 1 and 2 (LMCI-1 and 2) and hemolymph inhibitor and five in Schistocerca gregaria designated as SGPIs or Schistocerca gregaria protease inhibitors. The locust peptide inhibitors display sequence similarities with nine cysteine rich domains in the light chain of pacifastin, a heterodimeric serine protease inhibitor isolated from the hemolymph of the crayfish *Pacifastacus leniusculus* (Clynen et al., 2005). Besides locusts and crayfish, a pacifastin-related precursor sequence was also identified in the endoparasitoid wasp Pimpla hypochondriaca. A 23 kDa inhibitor against subtilisin type proteinases has been purified from the blood cells and cuticle of the cray fish species Astacus astacus and Pacifastacus leniusculus. The Astacus astacus 23 kDa inhibitor was demonstrated to be effective against extracellular proteinases from Aphanomyces astaci, commonly known as crayfish plague but less effective against the saprotrophic Aphanomyces laevis when casein was used as a substrate (Dieguez-Uribeondo and Cerenius, 1998).

Extensive studies on protease inhibitors of hematophageous leeches have identified two groups of serine protease inhibitors, the first with specific inhibitors interfering in the activation of the blood clotting system and the second group with inhibitors that act on the extracellular matrix (Salzet, 2001). The development of new natural anticoagulants to overcome the pharmacological and/or biophysical limitations of heparin and warfarin is in progress. A thrombin inhibitor, Hirudin has been developed to inhibit thrombin, the final effector in coagulation which converts soluble fibrinogen into insoluble fibrin. Hirudin is a 65 amino acid peptide with three intramolecular disulfide bridges and a sulfated Tyr residue, isolated from the salivary glands of the medicinal leech with a *K*i of 0.2 pM (Salzet, 2002).
2.5 Classification of protease inhibitors

Protease inhibitors are grouped broadly in to two

i) Small molecule inhibitors, and ii) Proteinaceous inhibitors.

2.5.1 Small molecule inhibitors

Small molecule inhibitors (SMIs) are inhibitors that are not proteins, including peptides and synthetic inhibitors, laboratory reagents used in the characterization of peptidases, and others that are drugs such as the inhibitors of the retropepsin of the HIV virus. Although many SMIs are synthesized in the laboratory, a number also occur naturally and have been isolated from actinomycetes and fungi. SMIs have been grouped in to a) those that inhibit peptidases of more than one catalytic type, b) those that inhibit peptidases of a single catalytic type, c) those that inhibit peptidases from a single family, and d) those that are known to inhibit only a single peptidase (Rawlings, 2010). A small molecular weight inhibitor, epoxomicin from actinomycete strain No.Q996-17 has been shown to inhibit proteasome catalytic subunit 3, similarly fumagillin from Aspergillus sp. inhibits methionyl aminopeptidase 2 (Liu et al., 1998; Meng et al., 1996). SMIs include a number of general purpose inhibitors. General purpose cysteine peptidase inhibitors include the free thiol alkylators iodoacetamide, iodoacetate, NEM (N-ethylmaleimide) and PCMB (p-chloromercuribenzoate), metallopeptidase inhibitors include the metal chelators EDTA (ethylene diamine tetraacetic acid), EGTA (ethylene glycol tetraacetic acid) and 1, 10-phenathroline. General peptidase include DCI purpose serine inhibitors (3, 4dichloroisocoumarin), DFP (diisopropyl fluorophosphates) and PMSF (phenylmethanesulfonyl fluoride).

2.5.2 Proteinaceous inhibitors

Over 634 protein peptidase inhibitor species are distributed throughout the organisms from viruses to animals. The classification of protein peptidase

inhibitors is continually being revised by MEROPS database and is currently grouped into 71 families based on comparisons of protein sequences and include 17451 inhibitor sequences. The molecular weight and mechanism of inhibition varies from inhibitor to inhibitor. The family of protein peptidase inhibitor is depicted in the Table 2.3. These families can be further grouped into 38 clans based on comparisons of tertiary structure. Each clan, family and biochemically characterized peptidase inhibitor is given a unique identifier. A family identifier consists of the letter "I" followed by a number and two-letter clan identifier starts with "I" or "J" (Rawlings, 2010).

Family or	Inhibitor and unit name	Reference
subfamily	(source)	
I1	Ovomucoid unit 3 (Meleagris	(Laskowski and Kato, 1980)
	gallopavo)	
I2	Aprotinin (Bos taurus)	(Laskowski and Kato, 1980)
I3A	Soybean trypsin inhibitor	(Laskowski and Kato, 1980),
	(Glycine max)	(Oliveira et al., 2001)
I3B	Protease inhibitor B (<i>Sagittaria sagittifolia</i>)	(Laskowski and Kato, 1980)
I4	α_1 -proteinase inhibitor (<i>Homo</i>	(Huntington et al., 2000), (Al-
	sapiens)	Khunaizi et al., 2002)
15	Ascidian trypsin inhibitor	(Kumazaki et al., 1994)
	(Halocynthia rorefzi)	
I6	Ragi seed trypsin/ α-amylase	(Hojima et al., 1980)
	inhibitor (<i>Eleusine coracana</i>)	
I7	Trypsin inhibitor MCTI-1	(Wieczorek et al., 1985)
	(Momordica charantia)	
18	Nematode anticoagulant inhibitor	(Bernard and Peanasky, 1993),
	(Ascaris suum)	(Griesch et al., 2000)
I9	Protease B inhibitor	(Kojima et al., 1999)
	(Saccharomyces cerevisiae)	
I10	Marinostatin (Alteromonas sp.)	(Takano et al., 1991)
I11	Ecotin (Escherichia coli)	(Chung et al., 1983)

Table 2.3 Families	of	proteinaceous	inhibitors
	•••	proteinaceous	

I12	Bowman-Birk plant trypsin	(Odani and Ikenaka, 1973),	
	inhibitor (Glycine max) unit I	(Hatano et al., 1996)	
I13	Eglin C (Hirudo medicinalis)	(Heinz et al., 1991)	
I14	Hirudin (Hirudo medicinalis)	(Bode and Huber, 1992)	
I15	Antistasin unit 1 (<i>Haementeria officinalis</i>)	(Rester et al., 1999)	
I16	Subtilisin inhibitor (<i>Streptomyces albogriseolus</i>)	(Mitsui et al., 1979), (Taguchi et al., 1998)	
I17	Mucus proteinase inhibitor unit 2 (<i>Homo sapiens</i>)	(Tsunemi et al., 1993)	
I18	Mustard trypsin inhibitor (<i>Sinapis alba</i>)	(Menegatti et al., 1992)	
I19	Proteinase inhibitor LCMI I (Locusta migratoria)	(Eguchi et al., 1994)	
I20	Proteinase inhibitor II (<i>Solanum tuberosum</i>)	(Barrette-Ng et al., 2003)	
I21	Secretogranin V (Homo sapiens)	(Lindberg et al., 1995)	
I24	PinA endopeptidase La inhibitor (bacteriophage T4)	(Hilliard et al., 1998)	
I25A	Cystatin A (Homo sapiens)	(Green et al., 1984)	
I25B	Ovocystatin (Gallus gallus)	(Bode et al., 1988), (Alvarez- Fernandez et al., 1999)	
I25C	Metalloprotease inhibitor (<i>Bathrops jararaca</i>)	(Cornwall et al., 2003), (Valente et al., 2001)	
I27	Calpastatin unit 1 (<i>Homo sapiens</i>)	(Todd et al., 2003)	
129	Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen	(Guay et al., 2000)	
I31	Equistatin (Actinia equina)	(Strukelj et al., 2000)	
I32	BIRC-5 protein (<i>Homo sapiens</i>)	(Riedl et al., 2001)	
133	Ascaris pepsin inhibitor PI-3 (Ascaris suum)	(Ng et al., 2000)	
I34	Saccharopepsin inhibitor (Saccharomyces cerevisiae)	(Phylip et al., 2001)	
135	Timp-1 (Homo sapiens)	(Gomis-Ruth et al., 1997), (Lee et al., 2003)	

136	Streptomyces metalloproteinase inhibitor (<i>Streptomyces</i> <i>nigrescens</i>)	(Hiraga et al., 1999)
I37	Potato carboxy peptidase inhibitor (<i>Solanum tuberosum</i>)	(Bode and Huber, 1992)
138	Metalloproteinase inhibitor (Erwinia chrysanthemi)	(Feltzer et al., 2003)
139	α_2 -macroglobulin (<i>Homo sapiens</i>)	(Barrett, 1981)
I40	Bombyx subtilisin inhibitor (Bombyx mori)	(Pham et al., 1996)
I42	Chagasin (Leishmania major)	(Monteiro et al., 2001)
I43	Oprin (Didelphis marsupialis)	(Neves-Ferreira et al., 2002)
I44	Carboxypeptidase A inhibitor (Ascaris suum)	(Homandberg et al., 1989)
I46	Leech carboxypeptidase inhibitor (<i>Hirudo medicinalis</i>)	(Reverter et al., 2000)
I47	Latexin (Homo sapiens)	(Normant et al., 1995)
I48	Clitocypin (Lepista nebularis)	(Brzin et al., 2000)
I49	ProSAAS (Homo sapiens)	(Basak et al., 2001)
150	Baculovirus p35 caspase inhibitor (<i>Spodoptera litura</i> nucleopolyhedrovirus)	(Xu et al., 2003)
I51	Carboxypeptidase Y inhibitor (Saccharomyces cerevisiae)	(Bruun et al., 1998)
152	Tick anticoagulant peptide (Ornithodorus moubata)	(Charles et al., 2000)
157	Staphostatin B (<i>Staphylococcus aureus</i>)	(Rzychon et al., 2003)
158	Staphostatin A (<i>Staphylococcus aureus</i>)	(Rzychon et al., 2003)
159	Triabin (Triatoma pallidipennis)	(Fuentes-Prior et al., 1997)
I63	Pro-eosinophil major basic protein (<i>Homo sapiens</i>)	(Glerup et al., 2005)
I64	Thrombostasin (<i>Haematobia irritans</i>)	(Cupp et al., 2004)
I66	Lentinus peptidase inhibitor (Lentinula edodes)	(Sabotic et al., 2012)

I67	Bromein (Ananas comosus)	(Sawano et al., 2005)
I68	Tick carboxypeptidase inhibitor (<i>Rhipicephalus bursa</i>)	(Arolas et al., 2005)
169	Streptopain inhibitor (Streptococcus pyogenes)	(Kagawa et al., 2005)
I71	Falstatin (<i>Plasmodium falciparum</i>)	(Pandey et al., 2006)
I72	Chimadanin (<i>Haemaphysalis longicornis</i>)	(Nakajima et al., 2006)
I73	Veronica trypsin inhibitor (Veronica hederifolia)	(Conners et al., 2007)
I74	Variegin (<i>Amblyomma</i> variegatum)	(Koh et al., 2007)
175	Bacteriophage lambda CIII protein (bacteriophage lambda)	(Halder et al., 2007)
176	Thrombin inhibitor (<i>Glossina morsitans</i>)	(Cappello et al., 1996)
I77	Anophelin (Anopheles albimanus)	(Francischetti et al., 1999)
178	Aspergillus elastase inhibitor (<i>Aspergillus fumigatus</i>)	(Okumura et al., 2008)
I79	AVR2 protein (Passalora fulva)	(Rooney et al., 2005)
I81	Toxostatin-1 (<i>Toxoplasma</i> gondii)	(Huang et al., 2009)
183	AmFPI-1 (Antheraea mylitta)	(Roy et al., 2009)
I84	cvSI-2 (Crassostrea virginica)	(Xue et al., 2009)
185	Macrocypin 1 (<i>Macrolepiota</i> procera)	(Sabotic et al., 2009)
187	HflC (Escherichia coli)	(Akiyama, 2009)
188	Oryctin (Oryctes rhinoceros)	(Horita et al., 2010)
190	Trypsin inhibitor (<i>Mirabilis jalapa</i>)	(Kowalska et al., 2007)
I91	F1L protein (vaccinia virus)	(Zhai et al., 2010)

2.6 Mechanism of inhibition

Three types of inhibitors can be distinguished based on their mechanism of action: canonical (standard mechanism) and non-canonical inhibitors, and the serpins. Canonical inhibitors are small proteins showing substrate-like-binding and blocking the enzyme at the distorted Michaelis complex reaction stage (Bode and Huber, 1992; Laskowski and Kato, 1980; Otlewski et al., 1999), serpins on the other hand are much larger, typically 350–500 amino acids in size, distributed from viruses to mammals (Gettins, 2002; Silverman et al., 2001) with extremely strong and specific interaction known so far only for factor Xa and thrombin.

2.6.1 Canonical inhibitors

The largest group of protein inhibitors are canonical inhibitors that act according to the standard mechanism of inhibition (Laskowski and Kato, 1980). They often accumulate in high quantities especially in plant seeds, avian eggs, and various body fluids and comprise proteins from 14 to about 200 amino acid residues. The segment responsible for protease inhibition, called the protease-binding loop, surprisingly has always a similar, canonical conformation in all known inhibitor structures (Bode and Huber, 1992; Schechter and Berger, 1967). This convex, extended and solvent-exposed loop is highly complementary to the concave active site of the enzyme. The standard mechanism implies that inhibitors are peculiar protein substrates containing the reactive site P1-P1' peptide bond located in the most exposed region of the protease-binding loop (P1, P2 and P1',P2' specify inhibitor residues amino and carboxy terminal to the scissile peptide bond, respectively; S1, S2 and S1', S2' denote the corresponding subsites on the protease (Jackson and Russell, 2000).

A classification of canonical inhibitors was originally proposed by Laskowski and Kato in 1980. Currently, 18 inhibitor families are recognized (Laskowski et al., 2000). Most often they comprise either purely β sheet or mixed α/β proteins; they can also be α -helical or irregular proteins rich in disulfide crosslinks. In several inhibitor families like bovine pancreatic trypsin inhibitor (BPTI), Kazal, potato 1 and 2 and ecotin, typical secondary-structure elements together with the presence of a hydrophobic core are found. Bowman-Birk is essentially a lack of both hydrophobic core and extensive secondary structure. For these inhibitors, disulfide bonds, which are usually buried inside the molecule, are the major determinant of protein stability and/or rigidity. Inhibitors are often heavily cross-linked with conserved disulfide bonds. The topology of the disulfide bonds is usually well preserved within a single family. Selective reduction or elimination of disulfide bond(s) in inhibitors belonging to different families usually leads to a significant destabilization of the inhibitor molecule, to a lower association-energy and larger sensitivity to proteolysis (Krokoszynska et al., 1998; Rolka et al., 1992; Tamura et al., 1991; Yu et al., 1995). Representative set of canonical inhibitor structures are shown in Fig. 2.1.



Fig. 2.1 Canonical inhibitor structures. Hirustasin (PDB: 1bx7); AMCI (1ccv); PI-II, protease inhibitor-II (1pi2); STFI-1 (1jbl).

The convex protease-binding loop exhibits an extended conformation, significantly protruding from the protein scaffold and serves as a rather simple recognition motif. The loop forms a sequential epitope spanning positions P3 to P3'. Residues that precede or follow this segment (e.g., P6-P4 or P4') and residues from a sequentially remote region, called the secondary contact region, can also

contact the enzyme and influence the association energy (Ardelt and Laskowski, 1991; Buczek et al., 2002; Laskowski and Qasim, 2000). The central section of the loop contains a solvent-exposed P1-P1' peptide bond, called the reactive site.

The amino acid sequences of the binding loops show many clear amino acid preferences in different families. For example, half cystine is present either at P3 (the Kazal, Bowman-Birk, grasshopper, silkworm, squash, potato 2, and Ascaris families) or at P2 (the bovine pancreatic trypsin inhibitor (BPTI), antistasin, arrowhead, hirustasin, and chelonianin families). Threonine is often observed at P2 (the Kazal, potato 1, Bowman-Birk, ecotin, and Ascaris families) and proline is conserved at P3 in the STI family (Schechter and Berger, 1967). A conserved isoluecine is always present at the P1' position in squash inhibitors (Brauer et al., 2002). In Bowman-Birk inhibitors, prolines are frequently observed at P3' and P4'. The Proline at P3' in geometry is required for strong inhibition while that at P4' stabilizes the P3' configuration (Cierpicki and Otlewski, 2000). The canonical loop conformation results from a rather extensive system of disulfide bond(s), hydrogen bonds, and/or hydrophobic interactions, which involve residues both from the loop and the inhibitor scaffold. The canonical inhibitor-cognate protease interaction is preserved in all cases tested and called the standard mechanism (Laskowski and Kato, 1980). The complex EI is much more stable than the Michaelis ES complex. Typical inhibition constant (Ki) values are 10^6 to 10^9 fold lower than Km values. Often, complex can be easily crystallized and shows all typical features of protein-protein recognition (Apostoluk and Otlewski, 1998; Jackson and Russell, 2000).

Other very important features of the complex include: a short (usually about 2.7 Å) contact between the P1 carbonyl carbon and the catalytic serine residue (significantly shorter in rhodniin-thrombin (McGrath et al., 1994) and mung bean trypsin inhibitor-trypsin complexes (Bateman et al., 2001), and two hydrogen bonds between the carbonyl oxygen of P1 and Gly193/Ser195 amides of the oxyanion binding hole, and the hydrogen bonds between the P1 HN group and

the side chain of Ser195 and the carbonyl of Ser214. Conversion of the P2-P1 amide bond to an ester bond reduces the association free energy by about 1.5 kcal/mol (McPhalen and James, 1988; Peng and Wagner, 1992). The reactive-site peptide bond remains intact in all crystallographically studied complexes. All the above-mentioned hydrogen bonds and the shape complementarity of interacting areas ensure very similar recognition modes between different proteases and inhibitors.

In the complex, about 10–18 amino acid residues of the inhibitor and 17– 30 residues of the protease make numerous interactions-mainly van der Waals (typically more than 100) and hydrogen bonds (about 8-15). The total area of the two components buried in the interface is about 1400 Å. According to NMR relaxation studies, the protease-binding loop, which is often poorly structured in free inhibitors (Bode and Huber, 1978; Krishnamoorthi et al., 1992; Liu et al., 1996), becomes significantly rigidified in the complex. There are no significant conformational changes on either the enzyme or inhibitor part accompanying complex formation, with the exception of zymogen complexes. In the trypsinogeninhibitor complex, major structural rearrangements are observed in the activation domain comprising the active-site region (Bode, 1979). In canonical inhibitors, position P1 determines to a large extent the protease-inhibitor association energy. With the exception of Trp, Ile and Cys, all amino acids have been observed at this position in inhibitors representing different families (Kojima et al., 1991). P1 Gly and particularly P1 Pro are very disfavored for binding with most of the proteases tested (Hohenester et al., 1997; Qasim et al., 1995). Also the charged P1 side chains of Asp, Glu and His (but not their uncharged forms), The P1 side chain is fully exposed in all free inhibitor structures and becomes embedded in the S1 pocket upon complex formation.

2.6.2 Non-canonical inhibitors

The non-canonical inhibitors are much less abundant than canonical inhibitors or serpins. Very few of them have been characterized in terms of structure and kinetics of interaction with the target protease. Non-canonical inhibitors interact through their N-terminal segment which binds to the protease active site forming a short parallel β sheet (Szyperski et al., 1992). These inhibitors also form extensive secondary interactions with the target protease outside the active site, which provide additional buried area and contribute significantly to strength, speed, and specificity of recognition. Interestingly, such interactions are also formed by proteins possessing canonical-inhibitor-like folds or by Kazal-type inhibitors but with a distorted conformation of the binding loop. They are often found in blood-sucking organisms and inhibit proteases involved in clot formation–thrombin or factor Xa (Stubbs et al., 1995). Non-canonical inhibitors are small in size with a molecular weight of 6-8 kDa.

Ornithodorin and tick anticoagulant peptide (TAP) are non-canonical inhibitors of coagulation proteases from the soft tick show a scaffold of the archetypical canonical inhibitor BPTI Ornithodorin contains two BPTI-like domains containing insertion/deletion in the binding-loop segments, which lead to their major distortion (Waxman et al., 1990). In fact, this binding loop does not contact the protease, but as in the hirudin-thrombin complex, the N-terminal tail of ornithodorin penetrates the thrombin active site and forms a parallel β sheet with the thrombin Ser214-Gly219 segment. Similarly, TAP, which is a strong inhibitor of factor Xa (Wei et al., 1998), interacts through the N terminus with the active site of factor Xa (Moses and Hinz, 1983).

2.6.3 Serpins (*ser*ine *p*rotease *in*hibitors).

The serpins are a superfamily of proteins, typically 350–400 amino acids in length and the molecular weight of 40–50 kDa, with a diverse set of functions including, but not limited to, inhibition of serine proteinases in the vertebrate

blood coagulation cascade (Huber and Carrell, 1989; Marshall, 1993). Serpins are of clinical interest because mutations cause a number of disease states-for example, blood clotting disorders, emphysema, cirrhosis, and dementia-many of which are consequences of polymerization (Carrell and Lomas, 1997). Serpins are also of interest in the context of general protein structure and folding studies because of their dramatic conformational changes and the existence of metastable states. The serpin fold is comprised of 3- β sheets (A, B, C) and 7-9 α helices (Fig.2.2). A solvent exposed stretch of amino acids termed as reactive centre loop (RCL) contains the protein recognition site which forms a flexible stretch of ~ 17 residues between β sheets A and C. The reactive center loop (RCL), is crucial for the function of inhibitory serpins undergoing large structural changes that alter the folding topology of the molecule. In α 1-antitrypsin, the RCL comprises residues P17–P4' in the notation of Schechter and Berger (1967), and contains the scissile bond between residues P1 and P1' cleaved by the target proteinase. In the native state, the RCL is exposed and, for inhibitory serpins, accessible for interaction with a proteinase. Upon cleavage of the scissile bond, the reactive center loop forms an additional strand inserted into the A β sheet, with concomitant conformational changes elsewhere in the molecule cleavage is typically associated with an increase in stability. The native to cleaved change is called the "stressed to relaxed" ($S \rightarrow R$) transition (Carrell and Owen, 1985).

The S \rightarrow R transition is integral to the function of inhibitory serpins. The mechanism of inhibition involves the formation of a stable complex between the proteinase and the cleaved form of the inhibitor, analogous to an enzyme-product complex modulating serpin conformational changes. The hinge, the P15–P9 portion of the RCL (Hopkins et al., 1993) provides mobility essential for the conformational change of the RCL in the S \rightarrow R transition. Hinge region contains many conserved residues between P15–P10, towards the N terminal of the RCL and the amino acid at P14 (Ser-380) is of critical importance as its insertion in the β -sheet A is a prerequisite for inhibitory activity (Chang et al., 1996).



Fig. 2.2 Important domains in serpin conformations.

The mechanism of inhibition of serpin has been demonstrated biophysically and structurally as suicide substrate-like inhibitory mechanism where after binding to protease it is partitioned between cleaved serpin and serpinprotease complex (Horvath et al., 2005). Initially serpins bind to protease through a noncovalent Michaelis-like complex by interactions with residues flanking the scissile bond (P1-P1') (Gettins, 2002). The attack of the active- site serine on the scissile bond leads to a covalent ester linkage between Ser-195 of the protease and the backbone carbonyl of the P1 residue, resulting in the cleavage of the peptide bond. Protease specificity is determined by the P1-P1' bond, positioned for its ready accessibility to proteases. RCL inserts into the β sheet A and transports the covalently bound protease with it, thereby translocating the protease by over 70 Å and distorting its active site. (Gettins, 2002; Silverman et al., 2001). Distortion of the active site prevents the final hydrolysis events and the result is an irreversible covalent serpin-enzyme complex.

2.7 Purification of protease inhibitors

Purification of protein to homogeneity is an essential requirement for the characterization and property studies. There are several reports on purification of protease inhibitor from plants, animals and microbes. Protein purification methods like ammonium sulfate precipitation, ion exchange chromatography, affinity chromatography, gel filtration chromatography and RP-HPLC were regularly employed. The homogeneity is confirmed by methods like SDS-PAGE, Isoelectric focusing, MALDI-TOF, etc. Ammonium sulphate precipitation of the inhibitors was employed commonly to precipitate proteins. Alternatively, protease inhibitors were precipitated using acetic acid, ethanol, acetone, or combination of ethanol and acetone (Bhattacharyya et al., 2006; Haq et al., 2005; Kubiak et al., 2009; Macedo et al., 2000; Tian and Zhang, 2005).

Most purification protocols require more than one step to achieve the desired level of product purity. High purity and yield can be achieved by adding or repeating steps. Ion exchange chromatography is one of the chromatographic procedures employed in purification of protease inhibitors, wherein anion or cation exchangers are used according to the binding characteristic of protease inhibitor on the ion exchange resin. DEAE cellulose has been employed for the purification of a novel bi-functional protein proteinase/amylase inhibitor from the dietary leguminous pulse *Phaseolus aureus* Roxb (Haq et al., 2005). Anion exchanger Source 30Q is used for the purification of proteinase inhibitor GLPIA2 from *Ganoderma lucidum* (Tian and Zhang, 2005). Cation exchange chromatography on Q-Sepharose are employed for the purification of trypsin-chymotrypsin inhibitors from black gram (*Vigna mungo*) (Cheung et al., 2009).

Affinity chromatography is another highly selective procedure that enables the purification of a biomolecule on the basis of its biological function, hence high resolution, and usually high capacity for the purification of protein of interest. Purification can be in the order of several thousand-fold and recoveries of

active material are generally very high. A range of trypsin bound resins were used for the purification of trypsin inhibitors. Trypsin inhibitors (TI) from wild-type soybean (Glycine soya) (WBTI) and domesticated soybean (*Glycine max*) (SBTI) were purified using prepared chitosan resin-trypsin as filler on the affinity chromatography column (Zhang et al., 2009). Serine protease inhibitor (AmPI) was purified from larval hemolymph of tasar silkworm *Antheraea mylitta* using trypsin-sepharose CL-6B affinity column (Rai et al., 2010). Affinity chromatography on Affi-gel blue gel has been used for the purification of a 20 kDa Kunitz-type trypsin inhibitor from *Gymnocladus chinensis* (Yunnan bean) seeds (Zhu et al., 2011). It was also reported that a Kunitz-type trypsin inhibitor with high stability from *Spinacia oleracea* L. seeds purified by Sepharose 4Btrypsin affinity chromatography (Kang et al., 2009).

Though affinity chromatography is an effective method to purify trypsin inhibitors, the possibility of limited proteolysis of proteinaceous inhibitor by trypsin cannot be ruled out. Gel filtration chromatography with urea or without urea is often employed to get proteinaceous inhibitor up to homogeneity. A serine proteinase inhibitor with high inhibitory activities against human neutrophil elastase (HNE) found in seeds of the Tamarind tree (*Tamarindus indica*) has been purified by Sephacryl S-300 and Sephadex G-50 gel filtration chromatography (Fook et al., 2005). Sephadex G-50 gel filtration has been employed for the purification of a novel serine protease inhibitor named bungaruskunin from venom of *Bungarus fasciatus* (Lu et al., 2008).

Reversed-phase high-performance liquid chromatography has emerged as a very rapid and selective method for peptide and protein purification which uses porous, microparticulate, chemically bonded alkylsilicas (Hearn, 1982). The most commonly used reverse phase HPLC column includes, octadecylsilane column (Shoji et al., 1999), Vydac C18 HPLC column (Cesar et al., 2004), Vydac 218 TP 1022 C18 (Sivakumar et al., 2005) and μ -Bondapak C18 column (Ligia et al., 2003). Low-molecular-mass trypsin inhibitor (clTI-1; chicken liver Trypsin Inhibitor-1) from chicken liver and equine seminal plasma proteinase inhibitors were purified by RP-HPLC on a C18 column (Kubiak et al., 2009; Vasconcelos et al., 2009). Preparative HPLC has been used in the purification of Clitocybin D, a novel human neutrophil elastase inhibitor, from the culture broth of *Clitocybe aurantiaca* (Kim et al., 2009).

2.8 Characterization of protease inhibitors

2.8.1 pH and temperature stability

It was reported that the intra molecular disulphide bridges are presumably responsible for the functional stability of Kunitz type protease inhibitors in the presence of physical and chemical denaturants such as temperature, pH and reducing agents (Kridric et al., 2002). Extreme pH conditions will alter the structure of the inhibitor such that they no longer bind with the enzymes or with their substrates. Under strong acidic or alkaline conditions, the proteinaceous inhibitors get denatured and as a consequence they lose their activity partially or completely. The majority of the protease inhibitors exhibiting anti-feedent properties reported so far, are active against the neutral serine proteases such as trypsin and chymotrypsin (Ryan, 1990). Insects that feed on plant material possess alkaline guts and depend predominantly on serine proteases for digestion of food material.

A novel thermostable protein inhibitor of trypsin and subtilisin, called BN, was isolated from the seeds of *Brassica nigra* (Genov et al., 1997). The purified protein gave a single band on SDS-PAGE, composed of two disulfide-linked polypeptide chains, consisting of 39 and 90 residues respectively. BN exhibits an extremely high thermostability and CD measurements showed that during heating to 97°C a considerable part of the polypeptide backbone folding is preserved. *Serratia marcescens* ATCC 27117 produced very small amounts of an inhibitor protein (SmaPI) that shows an inhibitory activity against extracellular 50 kDa metalloprotease (Kim et al., 1995). The inhibitor was stable in boiling water for up

to 30 min. The thermostability of SmaPI can be attributed to its reversible denaturation.

Three actinomycetes strains producing alkaline protease inhibitors API-I, API-II and API-III respectively, exhibited different properties in their molecular nature and in their pH and temperature stabilities (Pandhare et al., 2002). API-I and API-II exhibited stability over a pH range of 5-12 whereas API-III displayed wide pH stability from 2-12. API-I was stable at 60°C with a half-life of 2 h but API-II showed a half-life of 1 h at 45°C. API-III exhibited the least thermal stability with complete loss of activity at 37°C after 1 h.

Preparations of new low molecular weight protein inhibitors of serine proteinases have been obtained from buckwheat *Fagopyrum esculentum* seeds possessed high pH-stability in the pH range 2-12 and thermostability (Tsybina et al., 2004). Protease inhibitor (PISC-2002) isolated from culture supernatants of *Streptomyces chromofuscus* is stable over a large range of pH (2–10) and at high temperatures (80 °C/30 min), mainly because of the presence of proline and of a high content in hydrophobic amino acids (Angelova et al., 2006).

2.8.2 Effect of metal ions

Divalent metal ions serve to enhance the structural stability of a protein in a conformation that is critical for its biological function. Metal ions have a major role in maintaining the structural integrity of protease inhibitor. The side chain carboxylates of glutamate and aspartate residues can participate in binding of divalent cations to metalloproteins. The main amino acid residues that serve as ligands to divalent ions are Asp, His, Thr, and Glu (Kim and Wyckoff, 1991; Sowadski et al., 1985).

The inactivation of human coagulation factor Xa by the plasma proteinase inhibitors α_1 -antitrypsin, antithrombin III and α_2 -macroglobulin in purified systems was found to be accelerated by the divalent cations Ca²⁺, Mn²⁺ and Mg²⁺, whilst the decrease in rate constant at higher concentrations of Ca²⁺ and Mn²⁺ may be due to factor Xa dimerization (Vincent Ellis et al., 1983). Studies on the impact of metal ions on the activity of *M. oleifera* protease inhibitor illustrated that addition of divalent ions such as Zn^{2+} at a concentration of 1 mM enhanced the protease inhibitor activity up to 31% and Hg²⁺ at a concentration of 10 mM enhanced up to 64% of protease inhibitor activity. Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ at higher concentration (10 mM) enhanced the protease inhibitor activity only to a marginal level (Bijina et al., 2011a).

2.8.3 Effect of oxidizing and reducing agents

Oxidation can occur when proteins are exposed to oxidizing agents such as hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2), periodate, dimethyl sulfoxide, chloramine-T, *N*chlorosuccinamide and *in vivo* in response to oxidants released by neutrophils (*e.g.* superoxide, hydroxyl radical) (Brot and Weissbach, 1983; Vogt, 1995). Oxidation of methionine residues is common and it has been shown to cause a decline in the biological activity of the protein. The specificity pattern of chymotrypsin was changed significantly upon oxidation of methionine to its sulfoxide (Weiner et al., 1966).

One of the most thoroughly studied examples of methionine oxidation and its effect on activity involves the α 1-protease inhibitor (α 1-PI). This protein can be oxidized on two of its eight methionine residues, and oxidation of one of these residues (Met358) causes an almost complete loss of inhibitory activity of α 1-PI toward its primary biological target, elastase (Johnson and Travis, 1979). A similar oxidation in α 2-macroglobulin is reported, but a more detailed investigation correlated loss of activity to oxidation of a single tryptophan residue (Reddy et al., 1994). Inhibitory activity of protease inhibitor isolated from *M. oleifera* is declined by the increase in the concentration (from 1% to 5%) of oxidizing agents DMSO and H₂O₂ (Bijina et al., 2011a).

The covalent link of cysteine residues by disulfide bonds is vital for the proper folding, stability and function of many proteins of prokaryotes and

eukaryotes (Creighton et al., 1995; Frand et al., 2000; Hogg, 2003). Significant conformational destabilization of the protein is resulted by the removal of a disulfide bond by reduction or substitution for another amino acid residue (Kawamura et al., 2008; Zavodszky et al., 2001). Reductive unfolding of mutant Leech carboxypeptidase inhibitor (LCI) has been studied using dithiothreitol (DTT) as reducing agent (Arolas et al., 2009). Lower concentration of dithiothreitol (DTT) had no effect on protease inhibitor isolated from *Peltophorum dubium* was observed. A Kunitz type trypsin inhibitor from *Erythrina caffra*, retained its inhibitory activity even after reduction with dithiothreitol (Lehle et al., 1996; Macedo et al., 2003).

2.8.4 Effect of detergents

Detergents (cationic, anionic, zwitterionic and non-ionic) are used for solubilizing proteins from lipid membranes and for improving the solubility of certain proteins in solution without compromising the native structure of proteins (Cardamone et al., 1994). Triton X-100, Tween 20 and Tween 80 are nonionic polyoxyethylene detergents and the major interaction with proteins are hydrophobic (Salameh and Wiegel, 2010). In fact, the detergents mimic the native, hydrophobic environment of the phospholipid bilayer, potential application in protein chemistry and in biotechnological process are explored (Israelachvili, 1991; Jones and Chapman, 1995; Tanford, 1980).

Kunitz inhibitors have a loop and bend structure conformation, stabilized chiefly by hydrophobic interactions. Studies on the effect of sodium dodecyl sulfate on soybean Kunitz inhibitor changed its three dimensional conformation significantly (Jirgensons, 1973). Conformation of *Cajanus cajan* inhibitor changed in the presence of SDS and deoxycholate (DOC), accompanied by loss in inhibitory activity in the presence of anionic bile salt, deoxycholate (Haq and Khan, 2005). Whereas the inhibitory activity of protease inhibitor isolated from *M. oleifera* showed an increase in the inhibitory activity in the presence SDS (Bijina

et al., 2011a). SDS and Tween 80 conferred thermal stability to the alkaline protease inhibitor of actinomycetes (Pandhare et al., 2002).

2.8.5 Effect of chemical modifiers

Chemical modification studies using amino acid side chain-specific chemical reagents is an important tool for studying structure, function relationship of enzymes and other biologically active proteins. In contrast to site-directed mutagenesis which make use of information regarding three dimensional structure of protein and cloning of the gene, chemical modification can be done without knowing the protein structure (Gote et al., 2007). Amino acid side chain specific chemicals like *N*-Ethylmaleimide, *N*-Bromosuccinanmide (NBS), PMSF, diethylpyrocarbonate (DEPC), trinitrobenzene-sulfonic acid (TNBS) are commonly employed for this purpose.

The amino acid of pearl millet cysteine protease inhibitor is modified using amino acid specific chemical modifiers. Modification of histidine using 10 mM Diethylpyrocarbonate and arginine with 10 mM *p*-Nitrophenylglyoxal enhanced protease inhibitory activity, whereas cysteine, glutamic/aspartic acid resulted in abolition of the anti-fungal activity of CPI (Joshi et al., 1999). The role of amino acids Lys, Arg, His in the structure and stability of the legume Bowman-Birk inhibitor is studied by chemical modifications and found state of association influence the physiological and functional role of these inhibitors (Kumar et al., 2004).

Chemical modification studies of a novel proteinase inhibitor, Lentinus proteinase inhibitor, purified from the fruiting bodies of the edible mushroom, *Lentinus edodes*, suggest involvement of one or more arginine residues in the inhibition of trypsin. Modification of arginine residues with cyclohexane-1,2-dione completely abolished the inhibitor activity, while modification of three lysine residues out of the eight with sodium 2,4,6-trinitrobenzene-1-sulfonate did not significantly affect the inhibitory activity (Odani et al., 1999).

Trypsin inhibitor purified from the seeds of *Peltophorum dubium*, PDTI was inactivated by lysine and arginine modifying reagents such as trinitrobenzenesulfonic acid (TNBS) and 1, 2-cyclohexanedione (CHD). Inactivation of the inhibitor by CHD was greatest compared to TNBS, which suggests the involvement of arginine in the reactive site (Macedo et al., 2003).

2.8.6 Fluorescence binding studies

Fluorescence spectroscopy, which is an extremely sensitive technique that can be used to follow both protein folding and binding events. Proteins contain three aromatic amino acid residues (tryptophan, tyrosine and phenylalanine) which may contribute to their intrinsic fluorescence. The fluorescence of a folded protein is a mixture of the fluorescence from individual aromatic residues. Protein fluorescence is generally excited at 280 nm or at longer wavelengths, usually at 295 nm. Most of the emissions are due to excitation of tryptophan residues, with a few emissions due to tyrosine and phenylalanine. The tryptophan free variant α 1antitrypsin, is fully active as an inhibitor of thrombin. Thrombin has a fluorescence emission maximum of 340 nm which blue shifts to 346 nm, concomitant with a 40% increase in intensity, upon formation of the serpin proteinase complex indicative of substantial conformational change within the proteinase (Tew and Bottomley, 2001). Static fluorescence spectra of the three isoforms from Acacia plumosa Lowe seeds measured after excitation at 280 and 295 nm, gave the same λ_{max} emission value at 341 nm (Lopes et al., 2009); this value corresponds to the position of spectra of class II chromophores, in which tryptophan residues are exposed to the surface of the compact native protein molecule (Burstein et al., 1973).

2.8.7 Kinetics of inhibition

The inhibitor constant, *K*i, is an indication of how potent an inhibitor to its target enzyme. Enzyme inhibition studies are routinely conducted to assess the

presence and magnitude of protein-drug interactions. Characterization of inhibitor includes understanding the nature of inhibition process (i.e., competitive, noncompetitive, or uncompetitive) and determination of the inhibition constant (*K*i). A given inhibitor may inhibit several proteases, and potency of an inhibitor is often described as IC_{50} (the molar concentration of the inhibitor that gives 50% inhibition of the target enzyme activity) or simply the percentage inhibition of the enzymatic activity of a fixed concentration of the inhibitor.

Recombinant cnispin (rCnp) from basidiomycete *Clitocybe nebularis* which inhibits trypsin, with a *K*i value of 3.1 nM, was shown to be a fast-acting and tight-binding inhibitor of this enzyme. The *K*i value of cnispin for the inhibition of chymotrypsin is in the micromolar range, while those for subtilisin and porcine kallikrein are significantly higher (Avanzo et al., 2009). Protease inhibitor isolated from culture supernatants of *Streptomyces chromofuscus* strongly inhibited subtilisin, proteinase K, trypsin and proteinase of *S.albovinaceus*, with *K*i of micromolar range. The inhibitor weakly inhibited pepsin, but did not inhibit chymotrypsin and cathepsin D (Angelova et al., 2006).

In lentil, two BBI gene classes have been reported; one codes a trypsin/trypsin inhibitor, the other encoding a trypsin/chymotrypsin inhibitor. A full-length cDNA, encoding a Bowman-Birk protease inhibitor (BBI) from lentil immature seeds proved to be active against trypsin and chymotrypsin, showing *K*i values at the nanomolar level, comparable to those previously reported for trypsin/chymotrypsin BBI extracted from lentil seeds (Caccialupi et al., 2010; Ragg et al., 2006).

The quantitative relationship of proteases to protease inhibitors determined stoichiometrically. Serine proteinase inhibitor from the leguminous plant seeds of *Archidendron ellipticum* (AeTI), inhibited trypsin in the stoichiometric ratio of 1:1, but lacked similar stoichiometry against chymotrypsin (Bhattacharyya et al., 2006). Titration of trypsin with recombinant cnispin (rCnp) from basidiomycete *Clitocybe nebularis*, inhibitor from *Leucaena leucocephala*

(LITI) (Oliva et al., 2000) and from *Dimorphandra mollis* (DmTI) (Macedoz et al., 2000) showed similar 1:1 stoichiometry.

2.9 Application studies

2.9.1 Pesticidal protease inhibitors

Since the introduction of DDT in the 1940s, pest control has relied heavily upon chemical insecticides. However, the development of insect resistance, an increased awareness of the environmental and health impacts of these chemicals, and the need for systems with a smaller environmental footprint has stimulated the search for new insecticidal compounds, novel molecular targets, and alternative control methods. In recent decades a variety of biocontrol methods employing peptidic or proteinaceous insect-specific toxins, protease inhibitors derived from microbes, plants and animals have been examined in the laboratory and field with varying results (Whetstone and Hammock, 2007).

Protease inhibitors prevent proteolysis in the insect gut leading to poor nutrient uptake, retarded development and eventually, death by starvation (Gatehouse et al., 1999). Much research has focused on protease inhibitors exploiting defense mechanism for crop protection. Studies using artificial diets containing plant-derived protease inhibitors targeting a particular class of proteases in the insect gut have demonstrated that these proteins retard growth and development in a wide range of insect pests. Disruption of the ability of insects to digest protein by transforming plant genomes with proteinaceous inhibitors provide an alternative approach to pest control (Reckel et al., 1997). Protease inhibitors supplemented in the diet resulted in the reduction of growth and survival rate of insect pests. The class of protease in use for the proteolysis by the Coleoptera species and lepidopterans are different. Cysteine proteinases account for most of the proteolytic activity in the gut of many Coleoptera species, whereas serine proteinases are the major digestive enzymes in many lepidopterans larvae. Cysteine protease inhibitors and serine protease inhibitors were effective in controlling these two pest species (Macedo et al., 2003). Trypsin-specific inhibitors from the basidiomycete *Clitocybe nebularis*, CnSPIs incorporated into rearing medium and their insecticidal activity against *D. melanogaster* indicated the deleterious effect of CnSPIs against predatory insects (Avanzo et al., 2009). The protease inhibitors possessing insecticidal activities are listed in Table 2.4.

Several transgenic plants expressing protease inhibitors have been produced and tested for their efficacy in defensive capabilities, with particular efforts directed against insect pests (Valueva et al., 2001). Developing of transgenic plants expressing protease inhibitors directed at genes encoding inhibitors active against economically important orders of insect pests namely Lepidoptera, Diptera and Coleoptera, use serine and cysteine proteases. The PI genes have been particularly useful in developing transgenic plants resistant to insect pests, as they require the transfer of a single defensive gene, and can be expressed from the wound-inducible or constitutive promoters of the host (Boulter, 1993). The first PI gene to be successfully transferred was that coding for CpTi and produced transgenic tobacco with significant resistance against tobacco hornworm, *Manduca sexta* (Hilder et al., 1987).

Sugarcane productivity is challenged by a wide array of biotic and abiotic stresses, with insects being one of the major causes of economic losses, where the sugarcane borer *Diatraea saccharalis* is an insect pest causing stalk damage to sugarcane plants resulting in production loss for both the sugar and alcohol industries. The introduction of cDNAs of proteinase inhibitor encoding genes of soybean (*Glycine max* L.), Kunitz trypsin inhibitor (SKTI) and soybean Bowman–Birk inhibitor (SBBI) into sugarcane (*Saccharum officinarum* L.) genome conferred partial resistance to the sugarcane borer *Diatraea saccharalis* (Lepidoptera: Crambidae). The growth of neonate larvae of sugar-cane borer (*Diatraea saccharalis*) feeding the leaf tissues was significantly retarded as compared to larvae feeding on leaf tissues from untransformed plants (Falco and

Silva-Filho, 2003). Transgenic tobacco plant is made by over expressing a serine proteinase inhibitor gene, SaPIN2a, demonstrated more resistance to two devastating pests of important crops, cotton bollworm (*Helicoverpa armigera*) and tobacco cutworm (*Spodoptera litura*) larvae (Luo et al., 2009). The combined inhibitory effect of *Nicotiana alata* proteinase inhibitor (NaPI), multidomain potato type II inhibitor (pin II) and *Solanum tuberosum* potato type I inhibitor (StPin1A) on *H. armigera* reflected in the increased yield of cotton bolls in field trials of transgenic plants expressed both inhibitors (Dunse et al., 2010). Transgenic plants expressing protease inhibitor genes are listed in Table 2.5.

Source	Inhibitor	Target proteases	Target herbiyore(s)	Reference
Cowpea	Cowpea trypsin inhibitor (CpTI)	Trypsin	Lacanobia oleracea	(Bell et al., 2001)
Rice	Oryzacystatin	Cysteine	Diabrotica undecimpunctata howardi	(Edmonds et al., 1996)
	Oryzacystatin	Cysteine	A. abdominalis	(Rahbe' et al., 2003a)
	Oryzacystatin	Cysteine	Sitophilus oryzae	(Hosoyama et al., 1994)
	Oryzacystatin	Cysteine	Callosobruchus chinansis and Rhiptorus clavatus	(Kuroda et al., 1996)
Soybean	Trypsin inhibitor	Trypsin	Tribolium confusum	(Lawrence and Koundal, 2002)
Soybean	Soybean Bowman–Birk inhibitor (SbBBI)	Trypsin and Chymotrypsin	Acyrthosiphon pisum	(Rahbe' et al., 2003b)
	Soybean Bowman–Birk inhibitor (SbBBI)	Trypsin and Chymotrypsin	Spodoptera littoralis	(Faktor and Raviv, 1997)
Mustard	Mustard-type trypsin- chymotrypsin variant Chy8	Trypsin and Chymotrypsin	Acyrthosiphon pisum	(Ceci et al., 2003)

Table 2.4 List of protease inhibitor with pesticidal activity.

Peltophorum	Kunitz	Trypsin	Anagasta kuchniella	(Macedo et
Tomato	Trypsin Inhibitor	Trypsin	Helicoverpa armigera	(Damle et al., 2005)
Archidendron ellipticum seeds	Kunitz	Trypsin	Spodoptera litura	(Bhattachary ya et al., 2006)
Potato	Potato multicystatin	Cysteine	Frankliniella occidentalis	(Annadana et al., 2002)
Potato and sea anemone	Cysteine Inhibitor	Cysteine	Tribolium castaneum	(Oppert et al., 2003)
Potato	Potato protease inhibitor	Trypsin and Chymotrypsin	Sesamia inferens Chrysodeixus erisoma	(Duan et al., 1996) (Mcmanus et al., 1994)
Cabbage protease inhibitor	Trypsin and Chymotrypsin	Trypsin and Chymotrypsin	Trichoplusia ni	(Broadway, 1995)

Table 2.5 List of examples for protease inhibitor expressing transgenic plants resistant to pests and pathogens.

Plant	Recombinant Inhibitor	Target proteases	Target herbivore(s)	Reference
Tobacco	Bovine spleen trypsin inhibitor	Serine	Helicoverpa armigera	(Christeller et al., 2002)
	Sporamin+Taro Cystatin	Serine+ Cysteine	H. armigera	(Senthilku mar et al., 2010)
	Tobacco trypsin protease inhibitor	Serine	S. litura	(Srinivasan et al., 2009)
Alfalfa	Oryzacystatin II	Cysteine	Phytodecta fornicata	(Ninkovic et al., 2007)
Apple	Nicotiana alata proteinase inhibitor	Serine	Epiphyas postvittana	(Maheswar an et al., 2007)
Potato	Multidomain cystatin fusions	Cysteine+ Aspartate	Frankliniella occidentalis	(Outchkour ov et al., 2004a)

	Barley cystatin HvCPI-1 C68	Cysteine	Leptinotarsa decemlineata	(Alvarez- Alfageme et al., 2007)
Rice	Barley trypsin inhibitor	Serine	Sitophilus oryzae	(Alfonso- Rubi et al., 2003)
	Cowpea trypsin inhibitor (+Bt toxin Cry1Ac)	Serine	C. medinalis	(Han et al., 2007)
Sugarcane	Bovine pancreatic trypsin inhibitor (aprotinin)	Serine	Scirpophaga excerptalis	(Christy et al., 2009)
			Root parasitic nemat	todes
Tomato	Taro cystatin	Cysteine	M. incognita	(Chan et al., 2010)
Wheat	Potato proteinase inhibitor 2	Serine	Heterodera avenae	(Vishnudas an et al., 2005)
			Pathogens	
Potato	Buckwheat serine proteinase inhibitor	Serine	Pseudomonas syringae Clavibacter michiganensis	(Khadeeva et al., 2009)
Rice	Potato carboxypeptidase inhibitor	Carboxype- peptidase A	Magnaporthe oryzae	(Quilis et al., 2007)
			Fusarium verticillioides	(Quilis et al., 2007)
	Sporamin+Taro cystatin	Serine+ Cysteine	Pythium aphanidermatum	(Senthilku mar et al., 2010)

2.9.2 Control of proteases in pathogenesis

Proteases have evolved to adapt to wide range of conditions found in complex organisms and function catalytically in different substrate hydrolysis. Excessive or inappropriate proteolysis is seldom a result of genetic aberrations but often an outcome of numerous endogenous and/or exogenous factors, effecting unwanted activation of protease signaling pathways of important physiological processes like cell-cycle progression, cell proliferation and cell death, DNA replication, tissue remodeling, haemostasis (coagulation), wound healing and the immune response (Turk, 2006). Successful examples of therapeutic intervention using protease inhibitors include angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors for the treatment of hypertension, HIV aspartyl protease inhibitors to prevent development of AIDS and application of proteosome inhibitors in the treatment of multiple myeloma (Scott and Taggart, 2010).

Serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1 (SPINK1) of human is synthesized in acinar cells of the pancreas secreted from the pancreas and regulate trypsin in certain circumstances to inhibit its activity. *SPINK1* gene has a coding sequence of approximately 7.5 kb consisting of 4 exons located on chromosome 5 and showed that mutations of the gene is associated with chronic pancreatitis (Witt et al., 2000). The plasminogen activator (PA) system includes four forms of serine protease inhibitors (SERPIN), SERPINA5 (also called protein C inhibitor, PCI), SERPINB2 (also called plasminogen activator inhibitor 2, PAI-2), SERPINE1 (also called plasminogen activator inhibitor 1, PAI-1), and SERPINE2 (also called protease nexin-1, PN-1). SERPINB2 and SERPINE1 are present in the human endometrium, SERPINE1 and mouse uteri during implantation indicating that the PA inhibitor is involved in implantation. SERPINE2 is widely expressed in various tissues and shows broad anti-protease activity specific to serine proteases, including trypsin, thrombin, plasmin and prostasin (Ohmuraya and Yamamura, 2011).

Administration of recombinant secretory leukocyte protease inhibitor, a serine protease inhibitor produced by various cell types, including neutrophils and activated macrophages is studied in spinal cord injury of mice. Recombinant secretory leukocyte protease inhibitor injected intraperitoneally localizes to the nucleus of circulating leukocytes, is detected in the injured spinal cord of mice, and reduces activation of nuclear factor- κ B and expression of tumor necrosis factor- α (Ghasemlou et al., 2010). The coronavirus associated with severe acute respiratory syndrome, SARS, encodes a chymotrypsin-like cysteine protease M^{Pro} that is similar to picornavirus 3C protease. Since the 2003 SARS global outbreak,

several strategies of structure-based design of low molecular weight protease inhibitors have been applied in the search for antiviral drugs against SARS (Anderson et al., 2009; Sirois et al., 2007). Due to the obvious relevance of protease inhibitors, they have been studied extensively with the intent to develop therapeutic drugs according to their catalytic type, for each group of diseasecausing organisms and for other human diseases. (Drag and Salvesen, 2010; Haq et al., 2010; Turk, 2006).

Parasites produce a diverse array of secreted and surface-bound proteases. The proteases of parasites are important virulence factors which help them in invading host by attacking the keratinocyte layers of the epidermis, the basal lamina, interstitial extracellular matrices, and the blood vessel walls (Table 2.6). Metalloproteases, aspartyl proteases, and serine proteases produced by Porphyromonas gingivalis, and different types of proteases produced by Plasmodium falciparum are studied in host pathogen interaction. A number of different experimental approaches and variety of pathogens and disease models have revealed a strong correlation of virulence and protease expression. Clinical isolates of Entamoeba histolytica correlates well with the level of activity of a secreted cysteine protease and mutational screens for virulence factors have identified protease-encoding genes necessary for virulence in Streptococcus pneumoniae and Salmonella (Armstrong, 2006). Protease inhibitors targeted against the viral aspartic protease used in treating HIV infection. Aspartic protease inhibitors also inhibited candida and reduced occurrence of candidiasis in patients. Secreted aspartic proteases are thus an important target for the development of new protease inhibitor based compounds for treating candidiasis (Braga-Silva and Santos, 2011; Dash et al., 2003; Naglik et al., 2004). In this context, protease inhibitors directed against key proteases responsible for virulence have shown promise as therapeutic agents in a variety of conditions of parasitic disease (Cohen et al., 1991; Engel et al., 1998a; McKerrow, 1999; Wasilewski et al., 1996).

Role in	Pathogen	Protease	Reference			
pathogenesis						
Direct tissue dest	Direct tissue destruction, fibrinolysis in host invasion					
Fibrinolysis	S. pyogenes,	Plasminogen activator (pla)	(Fuchs et al., 1994;			
	Y. pestis,	Outer specific protein A	Poon-King et al.,			
	B. burgdorferi	(OspA)	1993; Sodeinde et			
	D 1		al., 1992)			
Corneal	Pseudomonas,	Protease IV	(Engel et al., 1998b;			
keratinitis	Serratia	G 40	Engel et al., 1998c)			
Epidermal	S. stercoralis,	Ss40	(Brindley et al.,			
invasion	S. mansoni		1995; Conen et al., 1991)			
Peridontal	P. gingivalis	Cysteine protease	(Kuramitsu, 1998)			
disease						
Cytolysis	Serratia,	Serratia 56 K;	(Maeda et al., 1987;			
	Pseudomonas	Pseudomonas alkaline	Molla et al., 1987)			
		Protease				
Housekeeping fu	nctions		Γ			
Protein	S. mansoni;	Cysteine protease	(Francis et al., 1997;			
digestion	P. falciparum		Rosenthal et al.,			
			1998; Wasilewski et			
		~	al., 1996)			
Molting	O. volvulus,	Cysteine protease	(Lustigman et al.,			
	T. cruzi		1996; Meirelles et			
			al., 1992)			
Proteolytic destr	uction of defense m		(171 + 1 1004			
Depletion of	Pseudomonas,	Elastase, Serratia 56 kDa	(Khan et al., 1994;			
protease	Serratia, Candida	Protease	Rasmussen et al.,			
innibitors	C. saimositica		1999; Zuo and Woo,			
	Stuanta ao aous	Strantagagal C5a	(Cutler et al. 1002)			
	Sirepiococcus,	Brotesse	$\begin{array}{c} (Cutlef et al., 1995, \\ Read et al., 1080b; \\ \end{array}$			
Inactivation of	Pseudomonas	Candida acid Protease	Schenkein et al			
complement	T seudomonus, Candida	Entamoeba Cysteine	1995)			
-	E. histolytica	protease	1993)			
Activation of hos	Activation of host protease zymogens					
Activation of	P gingivalis	40 kDa trypsin-like	(DeCarlo et al			
host matrix	1. Sungivanis	protease	1998: Sorsa et al			
metalloprotease		Protoube	1992)			
Plasmin-	S. pyogenes.	Streptokinase-activated	(Lottenberg et al			
catalyzed	S. aureus	autoproteolytic conversion	(1994)			
plasmin						
generation						

Table 2.6 Proteases as virulence factors in pathogenic parasites

Protease-dependent microbial toxin systems				
Proteolytic activation of microbial toxins	B. anthracis, P. aeruginosa	Host cell furin/PACE4	(Gordon et al., 1995; Gordon et al., 1997) (Inocencio et al., 1994)	
Microbial toxins that are proteases	Clostridium botulinum, Clostridium	Botulinus toxin, Tetanus toxin	(Montecucco and Schiavo, 1993; Schiavo et al., 1992)	
	tetani.			

2.10 Pleurotus floridanus

Mushrooms are fruiting bodies of higher fungi classified in the phylum basidiomycota. Edible and medicinal mushrooms produce compounds including polysaccharides and proteins without overt cytotoxicity and they represent a resource for seeking new natural drugs. Attempts have been made in many parts of the world to explore the use of mushrooms and their metabolites for the treatment of a variety of human ailments. Mushrooms contain more digestible protein than that of plants; very little fat and no cholesterol and provide valuable minerals like potassium and iron. Most importantly, mushrooms are rich in B group vitamins niacin, folic acid and riboflavin (Bano and Rajarathnam, 1982). Involvement of mushroom metabolites as adaptogens, immunostimulants and as antitumor agents are studied clinically (Franz, 1989).

Pleurotus species are commonly called oyster mushrooms. Cultivation of *Pleurotus* sp. is the second largest in amount after *Agaricus bisporus* in the world (Chang, 1991; Sivrikaya and Peker, 1999). There are about 40 species of this mushroom found in temperate and tropical parts of the world. *P. floridanus* is cultivated on a commercial scale in many parts of the world, including India. The anti inflammatory and platelet aggregation inhibiting activities of the methanol extract of *Pleurotus floridanus* Eger has been investigated. The extract ameliorated acute inflammation induced by carrageenan and chronic inflammation by formalin (Jose et al., 2004). *Pleuorotus* species are reported to be the best known source for correcting hypercholesterolemia (Endo, 1988). Antitumor and

antioxidant property of *P. floridanus* has been demonstrated. Methanol extract of *P. floridanus* has remarkable capacity to inhibit the growth of solid tumor induced by EAC cell line in a dose-dependent manner in experimental animals (Jose and Janardhanan, 2000). From the literature available on oyster mushrooms, only *Pleurotus ostreatus* is reported to yield low molecular inhibitors (Dohmae et al., 1995).

3.1 SCREENING OF MUSHROOMS FOR PROTEASE INHIBITOR

3.1.1 Mushrooms for the study

Mushrooms, *Pleurotus floridanus*, *Agaricus bisporus* obtained from Kerala Agriculture University, Trichur, India and the wild mushroom *Phellinus* sp. from Cochin University of Science and Technology, Cochin-22 premises were used as the source material to screen for protease inhibitory activity. The fruiting body of mushrooms were aseptically transferred to an ice box and transported. Stock cultures were maintained at -70°C.

3.1.2 Extraction and recovery of protease inhibitor

Frozen *P. floridanus* fruiting bodies (250 g) were homogenized with 0.01 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5 (500 mL) in a blender for 5 min. The homogenate was centrifuged (Sigma3K30, Germany) at 10,000 rpm for 15 min at 4°C. The crude extract obtained as clear supernatant after centrifugation was used to assay protease inhibitor activity, protein content and specific activity as described in section 3.1.3.1.1 and 3.1.3.2 respectively.

3.1.3 Analytical methods

3.1.3.1 Protease inhibitor assay

Presence of protease inhibitor in the extract of mushroom was determined by assaying residual activity of trypsin (EC 3.4.21.4) that was *N*-tosyl-Lphenylalanyl chloromethyl ketone (TPCK) treated from Sigma-Aldrich using Hammerstein casein (SRL, India) and α -*N*-benzoyl-DL-arginine-*p*-nitroanilide (BAPNA, Sigma) as substrates.

3.1.3.1.1 Caseinolytic assay

Protease inhibitor activity was assayed against trypsin according to the method described by Kunitz with slight modifications (Kunitz, 1947). Hundred microlitre of trypsin (0.1 mg/mL) was preincubated with suitable dilution of protease inhibitor at 37°C for 15 min and made up to 500 μ L with 0.01 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5. To this mixture 100 μ L of 1% Hammerstein casein (SRL, India) prepared in 0.1 M phosphate buffer was added and incubated at 37°C for 30 min. The reaction was terminated by the addition of equal volume of 0.44 M trichloroacetic acid (TCA) solution. The reaction mixture was centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 15 min. The absorbance of the clear supernatant was measured at 280 nm in UV-Visible spectrophotometer (Shimadzu, Japan) against appropriate blanks. The TCA soluble peptide fractions of casein formed by the action of trypsin in the presence and absence of inhibitor were quantified by comparing with tyrosine as standard. Appropriate blanks for the enzyme, inhibitor and the substrate were also included in the assay along with the test.

One unit of trypsin activity was defined as the amount of enzyme that liberated 1μ mol of tyrosine per mL of the reaction mixture per min under the assay conditions. One unit of protease inhibitor activity (u) was defined as the decrease by one unit of trypsin activity. For easy computation and understanding, the protease inhibitor activity of certain experiments were expressed in terms of percent inhibition of trypsin activity.

The protease inhibitory activity was expressed in percentage inhibition and calculated as

Amount of tyrosine released without inhibitor-Amount of tyrosine released with inhibitor

Inhibitory activity (%) =

X 100

Amount of tyrosine released without inhibitor

3.1.3.1.2 Assay using BAPNA

Protease inhibitor activity was also measured using the synthetic substrate BAPNA (Kakade et al., 1974). Three seventy-five microlitre of the inhibitory protein diluted with phosphate buffer (pH 7.5) was incubated with 25 μ L of 0.1 mg/mL trypsin in phosphate buffer pH 7.5 for 10 min at 37°C. Then 50 μ L, 2 mM freshly prepared BAPNA was added and incubated at 37°C for 30 min. The reaction was stopped by the addition of 500 μ L of 30% acetic acid. The optical absorbance of *p*-nitroaniline released by the reaction was read at 410 nm. The difference in OD was calculated by assaying trypsin activity in the absence and presence of inhibitor.

One unit of inhibitory activity (U) was defined as the amount of inhibitor required to inhibit the release of 1 μ mol of *p*-nitroaniline per mL per min at pH 7.5 and at 37°C. The amount of protein present in each step was estimated.

3.1.3.2 Protein estimation

Protein content was estimated according to the method of Bradford (1976) using bovine serum albumin (BSA) as the standard and the concentration was expressed in mg/mL.

Bradford reagent

Hundred milligram Coomassie Brilliant Blue G-250 (Sigma-Aldrich) was dissolved in 50 mL 95% ethanol, added 100 mL of 85% (w/v) phosphoric acid and diluted to 1 L when the dye has completely dissolved, followed by filtration through Whatman #1 paper.

Estimation

 a. Prepared standards containing a range of 5 to 25 μg of bovine serum albumin (BSA) in 100 μL volume.

- b. Diluted unknowns if necessary to a final volume of 100 μ L. Added 1 mL Bradford reagent and incubated for 5 min at 28±2°C.
- c. Measured the absorbance at 595 nm in a UV-Visible spectrophotometer (Shimadzu, Japan).

3.1.3.3 Specific Activity

Specific activity of the sample was calculated by dividing the inhibitory activity units with the protein content and expressed as U /mg protein.

Specific activity = Inhibitory activity (U/mL) Protein (mg/mL)

3.2 SELECTION OF POTENTIAL SOURCE AND ISOLATION OF PROTEASE INHIBITOR

Protease inhibitors from mushrooms that could be precipitated by ammonium sulphate were selected for further screening and selection of potential source. For this samples with protease inhibition were selected and the crude protein inhibitor extract was prepared as described in the following sections.

3.2.1 Extraction and recovery of protease inhibitor

The crude buffer extract from the selected mushroom was prepared as described under section 3.1.2. The samples were assayed for protease inhibitory activity and protein content as described earlier under section 3.1.3.1 and 3.1.3.2 respectively.

3.2.2 Ammonium sulphate precipitation

Ammonium sulphate precipitation of the prepared sample was done according to the method described by Englard and Siefter (1990). The fractionation using ammonium sulphate precipitation has the advantage of intermediate removal of unwanted proteins with the simultaneous concentration of the protein of interest. Ammonium sulphate (SRL, India) required to precipitate the protease inhibitor was optimized by adding varying concentrations (30%, 60% and 90% saturations) to the crude extract as detailed below.

- To precipitate the protein, ammonium sulphate was slowly added initially at 30% saturation to the crude extract while keeping in ice with gentle stirring.
- b. After complete dissolution of ammonium sulphate, the solution was kept for precipitation at 4°C for 4 h.
- c. Protein precipitated was collected by centrifugation at 10,000 rpm for 15 min at 4°C.
- d. To the supernatant, required ammonium sulphate for next level of saturation was added and the procedure mentioned above was repeated.
 The precipitation was continued up to 90% of ammonium sulphate saturation.

3.2.3 Dialysis

The precipitate obtained after ammonium sulphate precipitation was further dialyzed against 0.01 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.5), in order to remove the ammonium sulphate from the precipitate, as detailed below.

3.2.3.1 Pretreatment of dialysis tube

Dialysis tube (Sigma-Aldrich) was treated to remove the humectants and protectants like glycerin and sulfur compounds present in it, and to clear the pores of the tube. The treated tube retain most of the proteins of molecular weight 12 kDa or greater. The method followed for the treatment of the dialysis tube was as follows.

- a. Washed the tube in running water for 3-4 h.
- b. Rinsed in 0.3% (w/v) solution of sodium sulfide, at 80°C for 1 min.
- c. Washed with hot water (60°C) for 2 min.
- d. Acidified with 0.2% (v /v) sulphuric acid.
- e. Rinsed with hot water (60° C).

3.2.3.2 Dialysis Procedure

- a. The precipitated protein was resuspended in minimum quantity of 0.1 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.5).
- b. The solution was taken in the pretreated dialysis tube (3.2.3.1) (Sigma-Aldrich, cut off value 12 kDa) against 0.01 M solution of phosphate buffer pH 7.5 for 24 h at 4°C with frequent changes of buffer and assayed for protease inhibitory activity, protein content and specific activity as described under section 3.1.3.1, 3.1.3.2 and 3.1.3.3 respectively.

3.3 IDENTIFICATION OF THE SELECTED MUSHROOM

Molecular identification of the selected mushroom was carried out using ITS1 and ITS4 primer pair to amplify internal transcribed spacers (ITS1 and ITS2) and 5.8S rDNA of the genomic DNA. PCR amplicon was subjected to sequencing, followed by homology analysis (Nazar, 2003).

The mushroom DNA isolation, the primer sequences and PCR conditions were as follows.

3.3.1 Template preparation for PCR (Doyle and Doyle, 1987)

- a. One gram of fresh mushroom was ground to fine powder in pre cooled mortar using liquid nitrogen.
- b. Transferred the powder to a sterile oak-ridge tube containing 16 mL CTAB extraction buffer and incubated at 65°C for 1 h.
- c. Added equal volumes of chloroform-isoamyl alcohol and mixed by gentle inversion.
- d. Centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 15 min at 4°C.

- e. The aqueous layer formed on top was transferred to a fresh sterile microfuge tubes using sterile cut tips.
- f. Then added ice cold isopropanol (600 μ L to 1 mL aqueous layer transferred) and gently inverted several times and kept at 4°C for 30 min. Centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 15 min at 4°C.
- g. The supernatant was removed and the pellet was washed with 70% ethanol.
- h. Centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 15 min at 4°C.
- i. The pellet was allowed to air dry to remove traces of ethanol.
- j. Resuspended the pellet in 100 μ L Tris-EDTA buffer (pH 8.0) and stored at -20°C.

3.3.2 Primer sequence

Primer	Sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$
ITS1	TCC GTA GGT GAA CCT TGC GG
ITS4	TCC TCC GCT TAT TGA TAT GC

3.3.3 PCR Mix composition

10X PCR buffer	$2.5\;\mu L$
2 mM dNTP mix	$2\ \mu L$
Forward primer (10 µM)	$2\ \mu L$
Reverse primer (10 µM)	$2\ \mu L$
Taq DNA polymerase	1 U
Magnesium Chloride (25 mM)	1.8 µL
Template DNA (40 ng/µL)	4 μL
Sterile Milli Q water to a final volume of	25 μL

3.3.4 PCR conditions

Initial denaturation	95°C	for 3 min.
Denaturation	95°C	for 30 sec.
Annealing	57°C	for 30 sec.
Primer extension	72°C	for 90 sec.
Repeated	d 30 times	
Final extension	72°C	for 10 min.

PCR was performed in a thermal cycler (Bio-Rad, USA).

3.3.5 Agarose gel electrophoresis (Sambrook and Russell, 2001)

- a. Agarose gel with a concentration of 0.8% was prepared for electrophoresis of the PCR products.
- b. $5 \ \mu L$ of the PCR products was loaded on to the gel and electrophoresed at 80 V until the migrating dye (Bromophenol blue) had traversed two-thirds distance of the gel. 100 bp DNA ladder (Fermentas, India) was used as the marker.
- c. The gel was stained in freshly prepared 10 μ g/mL ethidium bromide solution for 10 min.
- d. The gel was viewed on a UV- Transilluminator, and image captured with the help of Digi Doc system (Bio-Rad).

3.3.6 DNA sequencing

Nucleotide sequences determined by the ABI Prism 310 genetic analyzer by using the big dye Terminator kit (Applied Biosystems) at BioServe India Ltd., Hyderabad. The sequenced PCR products were analyzed online using BLAST software (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/blast) and the identity of the sequences were determined (Altschul *et al.*, 1980).

3.4 PROTEASE INHIBITOR PURIFICATION

Protease inhibitor, proteinaceous in nature, isolated from *P. floridanus* was purified by standard protein purification methods which included ammonium sulphate precipitation, followed by dialysis, DEAE sepharose ion exchange chromatography, Trypsin sepharose affinity chromatography and sephadex G-100 gel filtration chromatography. The purity was further confirmed by reverse phase HPLC. All purification steps were carried out at 4°C unless otherwise mentioned.

3.4.1 Ammonium sulphate precipitation

Ammonium sulphate precipitation was done (Englard and Seifter, 1990) as described earlier under section 3.2.2.

3.4.2 Dialysis

The precipitate obtained after ammonium sulphate precipitation was further dialyzed against 0.01 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.5) as described previously under section 3.2.3.

3.4.3 Ion exchange chromatography

The active protease inhibitor fraction obtained after the dialysis of ammonium sulphate precipitation was further purified by ion exchange chromatography using DEAE sepharose (Sigma-Aldrich) as the anion exchanger. Proteins bind to ion-exchangers due to surface charge. These reversibly adsorbed proteins were eluted out using a salt gradient.

3.4.3.1 Purification using DEAE sepharose column

DEAE sepharose was carefully packed in Bio-Rad econo column (25 X 1.5 cm) without any air bubble and the column was equilibrated with five column volumes of 0.01 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5. Five millilitre of dialyzed sample, prepared as mentioned in section 3.2.2, with a protein content of 20 mg was

applied to the pre equilibrated DEAE Cellulose column. After the complete entry of sample into the column, the column was connected to the reservoir containing 0.01 M phosphate buffer, pH 7.5 with a flow rate of 1 mL/min which was set up in an FPLC system (Bio-Rad), reading absorbance at 280nm. The bound fraction was eluted by a step gradient of 0.5 M NaCl in 0.01 M phosphate buffer. Peak fractions from the column were pooled and dialyzed against the phosphate buffer pH 7.5 (0.01 M) as described under section 3.2.3. The dialyzed fractions were concentrated using amicon UF-10 kDa membrane (Millipore, USA) and assayed for protease inhibitory activity, protein content and specific activity as described under section 3.1.3.1.2, 3.1.3.2 and 3.1.3.3 respectively.

3.4.4 Affinity chromatography

CNBr-activated Sepharose 4B was coupled to trypsin was used for the affinity purification of protease inhibitor from *P. floridanus*.

3.4.4.1 Preparation of CNBr-activated sepharose 4B

The lyophilized CNBr-activated Sepharose 4B (Sigma-Aldrich) was supplied in the presence of additives. These additives were washed away at low pH (pH 3) before coupling the trypsin. The use of low pH (pH 3) preserves the activity of the reactive groups, which otherwise hydrolyze at high pH. Three gram of lyophilized powder was (1 g lyophilized powder gives about 3.5 mL final volume of medium) suspended in 1 mM HCl. The swelled medium was washed for 15 min with 1 mM HCl on a sintered glass filter (porosity G3). Two hundred millilitre, 1 mM HCl was used per gram freeze-dried powder and added in several aliquots.

3.4.4.2 Coupling of trypsin

 a. Thirty milligram of trypsin was dissolved in coupling buffer, 0.1 M NaHCO₃ pH 8.3 containing 0.5 M NaCl in a stopper vessel. Five millilitre coupling solution/g lyophilized powder was used.

- b. Rotated the mixture end-over-end for 1 h at room temperature.
- c. Washed away excess trypsin with 5 medium (gel) volumes of coupling buffer.
- d. The free active groups were blocked by transferring the medium to 0.1 M Tris-HCl buffer, pH 8 and allowed to stand for 2 h. Washing was performed with 5 medium volumes of each buffer with three cycles of alternating pH (Each cycle consisted of a wash with 0.1 M acetic acid/sodium acetate, pH 4 containing 0.5 M NaCl followed by a wash with 0.1 M Tris-HCl, pH 8 containing 0.5 M NaCl).

3.4.4.3 Purification using trypsin-affinity chromatography

The concentrated ion exchange fraction (2 mg) was applied to the trypsin affinity column (15 X 1 cm) which was equilibrated with 0.01 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5. The experiment was performed on an FPLC system with a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min. The bound protein was eluted using 0.5 M NaCl in 0.01M HCl. The bound peak was immediately dialyzed against 0.01 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5 and concentrated using amicon UF-10 kDa membrane. Protease inhibitory activity, protein content and specific activity found as described under section 3.1.3.1.2, 3.1.3.2 and 3.1.3.3 respectively. The yield and fold of purifications were calculated.

3.4.5 Protease inhibitor purification by sephadex G-100 gel filtration chromatography

Gel filtration chromatography was performed using the concentrated active fraction purified from ion exchange chromatography to obtain homogenous protease inhibitor.

3.4.5.1 Preparation of column

- a. Ten gram of sephadex G-100 (Sigma-Aldrich) was suspended in distilled water and allowed to hydrate for 5 h at 90°C in a water bath, and fine particles were removed by decantation.
- b. Hydrated gel suspension was degassed under vacuum to remove the air bubbles.
- c. Gel suspension was carefully poured into the column (75 X 1.5 cm) without air bubbles and allowed to settle under gravity while maintaining a slow flow rate through the column.
- d. Column was equilibrated with two times the bed volume of eluent (0.01 M phosphate buffer, pH 7.5) passed through the column bed in a descending eluent flow.
- e. The position of the flow adapters are re-adjusted as required maintaining contact of the plungers with the gel bed.

3.4.5.2 Sample preparation and application

Two millilitre of dialyzed, concentrated ion exchange fraction with a protein content of 15 mg/mL was applied to the column. Care was taken to make sure that sample was completely free of undissolved substances. After the complete entry of sample to the column, the proteins were eluted using 0.01 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5, with a flow rate of 10 mL/h. One millilitre fractions were collected and the protein content was estimated by measuring the absorbance at 280nm in a UV-Visible Spectrophotometer (Shimadzu, Japan). Peak fractions from the column were pooled, concentrated using amicon UF-10 kDa membrane and assayed for protease inhibitory activity, protein content and specific activity as described under sections 3.1.3.1.2, 3.1.3.2 and 3.1.3.3 respectively.

3.4.6 Calculation of yield of protein, yield of protease inhibitor activity and fold of purification

Yield of protein and yield of protease inhibitory activity after each step of purification were calculated. The percentage activity obtained by dividing the total protein content or activity of that fraction with the total protein content or activity of the crude extract as the case may be. Fold of purification in each step was calculated by dividing the specific activity of the respective fraction with that of the crude extract.

Yield of protein	=	Total protein content of the purified fraction X 100	
		Total protein content of the crude extract	
Yield of activity	=	Total activity of the purified fraction X 100 Total activity of the crude extract	
Fold of purification	=	Specific activity of the purified fraction Specific activity of the crude extract	

3.4.7 Reverse-phase HPLC

The purified active fraction after gel filtration (20 μ L, 0.1 mg/mL) was subjected to reversed phase HPLC (Schimadzu LC 2010) using Phenomenex C18 HPLC column (22.5 mm ID X 250 mm length) at a flow rate of 1 mL/min with 100% solvent A (0.1% trifluoroacetic acid (TFA) in water) for 10 min and a linear gradient (0–100%) of solvent B (0.09% TFA in 60% acetonitrile) over 60 min. Proteins were detected by monitoring the absorbance at 220 nm.

3.5 CHARACTERIZATION OF PROTEASE INHIBITOR

Purified inhibitor was further subjected to characterization for their biophysical and physicochemical properties like molecular weight, isoelectric

point, stability at different temperature and pH, binding studies and inhibition kinetics to determine the type of inhibition as described in the following sections.

3.5.1 Electrophoretic methods

The active fractions of protease inhibitor from *P. floridanus*, after ion exchange chromatography, affinity chromatography and gel filtration chromatography were subjected to electrophoretic analysis by non denaturing Native-PAGE and denaturing SDS-PAGE in a vertical slab electrophoresis (Mini-PROTEAN Tetra cell, Bio-Rad). Electrophoresis was carried out in a 16% polyacrylamide gel according to the method described by (Laemmli, 1970).

Reagents for polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

1. Stock acrylamide solution (30% T and 2.6% C)

	Acrylamide	-	29.22 g
	Bis-acrylamide	-	0.78 g
	Distilled water (DW)	-	100 mL
	Stored at 4°C in amber coloured	bottle	
2.	Stacking gel buffer stock		
	Tris buffer (0.5 M)	-	6.05 g in 40 mL DW
	Titrated to pH 6.8 with 1 M l	HCl and made	up to 100 mL with DW.
	Filtered through Whatman No: 1	l filter paper and	l stored at 4°C.
3.	Resolving gel buffer stock		
	Tris buffer (1.5 M)	-	18.15 g
	Titrated to pH 8.8 with 1M H	ICl and made	up to 100 mL with DW.
	Filtered through Whatman No: 1	l filter paper and	l stored at 4°C.
4.	Running buffer for Native-PAGE	E (pH 8.3)	
	Tris buffer	-	3 g
	Glycine	-	14.4 g

Dissolved and made up to 1L with DW.

Prepared in 10X concentration and stored at 4°C.

5. Running buffer for SDS-PAGE (pH 8.3)

Tris buffer	-	3 g
Glycine	-	14.4 g
SDS	-	1 g

Dissolved and made up to 1L with DW. Prepared in 10X concentration and stored at 4°C.

6. Sample buffer for Native-PAGE

Tris-HCl (pH 6.8)	-	0.0625 M
Glycerol	-	10% (v/v)
Bromophenol blue	-	0.01%

Prepared in 2X concentrations and stored at 4°C.

7. Sample buffer for Reductive SDS-PAGE

8. SDS (10%)

Tris-HCl (pH 6.8)	-	1.25 mL
Glycerol	-	2.5 mL
SDS (10%, W/v)	-	2 mL
Deionised water	-	3.55 mL
Bromophenol blue (0.5%, w/v)	-	0.2 mL

Prior to use added 50 μ L β -mercaptoethanol to 950 μ L sample buffer. Samples were diluted with sample buffer in 1:2 ratios and heated at 95°C for 4 min.

- 1 g in 10 mL DW

9.	Ammonium persulfate (10%, w/v)	-	0.1 g of ammonium persulfate
			in 1 mL DW (prepared freshly).

11.

10. Protein staining solution

Coomassie brilliant	-	100 mg
blue (0.1%)		
Methanol (40%)	-	40 mL
Glacial acetic acid (10%)	-	10 mL
DW	-	50 mL
Destaining solution		
Methanol (40%)	-	40 mL
Glacial acetic acid (10%)	-	10 mL
DW	-	50 mL

Silver staining

Silver staining of the gel after electrophoresis was performed by the method of Blum (1987) with slight modifications.

Reagents

1.	Fixer		
	Methanol (50%, v/v)	-	50 mL
	Acetic acid (5%, v/v)	-	5 mL
	Milli Q water	-	45 mL
2.	Wash		
	Methanol (50%, v/v)	-	50 mL
	Milli Q water	-	50 mL
3.	Sensitizing solution		
	Sodium thiosulfate (0.02%, w/v)	-	20 mg
	Milli Q water	-	100 mL
4.	Silver nitrate solution		
	Silver nitrate (0.2%, w/v)	-	200 mg
	Milli Q water	-	100 mL

5. Developer

	Sodium carbonate (6%, w/v)	-	3 g
	Formaldehyde	-	12.5 µL
	Milli Q water	-	100 mL
6.	Stop solution		
	Sodium-EDTA	-	1.4 g
	Milli Q water	-	100 mL

Procedure

- a. The SDS-PAGE gel was incubated in fixer for 30 min.
- b. Washed the gel in wash solution for 15 min followed by five washes in five min interval with Milli-Q water.
- c. Incubated the gel in sensitizer for exactly 60 sec and washed twice in 60 sec interval with Milli-Q water.
- d. The gel was immersed in chilled silver nitrate solution for 25 min and washed two times for 60 sec with Milli-Q water.
- e. The gel was transferred to developer solution and kept until protein bands were developed.
- f. Reaction was arrested by adding stop solution.

12. Protein Markers for SDS-PAGE

a. Wide range Sigma-Aldrich marker was used for ion exchange fractions of *P. floridanus*. Lyophilized marker reconstituted with 100 μ L of deionized water resulted in a solution containing 2-3.5 mg of protein per mL of 62 mM Tris-HCl, pH 6.8, 1 mM EDTA, 4% sucrose, 0.5% dithiothreitol, 2% SDS, and 0.0005% bromophenol blue.

<u>Components</u>		<u>MW (M_r) in Da</u>
Aprotinin	-	6,500
α-Lactalbumin	-	14,200
Trypsin inhibitor	-	20,000
Trypsinogen	-	24,000
Carbonic anhydrase	-	29,000
Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate		
dehydrogenase	-	36,000
Ovalbumin	-	45,000
Glutamic dehydrogenase	-	55,000
Albumin, bovine serum	-	66,000
Phosphorylase B	-	97,000
β-Galactosidase	-	116,000
Myosin	-	205,000

b. Low range molecular weight marker mix of Bio-Rad was used for the fractions obtained after affinity chromatography and gel filtration chromatography. Lyophilized marker mix was reconstituted in 1X sample buffer for reductive SDS-PAGE, heated for 5 min at 95°C, and 5 μL of marker was loaded on to the gel. The composition of the marker mix is as given below.

Components		<u>MW (M_r) in Da</u>
Phosphorylase b	-	97,000
Bovine Serum Albumin	-	66,000
Ovalbumin	-	45,000
Carbonic anhydrase	-	29,000

Trypsin inhibitor	-	20,100
α-Lactalbumin	-	14,400

3.5.1.1 Native polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

3.5.1.1.1 Gel preparation

<u>Resolving gel (10%)</u>		
Stock acrylamide: bis-acrylamide	-	3.3 mL
Resolving gel buffer stock	-	2.5 mL
Water	-	4.2 mL
Ammonium persulphate (APS)	-	75 μL
TEMED	-	5 µL
Stacking Gel (4%)		
Stock acrylamide: bis-acrylamide	-	1.34 mL
Stacking gel buffer stock	-	2.5 mL
Water	-	6 mL
Ammonium persulphate (APS)	-	50 µL
TEMED	-	10 µL

Sample preparation

Samples were prepared in 1X sample buffer up to a concentration of 25 μ g and loaded 25 μ L sample to the gel.

Procedure

- a. The gel plates were cleaned and assembled.
- b. Resolving gel Prepared resolving gel solution combining all reagents except APS and TEMED in a beaker. Degassed the solution, added APS and TEMED. Immediately poured the mixture into the cast and poured a layer of water over the gel and allowed to polymerize at least for 45 min.
- c. **Stacking gel -** Added the components of stacking gel except APS and TEMED into a beaker, mixed gently and finally added APS and TEMED.

Poured the contents into the cast above the resolving gel and immediately inserted the comb between the glass plates. Allowed to polymerize for at least for 45 min.

- d. Gel was placed in the electrophoresis apparatus, and reservoir was filled with running buffer for Native-PAGE.
- e. Protein samples were loaded to the gel.
- f. The gel was run at 80 V till the sample entered the resolving gel.
- g. When the dye front entered the resolving gel, increased the current to 120 V.
- h. The run was stopped when the dye front reached 1 cm above the lower end of the glass plate.
- i. Removed the gel from cast and stained for at least 1 h in the staining solution.
- j. Destained the gel till the bands became clear and observed the protein bands under a transilluminator.

3.5.1.2 Sodium dodecyl sulphate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)

The purified inhibitor protein was subjected to SDS-PAGE for evaluating the nature of polypeptide. Low range molecular weight marker of Bio-Rad or broad range marker from sigma was used as standard molecular weight markers.

Reductive SDS-PAGE gel preparation

Resolving gel (16%)

Stock acrylamide: bis-acrylamide	-	5.333 mL
Resolving gel buffer stock	-	2.5 mL
10% SDS	-	0.1 mL
Water	-	1.987 mL
Ammonium persulphate (APS)	-	75 μL
TEMED	-	15 µL

Stacking Gel (5%)

Stock acrylamide: bis-acrylamide	-	1.665 mL
Stacking gel buffer stock	-	2.5 mL
10% SDS	-	0.1 mL
Water	-	5.6675 mL
Ammonium persulphate (APS)	-	50 µL
TEMED	-	15 µL

Sample preparation

Prepared samples in 1X SDS-PAGE sample buffer to a concentration of 25 μ g, mixed well, boiled for 5 min in a water bath, cooled to room temperature, and 25 μ L sample and 5 μ L low molecular weight marker mix was loaded to the gel.

Procedure

Procedure followed for SDS-PAGE was essentially the same as that of Native-PAGE which was described under section 3.5.1.1 with the exception that SDS was incorporated in gel preparation and running buffer used was that of SDS-PAGE. The gels were either coomassie or silver stained.

3.5.2 Mass by MALDI-TOF

The purified protease inhibitor from gel filtration chromatography was subjected to intact mass analysis. The protease inhibitor sample was desalted with ZipTip-C18 (Millipore, Billerica; MA). The intact molecular mass of the purified inhibitor was determined by MALDI TOF/TOF (ABI 4800).

3.5.3 Isoelectric focusing

Isoelectric point (pI) of the purified inhibitor protein was determined by isoelectric focusing which was performed in a Bio-Rad isoelectric focusing unit.

Immobilized pH gradient (IPG) strip of pH 3-10 (Bio-Rad) was used for the purpose. The detailed procedure is as given below.

3.5.3.1 Rehydration of sample with IPG strip

- a. The lyophilized protease inhibitor sample (0.1 mg/mL) was prepared in 2 mL rehydration buffer.
- b. Loaded 125 μ L of this prepared sample to the equilibration tray.
- c. Immobilized pH gradient (IPG) strip of pH 3-10 (Bio-Rad) was gently placed gel side down in the equilibration tray. Removed air bubbles if any. (Two IPG strips were used, one for isoelectric focusing and the other for 2-D electrophoresis).
- d. The strips were overlaid with 2-3 mL of mineral oil to prevent evaporation during rehydration process.
- e. Covered the equilibration tray and left the tray for overnight to rehydrate IPG strips.

3.5.3.2 Isoelectric focusing of the inhibitor

- a. Paper wicks were placed at both ends of the clean, dry IEF focusing tray covering the wire electrodes.
- b. IPG strips were taken out from the rehydration tray and drained the mineral oil by holding the strip vertically for 8 sec.
- c. Paper wicks were made wet with Milli-Q water and placed the IPG strips in the focusing tray. Placed in the PROTEAN IEF cell and closed the cover.
- d. Programmed the IEF cell as given below and run the electrophoresis.

	Voltage	Time	Volt-Hours	Ramp
Step 1	250	20 min		Linear
Step 2	4000	2 h		Linear
Step 3	4000		10,000 V-h	Rapid

(Maintained the cell temperature at 20° C with maximum current of 50 μ A/strip and no dehydration in all steps).

3.5.3.3 Staining and 2-D electrophoresis

- a. IPG strips were removed from focusing tray after electrophoresis. Drained mineral oil and pressed the strip against a wet blotting paper.
- b. One of the strips were transferred to coomassie stain tray and kept for 1 h.
- c. Destained the gel for 10 min.
- d. The other IPG strip was rinsed in a 1X Tris-glycine buffer and placed on the precast 16% SDS-PAGE gel (A portion of the gel was left at the top, according to the dimension of IPG strip during the casting of SDS-PAGE gel).
- e. Overlaid molten agarose and allowed to set the agarose.
- f. The electrophoresis was carried out at 200 V. The gel was silver stained after electrophoresis.

3.5.4 Activity staining

Inhibitory activity of the purified protease inhibitor was visualized by the method of Uriel and Berges (1968) with slight modification.

- a. Native PAGE (10%) was performed (25 mA for 90 min) with 20 μg of purified inhibitor samples. One portion of the gel was coomassie stained.
- b. The other portion of the gel was incubated in freshly prepared solution containing trypsin (0.04 mg/mL) in 0.1 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5 at 37°C for 30 min after electrophoresis.

- c. The gel was immersed in Fast Blue (Sigma-Aldrich) solution containing *N*-acetyl-DL-phenylalanine-β-naphthyl ester (Sigma-Aldrich) prepared as follows (5 mg of *N*-acetyl-DL-phenylalanine-β-naphthyl ester was dissolved in 2 mL dimethyl formamide and made up to 20 mL with 0.05 M phosphate buffer, pH 7.4 and added 10 mg of Fast Blue).
- Incubated for 60 min at 28°C and washed the gel in 2% acetic acid for 30 min.

3.5.5 Analysis of protease inhibitor by Dot-Blot method

The purified fraction collected from gel filtration chromatography, was analyzed for its protease inhibitory activity according to the method of (Veerappa et al., 2002) as described below.

- a. Three microlitre of protease inhibitor (0.1 mg/mL) was mixed with 3μL trypsin (0.1 mg/mL) and spotted on to a strip of X-ray film.
- b. Three microlitre of Soya bean trypsin inhibitor (0.1 mg/mL) was mixed with 3 μ L trypsin (0.1 mg/mL) as positive control and spotted on to a strip of X-ray film.
- c. Three microlitre of trypsin was mixed with 3 μL phosphate buffer 0.01 M (pH 7.5) as negative control and spotted on to the X-ray film.
- d. Incubated the X-ray film at 37°C for 10 min.
- e. Washed the film under tap water till the zone of gelatin hydrolysis by trypsin was visualized.
- f. Inference was made by observing the zone of hydrolysis indicating degradation of gelatin by trypsin. In the absence of the inhibitor a clear zone is formed at the site of trypsin application on the X-ray film due to gelatinase activity. Whereas, trypsin cannot degrade gelatin on the X-ray film in the presence of the inhibitor.

3.5.6 Continuous rate spectrophotometric assay

The activity of protease inhibitor was determined by a continuous rate spectrophotometric assay and expressed as the inhibition of BAEE ($N\alpha$ -Benzoyl-L-Arginine Ethyl Ester) units. (Unit Definition: One BAEE unit will produce a ΔA_{253} of 0.001 per min at pH 7.5 and 25 °C using BAEE as a substrate).

- a. Mixed 50 μL trypsin (0.1 mg/mL) with 50 μL purified protease inhibitor (0.15 mg/mL) and made up to 200 μL with 63 mM phosphate buffer, pH 7.5. Transferred the contents to a cuvette which was 25°C thermostatted in a UV-Vis spectrophotometer (Schimadzu, Japan).
- b. Added 1 mL 0.23 mM $N\alpha$ -benzoyl-L-arginine ethyl ester (BAEE), mixed by inversion and recorded the increase in ΔA_{253} for 5 min.
- c. ΔA_{253} /min was obtained using the maximum linear rate for the test, blank and uninhibited solution.

The activity was calculated by the equation

BAEE Units =
$$(\Delta A_{253}/\text{minute Test} - \Delta A_{253}/\text{minute Blank})(df)$$

(0.001)

3.5.7 Qualitative detection of inhibition by HPLC

Casein hydrolysis by trypsin, with inhibitor and without inhibitor was analyzed using reverse phase HPLC. Twenty-five microlitre of trypsin (0.1 mg/mL) was preincubated with 25 μ L of protease inhibitor (0.1mg/mL) at 37°C for 15 min and made up to 500 μ L with 0.01 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5. To this mixture 100 μ L of 1% Hammerstein casein (SRL, India) prepared in 0.1 M phosphate buffer was added and incubated at 37°C for 30 min. The reaction was terminated by the addition of equal volume of 0.44 M trichloroacetic acid (TCA) solution. The reaction mixture was centrifuged (Sigma, Germany) at 10,000 rpm

for 15 min. Twenty microlitre of the sample was loaded to C18 column and the experiment was performed as described under section 3.4.7.

3.5.8 Effect of temperature on inhibitor stability

Thermal stability of inhibitor was studied by incubating purified protease inhibitor (0.1 mg/mL) at different temperatures ranging from 4°C-100°C for 60 min. The sample was drawn and further incubated at 4°C for 15 min. The protease inhibitory activity of each sample was assessed by conducting the assay as described under section 3.1.3.1.2

3.5.9 Stability of protease inhibitor at different pH

The stability of protease inhibitor over a range of pH was determined by performing the inhibitor activity assay at pH 7.5, after incubating the purified protease inhibitor in different buffers of pH ranging from 2-12 for 4 h at 4°C. Ten microlitre (0.1 mg/mL) of purified inhibitor was incubated with 40 µL of different buffer systems, which included KCl-HCl buffer (pH 2), citrate buffer (pH 4-6), phosphate buffer (pH 7), Tris-HCl buffer (pH 8-9), borax/NaOH (pH 10), disodium hydrogen phosphate/ NaOH (pH 11) and potassium chloride/NaOH (pH 12). After incubation sample was assayed for protease inhibitory activity as described under section 3.1.3.1.2.

3.5.10 Effect of various metal ions on protease inhibitor activity

Effect of various metal ions on activity of protease inhibitor was evaluated by incubating the protease inhibitor along with 1 mM concentrations of various metals ions in the inhibitor solution for 30 min followed by measuring the protease inhibitory activity as described under section 3.1.3.1.2. The metals studied included sodium chloride, calcium chloride, magnesium sulphate, ferric chloride, manganese chloride, nickel chloride, mercury chloride, barium chloride, cadmium sulphate, sodium molybdate and aluminum sulphate which contributes the metal ions, Na^+ , Ca^{2+} , Mg^{2+} , Fe^{3+} , Mn^{2+} , Ni^{2+} , Hg^{2+} , Ba^{2+} , Cd^{2+} , Mo^{6+} and Al^{3+} respectively.

3.5.11 Metal chelation of protease inhibitor using EDTA

The metal ion concentration of purified protease inhibitor and its effect on inhibitory properties in its native state was determined by metal chelation using 30 mM EDTA (SRL, India) according to the method described by Jack et al (2004). Purified protease inhibitor (0.1 mg/mL) was dialyzed extensively against 30 mM EDTA over night at 4°C for chelation of metal ions. The EDTA was removed further by dialyzing against deionised water over night with frequent changes of deionised water. The inhibitory activity of the demetallised protease inhibitor was determined by conducting protease inhibitor assay as described in section 3.1.3.1.2.

3.5.12 Metal ion concentration of protease inhibitor

Minerals concentrations of protease inhibitor were determined as follows:

- I. An aliquot of protease inhibitor was dialyzed extensively against deionised water and was used for mineral analysis by Inductively Coupled Plasma Atomic Emission Spectroscopy (ICP-AES).
- II. Another aliquot was dialyzed extensively against 30 mM EDTA, overnight at 4°C for chelation of metal ions and then the EDTA was removed by dialyzing against deionised water overnight with frequent changes. The mineral concentration of dialyzed sample was also determined by ICP-AES.

3.5.13 Effect of various detergents on protease inhibitor activity

Effect of various non-ionic and ionic detergents such as Triton X-100, Tween-80, Tween-20, SDS and CTAB (1% each w/v) on protease inhibitory

activity was determined by incubating the protease inhibitor in each detergent for 30 min, dialyzed against 0.01 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5 and estimated the residual inhibitory activity as described under section 3.1.3.1.2.

3.5.14 Effect of oxidizing agents on protease inhibitor activity

Impact of oxidizing agents on the activity of protease inhibitor was studied by incubating the protease inhibitor with hydrogen peroxide (1-2%, v/v) and dimethyl sulfoxide (1-5%, v/v) for 30 min and measuring the residual inhibitory activity as described under section 3.1.3.1.2.

3.5.15 Effect of reducing agents

The effect of reducing agents on the activity of protease inhibitor was studied by incubating the protease inhibitor with 50, 100, 150, 200, 250, 300, 350 μ M of β -mercaptoethanol and 20, 40, 60, 80, 100, 120 μ M dithiothreitol for 30 min and measuring the residual inhibitory activity as described under section 3.1.3.1.2.

3.5.16 Chemical modification of amino acids in protease inhibitor

To determine the impact of chemical structure of the amino acids at the reactive sites of inhibitor molecule on its inhibitory activity was evaluated by effecting chemical modification in the selected amino acids of the inhibitor molecules. Thus four different amino acids were individually modified using specific chemical modifiers and the effect of modifiers on the anti proteolytic activity of the inhibitor molecule was determined. Chemical modifications of amino acids of purified inhibitor were carried out using different chemical modifiers under their respective reaction conditions. Hundred microlitre of purified inhibitor (0.1 mg/mL) was used for this study. After the incubation with different concentrations ranging from 5, 10, 15, 20 and 25 mM of each modifier,

Chemical modifier	Amino acid	Rea	action conditions
	modified		
N-Ethylmaleimide	Cysteine	30°C	0.1 M Tris/HCl
			buffer (pH-7.0) for
			60 min(Colman and
			Chu, 1970).
Diethyl pyrocarbonate	Histidine	30°C	0.1 M Tris/HCl
			buffer (pH-7.0) for
			30 min (Ovaldi et
			al., 1967).
PMSF	Serine	25°C	0.05 M Tris/HCl
			buffer (pH-7.8) for
			120 min (Gold and
			Farney, 1964).
N- Bromosuccinamide	Tryptophan	30°C	0.01 M Tris/HCl
			buffer (pH-7.0) for
			30 min (Spande and
			Witkop, 1967).

the sample was dialyzed against phosphate buffer and the residual protease inhibitory activity was estimated as described under section 3.1.3.1.2.

3.5.17 Effect of acid treatment on protease inhibitor

Sensitivity of protease inhibitor in an acidic environment was evaluated by incubating purified protease inhibitor with different concentrations of HCl ranging from 0.02, 0.04, 0.06, 0.08 & 0.1 M for 30 min. After incubation, the pH was neutralized with 0.1 M Tris-HCl buffer pH 9. The residual protease inhibitory activity was estimated as described under section 3.1.3.1.2.

3.5.18 Effect of protease treatment on protease inhibitor

Sensitivity of protease inhibitor to higher concentration of trypsin was assessed by incubating the purified protease inhibitor with different concentrations of trypsin (from Bovine pancreas, SRL, India) ranging from 0.02, 0.04, 0.06, 0.08 and 0.1% for 30 min at 37°C. The residual protease inhibitory activity was estimated as described under section 3.1.3.1.2.

3.5.19 Intrinsic fluorescence spectroscopy

Fluorimetry was performed on a Cary Eclipse spectrofluorimeter using a slit width of 5 mm and an excitation wavelength of 278 nm. The emission wavelength was observed from 290 nm. Phosphate buffer, pH 7.5, served as control. Protease inhibitor having an A_{280} value, 0.1 was used for the emission spectra. The emission spectra for inhibitor and trypsin alone were also performed. Trypsin was complexed with inhibitor in a ratio of 1: 1 concentration.

3.5.20 Peptide mass fingerprinting

Protease inhibitor was reduced, alkylated with iodoacetamide and trypsin digested. Peptides were extracted according to standard techniques and were analyzed by MALDI-TOF-TOF mass spectrometer using a 4800 Proteomics Analyzer (Applied Biosystems). Spectra were analyzed to identify protein of interest using Mascot sequence matching software (Matrix Science) with Swiss-Prot and NCBInr database.

3.5.21 Specificity of protease inhibitor

The specificity of the purified inhibitor was studied against commercially important proteases like chymotrypsin (Sigma-Aldrich), elastase (Sigma-Aldrich), proteinase K (Sigma-Aldrich) and thermolysin (Sigma-Aldrich).

3.5.21.1 Assay of chymotrypsin inhibitory activity

Chymotrypsin inhibitory activity was assayed according to the modified method of Fritz et al (1966). Chymotrypsin from Bovine pancreas (Sigma-Aldrich) was prepared by dissolving freeze dried material in 0.001 M HCl at a concentration of 1 mg/mL. Standard assay mixture contained 0.05 M Tris-HCl buffer (pH 7.5), 20 mM peptide substrate, *N*-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Phe-*p*-nitroanilide, 0.1 mg/mL inhibitor solution and chymotrypsin (10 µg/mL).

One unit of chymotrypsin is defined as the amount of enzyme that induces the conversion of 1 μ mol substrate/min. One chymotrypsin inhibitory unit (U) was defined as the amount of inhibitor needed to inhibit the release of 1 μ mol of *p*nitroaniline per mL per min at pH 7.5 and at 37°C.

3.5.21.2 Assay of elastase, thermolysin and proteinase K inhibitory activity

The elastase, thermolysin and proteinase K inhibitory activity was tested taking 0.1 mg/mL of respective proteases with 0.1 mg/mL purified protease inhibitor according to Kunitz caseinolytic method as described under section 3.1.3.1.1.

3.5.22 Stoichiometry of protease-protease inhibitor interaction

The molar concentration of the purified protease inhibitor for the complete inactivation of the trypsin was determined by preincubating 1 nM trypsin (based on M_r 23,800) in 100 μ L of 0.01 M phosphate buffer pH 7.5 with different amounts of purified protease inhibitor (0.05-1 nM) at 37°C for 30 min (based on M_r 38,334). The long incubation time was necessary to ensure that the reaction had gone to completion. The remaining activity of the trypsin was determined according to the method described under section 3.1.3.1.2.

3.5.23 Kinetic studies of inhibition

Kinetics of trypsin inhibition by protease inhibitor was conducted with different concentrations of inhibitor [I] against various concentrations of substrate [S]. Lineweaver-Burk 1/v versus 1/ [s] was plotted, the apparent Km (Km') and maximum velocity (V_{max}) were calculated for each concentration of inhibitor and secondary plot was plotted by taking 1/Vmax versus [I] to determine dissociation constant of the inhibitor (Ki).

- a. Twenty-five microlitre of trypsin (0.1 mg/mL) was incubated with different concentrations of substrate (0.1 mM-2 mM) α -*N*-benzoyl-DL-arginine-*p*-nitroanilide (BAPNA) suitably diluted to 500 μ L with 0.01 M phosphate buffer, pH 7.5 and kept at 37°C for 10 min. The reaction was arrested by adding 500 μ L of 30% (v/v) acetic acid.
- b. Lineweaver-Burk 1/v versus 1/ [s] was plotted, the Km and maximum velocity (V_{max}) were calculated (Dixon, 1953).
- c. The apparent *K*m' and maximum velocity (V_{max}) in the presence of different purified protease inhibitor concentrations (0.014, 0.07 and 0.27 nM) was calculated similarly.
- d. A secondary plot was plotted by taking 1/Vmax versus [I] to determine dissociation constant of the inhibitor (*K*i).

3.6 APPLICATION STUDIES

3.6.1 Inhibition of midgut proteases

The lime swallowtail *Papilio demoleus* (Lepidoptera: Papilionidae) larvae were collected from the citrus leaves from Kakkandu, Ernakulam. Midguts from

the larvae were extruded out and transferred into a microfuge tube kept on ice at 4°C containing 0.01 M phosphate buffer, pH 7.5. The midguts were homogenized at 4°C and then centrifuged at 12000 g for 10 min at 4°C. The supernatants were used as the crude enzyme (trypsin) extract and were stored at -20°C. Protease inhibitory activity and protein content and specific activity were found as described under sections 3.1.3.1.2, 3.1.3.2 and 3.1.3.2 respectively.

3.6.2 Evaluation of protease inhibitor activity against proteases derived from different microbial sources

The activities of purified inhibitor (~150 μ g/mL) against proteases derived from different microbial sources were evaluated. Proteases obtained from *Aspergillus oryzae, Bacillus licheniformis, Bacillus* sp., esperase, *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* were used for the study (All the proteases are from Sigma-Aldrich). A concentration of 0.1 mg/mL proteases was used and the assay was performed as described under section 3.1.3.1.1. For easy computation and understanding, the protease inhibitor activity of commercial proteases was expressed in terms of percent inhibition.

4 Results

4.1 SCREENING OF MUSHROOMS FOR PROTEASE INHIBITOR

Mushrooms, *Pleurotus floridanus*, *Agaricus bisporus* obtained from Kerala Agriculture University, Trichur, India and the wild mushroom *Phellinus* sp. from Cochin University of Science and Technology, Cochin-22 premises were screened for protease inhibitory activity using their crude extracts. Results presented in Table 4.1 show that *Pleurotus floridanus* has maximum inhibitory activity (512.92 u/mL) compared to *Phellinus* sp. (252 u/mL) and *Agaricus bisporous* (46.4 u/mL).

Serial No.	Mushroom Extract	Inhibitory activity (u/mL)
1	Agaricus bisporous	46.4
2	Pleurotus floridanus	512.92
3	Phellinus sp.	252

Table 4.1 Screening of mushrooms for protease inhibitor

4.1.1 SELECTION OF POTENTIAL SOURCE AND ISOLATION OF PROTEASE INHIBITOR FROM MUSHROOM

Mushrooms *P. floridanus* and *Phellinus* sp. which showed maximal protease inhibitory activities were subjected to further screening. Crude sample prepared from these mushrooms were subjected to partial purification by ammonium sulphate precipitation and evaluated for their inhibitory activity. Among the mushrooms *P. floridanus* showed maximal protease inhibition compared to *Phellinus* sp. *P. floridanus* showed a protease inhibitory activity of 581.24 u/mL with a specific protease inhibitory activity of 145.31 u/mg protein. In contrast, *Phellinus* sp. showed a protease inhibitory activity of 384.66 u/mL with a specific protease inhibitory activity of 113.95 u/mg protein (Table 4.2). Since the protease inhibitor from *P. floridanus* recorded maximum protease inhibitory activity, it was selected for the isolation of protease inhibitor and further studies.

Table 4.2	Protease	inhibition	of	ammonium	sulphate	precipitated	fraction	of
	mushroo	oms						

Serial No.	Extract	Saturation of ammonium sulphate (%)	Protease inhibitory activity (u/mL)	Specific protease inhibitory activity (u/mg protein)
1	Pleurotus floridanus	30-60	581.24	145.31
2	Phellinus sp.	30-60	384.66	113.95

Results

4.2 IDENTIFICATION OF THE SELECTED MUSHROOM

Partial nucleotide sequences encoding 18S ribosomal RNA gene and internal transcribed spacer 1; 5.8S ribosomal RNA gene and internal transcribed spacer 2 complete sequence; and partial sequence of 28S ribosomal RNA gene, were amplified and resolved at a size of 750 bp on 1.2% agarose gel (Fig. 4.1). The amplicon was sequenced and identity was established using BLAST software. The obtained sequence showed 100% similarity with already available sequences of *P. floridanus* (NCBI GenBank accession No.GU7210580).



Fig. 4.1a

5'-GCTTCCGTAGGTGAACCTGCGGAAGGATCATTAATGAATTCA CTATGGAGTTGTTGCTGGCCTCTAGGGGGCATGTGCACGCTTCACTAGTC TTTCAACCACCTGTGAACTTTTGATAGATCTGTGAAGTCGTCTCTCAAG TCGTCAGACTTGGTTGCTGGGATTTAAACGTCTCGGTGTGACTACGCAG

TCTATTTACTTACACACCCCAAATGTATGTCTACGAATGTCATTTAATG GGCCTTGTGCCTTTAAACCATAATACAACTTTCAACAACGGATCTCTTG GCTCTCGCATCGATGAAGAACGCAGCGAAATGCGATAAGTAATGTGAA TTGCAGAATTCAGTGAATCATCGAATCTTTGAACGCACCTTGCGCCCCT TGGTATTCCGAGGGGCATGCCTGTTTGAGTGTCATTAAATTCTCAAACT CACTTTGGTTTCTTTCCAATTGTGATGTTTGGATTGTTGGGGGGCTGCTG GCCTTGACAGGTCGGCTCCTCTTAAATGCATTAGCAGGACTTCTCATTG CCTCTGCGCATGATGTGATAATTATCACTCATCAATAGCACGCATGAAT AGAGTCCAGCTCTCTAATCGTCCGCAAGGACAATTTGACAATTTGACC TCAAATCAGGTAGGACTACCCGCTGAACTTAAGCATATCAATA-3'.

Fig. 4.1b

Fig. 4.1 a) PCR amplicon of 18S rDNA segment. Lanes 1. 100 bp ladder2. Amplicon. b) DNA sequence of amplicon.

4.3 PURIFICATION OF PROTEASE INHIBITOR

Standard purification methods were employed for the purification of protease inhibitor. The inhibitory protein was purified up to homogeneity employing $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ precipitation, DEAE sepharose chromatography, trypsin affinity chromatography and gel filtration chromatography. The yield and fold of purification of protease inhibitor extracted from the fruiting bodies of the edible mushroom *P. floridanus* is summarized in Table 4.3. It was found that 30-60% $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ saturation was efficient for precipitating the protease inhibitor molecules compared to other fractions. The fold of purification of protease inhibitor obtained for $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ precipitation, DEAE sepharose chromatography, trypsin affinity chromatography and gel filtration were 1.63, 3.61, 21.5 and 35.25 respectively. The net yield of protease inhibitor was 0.5 µg/g of mushroom.

Purification	Volume	Total	Total	Specific	Yield of	Yield of	Fold of
step	(mL)	protein	activity	activity	protein	activity	purification
		(mg)	(U)	(U/mg)	(%)	(%)	
Crude							
Extract	500	2342	7450	3.18	100*	100*	1*
$(NH_4)_2SO_4$	30	94.92	493	5.19	21.05	6.617	1.63
DEAE Sepharose	1.2	1.836	21.1	11.49	0.0784	0.283	3.61
Trypsin affinity	0.6	0.202	13.83	68.47	0.0086	0.186	21.5
Gel Filtration	0.45	0.1	11.21	112.1	0.00427	0.15	35.25

TABLE 4.3 Yield of protein, Yield of protease inhibitor activity and Fold ofpurification in comparison with crude extract.

*Values taken arbitrarily

4.3.1 Ion exchange chromatography

The dialysate obtained after ammonium sulphate saturation (30-60% fraction) was subjected to ion exchange chromatography using DEAE sepharose. Five millilitre (15 mg) of ammonium sulphate (30- 60%) fraction was loaded to DEAE sepharose column (25 X 1.5 cm). Peak fractions were pooled and concentrated using Amicon 10 kDa membrane. Inhibitory activity was shown by the peak V with 3.6 fold of purification (Fig. 4.2).







Fig. 4.2 a) Elution profile of protease inhibitor from DEAE Sepharose anion exchange chromatography column (25 X 1.5 cm) using NaCl gradient. **b)** SDS-PAGE profile of the peaks. Lanes 1. Molecular weight marker, 2. Peak I, 3. Peak II, 4. Peak III, 5. Peak 4, 6. Peak V.

4.3.2 Affinity chromatography

Active ion exchange chromatographic fraction (Peak V) which showed maximum inhibitory activity against trypsin was used for trypsin affinity chromatography. Three milligram of active ion exchange fraction was loaded on to trypsin affinity column (15 X 1 cm). The bound inhibitor from affinity column was eluted using 0.5 M NaCl in 0.01 M HCl as a single peak which resulted in 21.5 fold of purification with a specific protease inhibitory activity of 68.47 U/mg protein (Fig. 4.3).



Fig. 4.3a



Fig. 4.3 Affinity chromatography of protease inhibitor. **a)** Elution profile of inhibitor from trypsin affinity chromatography column (15 X 1 cm). **b)** SDS-PAGE analysis of the affinity purified inhibitor. Lane 1. Molecular weight marker. 2. Affinity purified inhibitor.

4.3.3 Gel filtration chromatography

The inhibitory fraction obtained from affinity chromatography yielded multiple bands in SDS-PAGE, and a homogenous inhibitory protein was obtained by Sephadex-G100 gel filtration chromatography (peak V). The fraction with maximum protease inhibitory activity was visualized as a single protein band confirming its purity and homogeneity (Fig. 4.4). Gel filtration resulted in an increase in purification fold up to 35.25 with a specific protease inhibitory activity of 112.1 U/mg protein.






Fig. 4.4 Gel filtration chromatography of the inhibitor. **a**) Elution profile of the inhibitor **b**) SDS-PAGE analysis of the inhibitor. Lane 1. Molecular weight marker. 2. Purified protease inhibitor.

4.3.4 HPLC profile of the inhibitor

Gel filtration purified active fraction (20 μ L, 0.1 mg/mL) was rechromatographed in a reversed phase HPLC system using Phenomenex C18 column. A single homogenous peak was observed in the chromatogram, eluted with a linear gradient (0–100%) of solvent (0.09% TFA in 60% acetonitrile) over 60 min (Fig. 4.5).



Fig. 4.5 Reverse phase HPLC profile of the purified inhibitor

4.4 CHARACTERIZATION OF THE INHIBITOR

4.4.1 Molecular mass determination by MALDI-TOF

The purified inhibitor sample was desalted with ZipTip -C18, performed MALDI TOF/TOF and intact molecular mass was determined. A single peak with molecular weight of 38334 Da was obtained (Fig. 4.6)



Fig. 4.6 Mass of the inhibitor by MALDI TOF/TOF

4.4.2 Isoelectric focusing and 2D electrophoresis

Isoelectric point (pI) of the purified inhibitor protein was determined using an immobilized pH gradient (IPG) strip of pH 3-10. The inhibitor was resolved at a pH of 4.4 (Fig. 4.7a). Another strip was subjected to 2D electrophoresis to check

the presence of multiple proteins with same pI. The result depicted in Fig. 4.7b showed a single band after silver staining.



Fig. 4.7a



Fig. 4.7b

Fig. 4.7 a) Isoelectric focusing on pre-cast IPG strip. The protein band was visible on coomassie stained IPG strip and resolved at pI of 4.4.**b**) 2D gel of the protease inhibitor

4.4.3 Activity staining

Activity staining of the purified protease inhibitor was carried out on Native-PAGE and visualization of a clear band on a coloured background after staining confirmed that the purified protease inhibitor has inhibitory activity (Fig. 4.8). Further the inhibitory protein was found to be homogenous in Native-PAGE.



Fig. 4.8 Activity staining of purified protease inhibitor (Uriel and Berges, 1968) in 8% Native-PAGE. Lanes: 1.Activity stained inhibitor, 2. Inhibitor stained with coomassie.

4.4.4 Analysis of protease inhibitor by Dot-Blot method

Dot-blot analysis was performed on X-ray film indicated that the protease inhibitor blocked the gelatin hydrolysis by trypsin similar to that of the control protease inhibitor Soya bean trypsin inhibitor (SBTI). The presence of inhibitor was confirmed by comparing the clearing zone formed due to gelatin hydrolysis

by trypsin and a reduction in the size or absence of clearing zone by trypsin incubated with protease inhibitor (Fig. 4.9).



Fig. 4.9 Dot-blot analysis of protease inhibitor on X-ray film. 1. Trypsin control 2. Trypsin with Soyabean trypsin inhibitor as positive control 3. Trypsin with purified inhibitor.

4.4.5 Continuous rate spectrophotometric assay

Results obtained for the activity of protease inhibitor by continuous rate spectrophotometric assay is depicted in the Fig. 4.10. The trypsin hydrolysis of the substrate BAEE was found to be decreased gradually over a period of 5 min time in the presence of protease inhibitor. The trypsin activity was 1850 BAEE units, which got decreased to 230 BAEE units in the presence of protease inhibitor.



Fig. 4.10 Continuous rate spectrophotometric assay of protease inhibitor

4.4.6 Qualitative detection of inhibition by HPLC

Inhibition of casein hydrolysis by trypsin in the presence of inhibitor and without inhibitor was determined using reverse phase HPLC employing C18 column. The HPLC chromatogram depicted in Fig. 4.11 testified that the number and intensity of peptide peaks are decreased considerably in the presence inhibitor.



Fig. 4.11 HPLC profile of the casein hydrolysate **a**) by trypsin. **b**) trypsin in the presence of inhibitor

4.4.7 Effect of temperature

The protease inhibitor was evaluated for its activity and stability at wide range of temperatures varying between 4 to 100°C and the results obtained are presented in the Fig. 4.12. The protease inhibitor was observed to demonstrate considerable stability over a broad range of temperature up to 90°C although maximal activity of the protease inhibitor was observed around 30-40°C. However, the purified inhibitor recorded a gradual decrease in activity after pre-incubation at 50-90°C for 60 min and a complete loss of activity at 100°C.



Fig. 4.12 Effect of temperature on activity of the protease inhibitor

4.4.8 Effect of pH

Studies conducted on the effect of pH on stability were evaluated in different buffer systems, showed that the protease inhibitor was stable over a wide range of pH. From the results presented in Fig. 4.13, it was inferred that there was considerable protease inhibitor stability over a pH range of 4-10; although a maximal inhibitory activity was recorded at pH 8. It was also noted that at high alkaline conditions of pH 11-12 and high acidic conditions of pH 2-3 the protease inhibitor was not stable.



Fig. 4.13 Effect of pH on inhibitory activity of protease inhibitor

4.4.9 Effect of metal ions

Data obtained for the studies on the effect of metal ions such as Ca^{2+} , Mg^{2+} , Mn^{2+} , Hg^{2+} , Na^{2+} , Ba^{2+} , Ni^{2+} , Cd^{2+} , Fe^{3+} , Mo^{6+} and Al^{3+} on the activity of protease inhibitor presented in the Fig. 4.14 evidence that addition of divalent ions such as Mn^{2+} , Na^{2+} , Ba^{2+} and Ni²⁺ at a concentration of 1 mM enhanced the protease inhibitory activity. Further it was observed that 1 mM concentration of Mn^{2+} enhanced the inhibitory activity to 1.45 U compared to that of control (0.833 U). 1 mM concentration of Na^{2+} , Ba^{2+} and Ni²⁺ also led to an increase in protease inhibitory activity reasonably. It was also noted that none of the divalent ions other than Mn^{2+} , Na^{2+} , Ba^{2+} and Ni²⁺ enhanced protease inhibitory activity.



Fig. 4.14 Effect of metal ions on protease inhibitor activity

4.4.10 Metal chelation of protease inhibitor using EDTA

Results obtained for the ICP-AES analysis presented in Table 4.4 confirmed the presence of divalent cations in protease inhibitor. The atomic emission spectrum showed the presence of Ca^{2+} , Mg^{2+} and Zn^{2+} in the protease inhibitor. Protease inhibitor dialyzed against deionised water contained calcium, magnesium and zinc at 20.17, 30.47 and 17.78 ppm respectively. Protease inhibitor dialyzed against EDTA decreased the metal ion concentration significantly. Further, results presented in Fig. 4.15 indicated that metal chelation has no effect on protease inhibitory activity.

Sample	Concentration in ppm		
	Ca	Mg	Zn
Inhibitor dialyzed against deionised water	20.17	30.47	17.78
Demetallised inhibitor	4.66	3.08	4.17

Table 4.4 Metal ion concentration of inhibitor



Fig. 4.15 Effect of demetallisation on protease inhibitor

4.4.11 Effect of detergents

The stability of inhibitor in the presence of detergents was investigated and the results obtained are depicted in Fig. 4.16. Nonionic detergents normally are considered as mild detergents and that they do not interact extensively with the protein surface, whereas ionic detergents, in particular SDS, generally bind nonspecifically to the protein surface. From the results it could be noted that the anionic detergent SDS and cationic detergent CTAB at a concentration of 1% reduced the inhibitory activity significantly. Whereas, the nonionic detergents Triton X and Tween 80 increased the inhibitory activity more than 2.5 times.



Fig. 4.16 Effect of detergents on protease inhibitory activity

4.4.12 Effect of oxidizing agents

The results depicted in the Fig. 4.17 testify that the protease inhibitory activity decreased along with increase in concentrations of oxidizing agents H_2O_2 and DMSO. It was observed that the protease inhibitory activity gradually decreased along with increase in concentration from 1% to 5% of DMSO and complete inactivation at 6% of DMSO. Whereas, oxidation of protease inhibitor by H_2O_2 was stronger than that of DMSO since complete inactivation of the inhibitor was noted at a concentration above 2% of H_2O_2 .



Fig. 4.17 Effect of oxidizing agents on protease inhibitor. a) In the presence of H₂O₂. b) In the presence of DMSO

4.4.13 Effect of reducing agents

The effect of reducing agents on protease inhibitory activity was studied using dithiothreitol and β -mercaptoethanol and the results are documented in Fig. 4.18. From the results it was inferred that the activity was increased by dithiothreitol up to a concentration of 80 μ M, and a concentration of above 140 μ M dithiothreitol resulted in complete inactivation of the inhibitor. Whereas in the case of β -mercaptoethanol inactivation occurred at a concentration of 400 μ M when compared to dithiothreitol.



Fig. 4.18b

Fig. 4.18 a) Effect of dithiothreitol on protease inhibitorb) Effect of β-mercaptoethanol on inhibitor

4.4.14 Chemical modifications of amino acids in protease inhibitor

Amino acids were individually modified using specific chemical modifiers and their effect on protease inhibitory activity was determined and the results are presented in Fig. 4.19. Among the four chemical modifiers used, PMSF inactivated the protease inhibitory activity even at lesser concentration of the modifier. Inhibitory activity of the PMSF modified inhibitor was drastically reduced to 0.234 U/mL at 4 mM concentration of the inhibitor compared to the control activity 0.892 U/mL. Similar results were obtained for modification of cysteine by *N*-Ethylmaleimide at slightly higher concentrations. An abrupt reduction in the inhibitory activity form 0.892 U/mL to 0.345 was observed at 10 mM concentration of *N*- Ethylmaleimide. Modification with 30 mM concentration of the *N*-Ethylmaleimide resulted a further reduction of the inhibitory activity to 0.155 U/mL.

Modification of histidine amino acid residue of the inhibitor with DEPC inactivated the inhibitor at concentrations of above 25 mM. The inhibitory activity declined initially to 0.68 U/mL at 5 mM concentration of the modifier and was found stable up to 20 mM concentration of DEPC. But at 25 mM concentration of DEPC the activity was reduced to 0.4768 U/mL followed by complete inactivation at 30 mM concentration. Modification of tryptophan residue by *N*-Bromosuccinamide had no effect on protease inhibitory activity. The protease inhibitor was modified with 5-25 mM concentration of *N*-Bromosuccinamide and the results of the study indicated that the inhibitory activity was not affected by the modifier.



Fig. 4.19a





Fig. 4.19 Effect of chemical modification on protease inhibitory activity bya) PMSF. b) *N*-Ethylmaleimide. c) DEPC. d) *N*-Bromosuccinamide

117

4.4.15 Effect of acid treatment on protease inhibitor

Acid treatment of protease inhibitor showed a gradual decrease in the inhibitory activity along with the increasing concentration of HCl (Fig. 4.20). The inhibitory activity was stable in 0.04 M concentration of HCl (0.75 U/mL). However, a sharp decline in the activity was observed for the concentrations above 0.04 M HCl and complete inactivation was noted at 0.08 M HCl.



Fig. 4.20 Effect of increasing concentration of HCl on the activity of protease inhibitor

4.4.16 Effect of protease treatment on inhibitor

The result presented in the Fig. 4.21 suggests that pretreatment of inhibitor with increasing concentration of protease trypsin reduced the protease inhibitory activity. It was observed that the activity of the inhibitor was not affected by trypsin up to a concentration of 0.06%. However the protease inhibitory activity was observed to get declined for the concentrations above 0.06% trypsin. The inhibitory activity was reduced to 0.4134 U/mL at 0.1% of trypsin from 0.8943 U/mL.



Fig. 4.21 Effect of protease treatment on protease inhibitory activity

4.4.17 Binding studies of inhibitor using flourimetry

Results depicted in the Fig. 4.22 suggest that the binding of inhibitor isolated from *P. floridanus* with trypsin was strong. The inhibitor and trypsin were mixed in 1:1 ratio and excited at 278 nm. The emission spectrum of trypsin at an excitation wavelength of 278 nm revealed a major peak at 343 nm indicating the intrinsic fluorescence of tryptophan amino acid residue. The emission spectrum of the complex of trypsin with protease inhibitor of *P. floridanus* showed complete loss in fluorescence intensity at 343 nm compared with inhibitor alone, suggesting that binding of inhibitor results in the quenching of tryptophan fluorescence.



Fig. 4.22 Fluorescence analysis of trypsin and trypsin-inhibitor complex

4.4.18 Peptide mass fingerprinting

Peptide mass fingerprint generated by MALDI-TOF-TOF of protease inhibitor was analyzed with the MASCOT search tool in Swiss-Prot database did not match any of the inhibitors (Fig. 4.23). However, one of the fragments of the inhibitor searched with NCBInr database showed similarity to serine proteinase inhibitor from *Momordica charantia* (gi|61213645|Q9S747.1) and trypsin inhibitor of *Cucumis melo* seeds (gi|1246050|AAB35852.1-B).



Fig. 4.23 Peptide mass finger print of the inhibitor

4.4.19 Specificity of the inhibitor

Specificity studies conducted for the inhibitor depicted in the Fig. 4.24 showed a striking specificity towards trypsin. The inhibitor showed not much activity towards thermolysin and proteinase K compared to trypsin inhibition. Further, the inhibitor showed no detectable inhibition against chymotrysin, subtilisin and papain.



Fig. 4.24 Specificity of the inhibitor against proteases

4.4.20 Stoichiometry of protease-protease inhibitor interaction

The data obtained for the studies conducted on protease-protease inhibitor interaction is depicted in Fig. 4.25. Extrapolation to zero protease activity (100% inhibition) corresponds to 1 nM of inhibitor. It is predicted that the stoichiometry of trypsin–protease inhibitor interaction is 1:1 and 38.334 g of protease inhibitor is necessary to completely inactivate 23.4 g of trypsin. It was also found that the amount of inhibitor needed for 50% inhibition (IC₅₀) of trypsin calculated from the graph was 0.5 nM.



Fig. 4.25 Stoichiometry of protease-protease inhibitor interaction

4.4.21 Kinetic studies of inhibition

From the date presented for the secondary plot of the inhibition kinetics in the Fig. 4.26, it was inferred that identical concentration of trypsin (1 nM) preincubated with different concentrations of inhibitor (0.014, 0.07 and 0.27 nM) yielded different slopes for plots 1/v versus 1/[s] for six different [s] values. It was observed that inhibition of substrate hydrolysis occurred at very low concentration of protease inhibitor and the *K*i calculated from the secondary plot was found to be 1.043×10^{-10} M under the assay conditions. The sub-nano molar range of *K*i value implies that it is a powerful inhibitor of serine proteases.



Fig. 4.26 Secondary plot of the inhibitor

4.5 APPLICATION STUDIES

4.5.1 Inhibition of midgut protease of *Papilio demoleus* (Lepidoptera: Papilionidae)

Results obtained for the *in vitro* inhibition studies of inhibitor with midgut proteases isolated from citrus pest, the lime swallowtail *Papilio demoleus* (Lepidoptera: Papilionidae) is presented in the Fig. 4.27. Twenty five microlitre (0.1 mg/mL) of the midgut proteases isolated from citrus pest was pre incubated with 25 μ L and 50 μ L of the inhibitor (0.1 mg/mL). Considerable inhibition of the midgut protease was observed with 50 μ L of the inhibitor purified from *P. floridanus*. Midgut protease of the *Papilio demoleus* showed a protease activity of 1.236 U which was decreased to 0.613 U by 50 μ L of the inhibitor.



Fig. 4.27 Inhibition of midgut protease of Papilio demoleus

4.5.2 Evaluation of protease inhibitor activity against proteases derived from different microbial sources

Inhibitory activity of *P. floridanus* protease inhibitor with different industrially important proteases was evaluated. From the results presented in Fig. 4.28, it was inferred that the inhibitor could inhibit industrially important microbial proteases and thus the commercially available protease esperase was completely inhibited compared to significant levels of inhibition of protease of *A. oryzae*, *B. licheniformis*, *Bacillus* sp. *and B. amyloliquefaciens*. The activity spectrum indicated that the interactions of inhibitor with different proteases are by a common and generally accepted mechanism.



Fig. 4.28 Inhibitory activity against proteases of microbial sources

5 Discussion

5.1 SCREENING OF MUSHROOMS FOR PROTEASE INHIBITOR

Potential applications of protease inhibitor in the fields of medicine, crop protection and biotechnology were described, based on their target proteases. Reports available on protease inhibitors from microorganisms (prokaryotes, yeasts and filamentous fungi) are rather very few when compared to proteinaceous inhibitors isolated from plants. Recently higher fungi, basidiomycete have emerged as a valuable source of new protease inhibitors with unique characteristics and therefore offer great potential for future applications. Further it was inferred that literature available on protease inhibitors from basidiomycete, mushroom are very much limited. In this context in the present study, mushrooms were screened based on activity of protease inhibitor towards recognition of potential source for deriving protease inhibitor. Among the mushrooms screened after partial purification with ammonium sulphate saturation, maximum activity was demonstrated by Pleurotus floridanus extract compared to Agaricus bisporous and Phellinus sp. which showed much lesser activity. Hence P. floridanus was selected as the potential source. The identity of the mushroom was reconfirmed by molecular ribotyping.

The proteinaceous nature of the protease inhibitor was further confirmed after partial purification using ammonium sulphate precipitation. The phosphate buffer of pH 7.5 was used for the extraction of protease inhibitor as it was reported to be a good extractant for the maximal extraction of proteins from *Cajanus cajan* seeds and *Moringa oleifera* with high amount of trypsin inhibitory activity and protein concentration (Bijina et al., 2011a; Pichare and Kachole, 1996). The pH of the phosphate buffer was selected to be 7.5 as the optimum protease activity of trypsin is at pH 7.5.

P. floridanus is well known as an edible mushroom, found in temperate and tropical parts of the world, and is consumed as delicious food worldwide. Several bioactive compounds were isolated from *Pleurotus* sp. and tested its efficacy in anti inflammation, platelet aggregation, hypercholestremia, anti tumor and anti oxidant activity (Jose and Janardhanan, 2000). But the presence of any protease inhibitors in the bacidiomycete, *P. floridanus* was not reported so far. In this context the results of the present study indicated potential of this mushroom as source of protease inhibitor.

5.2 PURIFICATION AND CHARECTERIZATION OF PROTEASE INHIBITOR

The inhibitory protein obtained from P. floridanus was purified up to homogeneity by $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ precipitation, followed by DEAE sepharose chromatography, trypsin affinity chromatography filtration and gel chromatography. A single peak was resulted in reverse phase high pressure liquid chromatography. It was found that 30-60% (NH₄)₂SO₄ saturation was efficient for precipitating the protease inhibitor compared to other fractions. The fold of purification of protease inhibitor obtained for trypsin affinity chromatography and gel filtration were 21.5 and 35.25 respectively. The bound inhibitor from affinity column was eluted as a single peak demonstrating maximum inhibitory activity towards trypsin which resulted in 21.5 fold of purification with a specific inhibitory activity of 68.47 units/mg protein. Fold and recovery of protein can be combination of purification methods. Trypsin increased by affinity chromatography was reported to increase the fold of purification of trypsin inhibitors (TI) from wild-type soybean (Glycine soya) (WBTI) and domesticated soybean (Glycine max) (SBTI) 718 and 279-fold, with the activity recovery of 62% and 59% respectively (Zhang et al., 2009). Trypsin affinity chromatography is proved to be an efficient method in purifying trypsin specific inhibitors and successfully employed in purifying Trypsin inhibitors (TI) from wild-type

Discussion

soybean (*Glycine soya*) (WBTI) and domesticated soybean (*Glycine max*) (SBTI) using chitosan resin-trypsin as filler on the affinity chromatography column (Zhang et al., 2009). Similarly trypsin agarose affinity chromatography was employed for the isolation of a 16 kDa protein from *Helianthus annuus* flowers, causes the complete inhibition of *Sclerotinia sclerotiorum* ascospores germination (Giudici et al., 2000). Though affinity chromatography is an efficient method to purify inhibitor up to a certain extent, the homogenous inhibitory protein obtained by gel filtration chromatography resulted in an increase in purification fold up to 35.25 with a specific inhibitory activity of 112.1 units/mg protein. The purity of inhibitor was further refined by reverse phase HPLC.

The limitation of trypsin affinity chromatography was observed, exhibiting multiple bands in SDS-PAGE. Partial proteolysis of inhibitor in its lower concentrations by trypsin can be inferred from the SDS-PAGE analysis. Similar pattern of purification steps was used in the isolation of a cysteine proteinase inhibitor from fruit bodies of a mushroom *Clitocybe nebularis* (Brzin et al., 2000). The net yield of protease inhibitor was 0.5 μ g/g of mushroom.

The SDS-PAGE analysis of the purified proteinaceous protease inhibitor molecule indicated the homogeneity of protease inhibitor. Single bands obtained in both reductive SDS-PAGE and Native-PAGE, evidenced the single polypeptide nature of the inhibitor. The molecular mass of the proteinaceous protease inhibitor was estimated based on SDS-PAGE analysis. Appearance of a single polypeptide band with a molecular mass of 37 kDa in reductive SDS-PAGE testified the purity of the fraction. Moreover, the intact molecular mass was confirmed to be 38.334 kDa by MALDI-TOF. The molecular mass of the inhibitor ranges from less than 10 kDa to 50 kDa and depends on inhibitor source and inhibitor family. The pacifastin family of serine protease inhibitors isolated from silk worms have molecular weight of 4 kDa (Clynen et al., 2005). Kunitz inhibitors are in the range of 18-26 kDa. Serpins (serine proteinase inhibitors) are the largest super family of protease inhibitors with 350–400 amino acids and the molecular weight of 40–50

kDa (Khan et al., 2011). The only other inhibitor isolated and sequenced from basidiomycetes, *Pleurotus* sp. to date is from *Pleurotus ostreatus*. Endogenous inhibitors, IA-1 and IA-2, inhibit an intracellular serine proteinase (proteinase A) purified from the fruiting bodies of *P. ostreatus*, and inhibitors are acidic polypeptides with respective molecular masses of 8307 and 8244 Da (Dohmae et al., 1995). It may be noted that the molecular mass obtained using MALDI-TOF for *P. floridanus* in the present study did not show any similarity with those protease inhibitors isolated from other basidomycetes such as *Clitocybe nebularis* (Avanzo et al., 2009) and *Lentinus edodes* (Odani et al., 1999). Hence, the inhibitor isolated from *P. floridanus* is assumed to be a high molecular weight inhibitor and can be included in the Serpin family of inhibitors.

Isoelectric point (pI) values have long been a regular measure for distinguishing between proteins. Protease inhibitors show a range of pI from acidic to alkaline with respect to the source and type of inhibitor. pI of serpin-6 of Manduca sexta is 5.4 (Wang and Jiang, 2004). The acidic nature of the isoelectric point is generally found in the Kunitz type inhibitors. Three isoforms of protease inhibitors, ApTIA, ApTIB and ApTIC from Acacia plumose separated on isoelectric focusing gel gave isoelectric points of an acidic nature: 5.05, 5.25 and 5.55, respectively (Laber et al., 1989; Lopes et al., 2009) and similarly in A. ellipticum: 4.1, 4.55, 5.27 and 5.65 (Bhattacharyya et al., 2006). Serine protease inhibitors (ISPI-1, 2, 3) have been purified from larval hemolymph of greater wax moth larvae, Galleria mellonella with isoelectric points ranging between 7.2 and 8.3 (Andreas et al., 2000). Serine protease inhibitors from the basidiomycete Clitocybe nebularis CnSPIs, have isoelectric points 4.8 and 5.2 (Avanzo et al., 2009). Macrocypins from basidiomycete Macrolepiota Procera and clitocypins from C. nebularis exhibit similar isoelectric points of around 4.8 (Sabotic et al., 2009). In the present study isoelectric point of the inhibitory protein separated on the IPG strip was 4.4, suggesting unique isoelectric point of the inhibitor.

Discussion

Activity staining of the purified protease inhibitor evaluated on Native PAGE and visualization of a clear band on a colored background after staining confirmed that the isolated protease inhibitor has inhibitory activity. Dot blot analysis of protease inhibitor activity performed on X-ray film, also indicated that the protease inhibitor blocked the gelatin hydrolysis by trypsin similar to that of the control protease inhibitor Soya bean trypsin inhibitor. Continuous rate spectrophotometric assay was carried out using BAEE as substrate. It was noticed that the rate of hydrolysis of BAEE by trypsin was reduced to 230 units from 1800 BAEE units in the presence of inhibitor. HPLC profile of casein hydrolysate by trypsin in the presence of inhibitor resulted significant reduction of peptide peaks.

Stability studies conducted in different buffer systems showed that the protease inhibitor was stable over a wide range of pH. It was observed that there is a considerable protease inhibitor activity over a pH range of 4-10; although a maximal inhibitory activity was recorded at pH 8. At high alkaline conditions of pH 11-12 and high acidic conditions of pH 2-3 the protease inhibitor was not stable. Intramolecular disulfide bridges are presumably responsible for the functional stability of the inhibitor at different temperature and pH. The inhibitory activity was stable in the pH range of 4-10, although the stability declined rapidly at pH levels above pH 8. In fact the protease inhibitor showed sharp decline in stability at pH conditions above pH 10.

Reports presume that intramolecular disulfide bridges are responsible for the functional stability of the inhibitor in the presence of physical and chemical denaturants such as temperature, pH and reducing agents (Oliveira et al., 2007). Under strong acidic or alkaline conditions, the protein inhibitors get denatured and as a consequence they lose their activity partially or completely. pH activity profiles of the gut lumen of the red flour beetle, *Tribolium castaneum* revealed the presence of proteinases with acidic (pH 4–5) and alkaline (pH 8.5–11) optima. The substrate BAPNA were preferentially hydrolyzed at the alkaline pH optima suggested trypsin-like proteinases (Oppert et al., 2003). Protease inhibitors

targeting proteases of different insect pests have shown anti-feedent properties. The alkaline gut of lepedopteran and dipteran larvae primarily relies on serine proteases like trypsin and chymotrypsin for the digestion of plant material, where as cysteine proteases predominate in Hemiptera, Coleoptera and Thysanoptera (Sabotič and Kos, 2012). Hence, the stability of protease inhibitor of *P. floridanus* in alkaline range of pH signifies its possible use as biopesticide, as one of the criterion to withstand the highly alkaline conditions of insect's gut flora is complied with.

Similarly when evaluated for activity and stability at wide range of temperatures varying between 4°C to 100°C, the protease inhibitor was observed to demonstrate considerable stability over a broad range of temperature up to 90°C. A novel 8.7 kDa protease inhibitor from chan seeds (*Hyptis suaveolens* L.) inhibited proteases from the larger grain borer *Prostephanus truncatus* (Coleoptera: Bostrichidae) and was stable over the temperature range 4–95°C (Aguirre et al., 2004). Inhibitors with compact structures and in many cases with a high content of disulfide bridges, characteristics that might contribute to their high thermal stability (Singh and Rao, 2002).

Maximal activity of the protease inhibitor was observed at temperatures around 30-40°C. Whereas, the purified inhibitor recorded a gradual decrease in activity after pre-incubation at 50-90°C for 60 min and a complete loss of activity at 100°C. These observations indicate that the protease inhibitor has high intrinsic stability in its native state, which gives a high degree of thermal stability. Three actinomycetes strains producing alkaline protease inhibitors API-I, API-II and API-III respectively, exhibited different properties in their molecular nature and in their pH and temperature stabilities (Pandhare et al., 2002). API-I and API-II exhibited stability over a pH range of 5-12 whereas API-III displayed wide pH stability from 2-12. API-I was stable at 60°C with a half-life of 2 h but API-II showed a half-life of 1 h at 45°C. Preparations of new low molecular weight protein inhibitors of serine proteinases obtained from buckwheat *Fagopyrum* *esculentum* seeds possessed high pH-stability in the pH range 2-12 and thermostability (Tsybina et al., 2004). Protease inhibitor (PISC-2002) isolated from culture supernatants of *Streptomyces chromofuscus* was stable over pH (2–10) and at high temperatures (80 °C/30 min), mainly attributed to the presence of proline and of a high content of hydrophobic amino acids (Angelova et al., 2006). The high thermal and pH stabilities of *P. floridanus* inhibitor testified its possible applications in various industries. Enhancement of thermal stability is desirable trait for most of the biotechnological applications of proteins and for their commercial exploitation (Pandhare et al., 2002), as it increases the efficiency of proteins and is therefore one of the essential requirements.

In the present study among the metal ions Ca²⁺, Mg²⁺, Mn²⁺, Hg²⁺, Na²⁺, Ba²⁺, Ni ²⁺, Cd²⁺, Fe³⁺, Mo⁶⁺ and Al³⁺ evaluated for their impact on the activity of protease inhibitor. Addition of Mn^{2+} , Na^{2+} , Ba^{2+} and Ni $^{2+}$ at 1 mM concentration, led to an enhancement in the protease inhibitory activity. It was noted that 1 mM of Mn²⁺ enhanced the inhibitory activity considerably compared to that of control and 1 mM of Na²⁺, Ba²⁺ and Ni²⁺ also enhanced protease inhibitory activity reasonably. None of the other divalent ions could enhance protease inhibitory activity. Involvement of heavy metal ions Cd²⁺, Zn²⁺, Fe²⁺, Cu²⁺, Hg²⁺ and Pb²⁺ in the inhibitory activity of cysteine proteases, papain and clostripain have been reported earlier (Schirmeister and Peric, 2000). Inductively coupled atomic emission spectroscopy (ICP-AES) estimation of the metal ion concentration of both native and demetallized protein revealed the presence of Zn^{2+} , Ca^{2+} and Mg^{2+} . It was observed that the demetallized inhibitor retained protease inhibitory activity indicating no role for the metal ions Zn^{2+} , Ca^{2+} and Mg^{2+} in protease inhibitory activity. Instead they may be involved in maintaining structural integrity of the inhibitor.

The removal of a Zn^{2+} atom from cysteine protease inhibitor of pearl millet (CPI) was reported earlier to result in the loss of anti-fungal and protease inhibitor activity. The disruption in the secondary structure of the demetallized

inhibitor implied the role of Zn^{2+} in maintaining the structural integrity of CPI (Joshi et al., 1999). Similarly, additional supplementation of Zn^{2+} was found to enhance the inhibitory activity of protease inhibitor isolated from *Moringa oleifera* (Bijina et al., 2011a). The plasma proteinase inhibitors α_1 -antitrypsin, antithrombin III and α_2 -macroglobulin in purified systems were also reported to be accelerated by the divalent cations Ca^{2+} , Mn^{2+} and Mg^{2+} (Vincent Ellis et al., 1983).

Detergents act as surfactants since they decrease the surface tension of water and mimic the native, hydrophobic environment of the phospholipid bilayer in vivo. Detergents are used extensively in protein extraction procedures for solubilizing protein from lipid membranes and other protein bound membranes. Detergents also maintain the solubility of certain proteins in the solution. Protease inhibitors and detergents are routinely used together in cell lysis buffers to inhibit proteolysis and facilitate membrane protein solubilization in protein purification procedures. Nonionic detergents normally are considered as mild detergents and that they do not interact extensively with the protein surface, whereas ionic detergents, in particular SDS, generally bind non-specifically to the protein surface, which usually lead to protein unfolding (Mogensen et al., 2005). In the present study the anionic detergent SDS and cationic detergent CTAB at 1% reduced the inhibitory activity significantly probably due to unfavorable electrostatic interactions that might have caused unfolding and/or disrupt trypsin binding. Whereas, the nonionic detergents Triton X and Tween 80 contributed to an increase, more than 2.5 times in the inhibitory activity. The interaction of mild detergents with hydrophobic amino acids of the inhibitor probably might have changed its conformation in such a way to facilitate strong binding with the trypsin.

Phaseolus aureus inhibitor exhibited a cooperative transition in the presence of SDS leading to increased α -helical structure. The hydrophobic nature of SDS results in the rearrangement of peptide backbone conformation leading to

Discussion

helix-formation with more hydrophobic residues exposed and consequently available to associate with the detergent. *Cajanus cajan* inhibitor showed any major conformational change in the presence of either sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), sodium deoxycholate (DOC). However, the inhibitory activity of the PI was decreased significantly in the presence of DOC. Loss of activity (function) without a concomitant loss or change in structure suggests that certain reactive site amino acids are required for inhibiting enzyme activity (Haq and Khan, 2005). Conformational sensitivity of protease inhibitors to the detergents studied with Soybean Kunitz inhibitor showed that the protein was highly sensitive to sodium dodecyl sulfate. The absence of hydrogen bonded α -helical or β -structures leads to the conclusion that the inhibitor is stabilized chiefly by hydrophobic interactions and that the major conformation in this protein is the loop and bend structure (Jirgensons, 1973).

Results obtained for the effect of oxidizing agents, H_2O_2 and DMSO on protease inhibitory activity showed that the inhibitory activity decreased along with an increase in concentration of oxidizing agents. The protease inhibitory activity gradually decreased along with increase in concentrations and complete inactivation was noted at 6% of DMSO. Whereas, oxidation of protease inhibitor by H_2O_2 was stronger than that of DMSO and complete inactivation of the inhibitor was observed at concentrations above 2% of H_2O_2 . The results indicated the presence of methionine residue at the reactive site of the inhibitor isolated from *P. floridanus*. Oxidation of one of the eight methionine residues of α 1protease inhibitor (α 1-PI) (Met358) caused an almost complete loss of inhibitory activity of α 1-PI toward its primary biological target, elastase (Johnson and Travis, 1979). Similarly, inhibitory activity of protease inhibitor isolated from *M. oleifera* was declined in response to an increase in the concentration (from 1% to 5%) of oxidizing agents DMSO and H₂O₂ (Bijina et al., 2011a).

Intra disulfide bonds are vital for the proper folding and stability of many proteins. The effect of reducing agents on protease inhibitory activity studied

using dithiothreitol and β -mercaptoethanol indicated complete inactivation of the inhibitor at concentrations above 140 μ M of dithiothreitol. Compared to dithiothreitol, in the case of β -mercaptoethanol inactivation was noted at 400 μ M. Leech carboxypeptidase inhibitor (LCI) is a 67-residue, tight-binding metallocarboxypeptidase inhibitor composed of a compact domain with a five-stranded β -sheet and a short α -helix that are strongly stabilized by four disulfide bonds. The contribution of each particular disulfide to the folding, stability and function of LCI was investigated by constructing a series of single and multiple mutants lacking one to four disulfide bonds. The designed multiple mutants of LCI were unable to fold correctly, displaying a highly unstructured conformation and a very low inhibitory capability indicated the importance of disulfide bonds in LCI for both correct folding and achievement of a functional structure (Arolas et al., 2009). In contrary, lower concentration of dithiothreitol (DTT) had no effect on protease inhibitors isolated from *Peltophorum dubium* and *Erythrina caffra*, a Kunitz type trypsin inhibitor (Lehle et al., 1996; Macedo et al., 2003).

Results obtained for the effect of chemical modifiers on the activity of P. *floridanus* protease inhibitor confirmed that modification of amino acid serine led to a drastic reduction in the activity even at a smaller concentration of chemical modifier. An abrupt reduction in the activity of inhibitor was noticed at 10 mM concentration of *N*-Ethylmaleimide whereas; the modification histidine resulted in a reduction in the activity at slightly higher concentrations of the modifier. The results indicated further the presence of serine, cysteine and histidine residue in the reactive site of the inhibitor. In contrast, the modification of tryptophan with *N*-Bromosuccinamide had no effect on the activity of the inhibitor.

Reactive site modification of protease inhibitor by amino acid specific chemicals proved to be a valuable tool in specific protein–protein interactions. Chemical reagents bind to amino acid side chains covalently and may produce changes in the properties/activity without knowing the protein structure. In Kunitz-domains, primary sites interacting with the target proteases (and
Discussion

determining their protease-specificity) are found as a short segment containing conserved cysteine, and also a secondary site contacting the target proteases includes residues adjacent to the fourth conserved cysteine (Scheidig et al., 1997). Anti-fungal activity of pearl millet cysteine protease inhibitor (CPI) was abolished after modification of cysteine, arginine or aspartic/glutamic acid residues, while CPI activity was selectively enhanced by modification of histidine or arginine residues (Joshi et al., 1999). Involvement of an arginine residue in amylase inhibitor activity in the case of barley has been reported (Abe et al., 1993). Lentinus proteinase inhibitor, purified from the fruiting bodies of the edible mushroom, *Lentinus edodes*, suggested involvement of one or more arginine residues in the inhibition of trypsin (Odani et al., 1999).

Protease inhibitor stability in acid illustrated that the inhibitor was stable up to a concentration of 0.04 M HCl. The activity showed gradual decrease with increasing concentration of HCl and a complete loss of activity was recorded at 0.08 M HCl. The pretreatment of inhibitor with increasing concentration of trypsin exhibited a decrease in inhibitory activity. It was inferred that the inhibitor isolated from *P. floridanus* is sensitive towards higher concentration of HCl and trypsin.

Results of fluorescence binding studies of the inhibitor isolated from *P*. *floridanus* with trypsin were obtained. The emission spectrum of trypsin revealed a major peak at 343 nm indicating the intrinsic fluorescence of tryptophan amino acid residue. The emission spectrum of the complex of trypsin with protease inhibitor of *P. floridanus* showed complete loss in fluorescence intensity at 343 nm compared with inhibitor alone, suggesting that binding of inhibitor results in the quenching of tryptophan fluorescence. The removal of a Zn^{2+} atom from pearl millet cysteine protease inhibitor resulted in the loss of anti-fungal and protease inhibitor activity with concomitant decrease in the fluorescence intensity of CPI, suggesting that binding of the metal ion results in the quenching of tyrosine fluorescence. The increase in the tryptophan fluorescence of papain at 343 nm

indicates the inability of demetallated CPI to bind with the active site of the enzyme (Joshi et al., 1999).

Peptide mass fingerprint of protease inhibitor isolated from P. floridanus was analysed with the MASCOT search tool in Swiss-Prot database did not match any of the inhibitors. Whereas, one of the fragment of the inhibitor searched with NCBInr database showed similarity to serine proteinase inhibitor from bitter guards (Momordica charantia) and of trypsin inhibitor Cucumis melo seeds. Since, the protease inhibitor from P. floridanus showed limited homology with existing protease inhibitors; the inhibitor may be a novel one, which may have distinct structure and sequence homology compared to other reported protease inhibitors. Peptide mass fingerprinting (PMF) by MALDI-MS and sequencing by tandem mass spectrometry have evolved as the desired and primary methods for identification of proteins following separation by two-dimensional gel electrophoresis, SDS-PAGE or liquid chromatography. Protein identification and differentiation by peptidemass fingerprinting (PMF) has been an excellent tool to differentiate proteins with very similar physicochemical and functional properties. The mass spectra obtained after tryptic digestion (peptidemass fingerprint) of inhibitor isolated from Solanum tuberosum cv. Desirée was analysed with the "MASCOT search tool" also did not match to any of the inhibitors of other plants (Obregón et al., 2012).

Specificity studies conducted for the isolated inhibitor from *P. floridanus* showed striking specificity towards trypsin. The inhibitor showed not much activity towards thermolysin and proteinase K compared to trypsin inhibition, while no detectable inhibition was observed against chymotrysin, subtilisin and papain. Trypsin-specific inhibitors obtained from the basidiomycete *Clitocybe nebularis*, Cnispin inhibited trypsin with high specificity. Cnispin inhibited chymotrypsin with *K*i in the micromolar range, and showed weaker inhibition of subtilisin and kallikrein, and no inhibition of the other serine proteases tested

(Avanzo et al., 2009). Similarly, Kunitz-type protease inhibitor domain of the human WFIKKN-KU2 protein displayed striking specificity for trypsin, but no detectable inhibition was observed in the case of plasmin, lung tryptase, plasma kallikrein, thrombin, urokinase, tissue plasminogen activator, pancreatic kallikrein, chymotrypsin or elastase (Nagy et al., 2003).

The inhibitory constant *K*i of the *P. floridanus* inhibitor was found to be 1.043×10^{-10} M from secondary plot. The *K*i was in sub-nanomolar range and quite similar to the protease inhibitors from mushroom *Clitocybe nebularis* (Avanzo et al., 2009) and *Lentinus edodes* (Odani et al., 1999). The *K*i value of serine protease inhibitor from the basidiomycete *Clitocybe nebularis*, CnSPIs, for the inhibition of trypsin was 3.1 nM (Avanzo et al., 2009). Similarly, lentinus proteinase inhibitor purified from the fruiting body of edible mushroom *Lentinus edodes* shown apparent dissociation constant of 3.5×10^{-10} M (Odani et al., 1999). Some were specific for both trypsin and chymotrypsin with high affinity. *P. dubium* protease inhibitor inhibited bovine and porcine trypsin stoichiometrically (*K*i of 4×10^{-10} M and 1.6×10^{-10} M (Macedo et al., 2003).

Data obtained from the kinetic studies performed with trypsin indicated that the *P. floridanus* inhibitor has a reversible mechanism of action. A Lineweaver–Burk curve, 1/v versus 1/[s], was plotted to study the pattern of inhibition (competitive, uncompetitive or non-competitive). It was observed that identical concentration of trypsin (1 nM) preincubated with enzyme buffer alone and with different concentrations of inhibitor (0.014, 0.07 and 0.27 nM) yielded different slopes for plots 1/v versus 1/[s] for various concentrations of substrate (BAPNA) ranging from 0.05 to 0.4 mM. Inhibition of substrate hydrolysis occurred at very low concentration of protease inhibitor and *K*i was calculated from the secondary plot as 1.043×10^{-10} M under the assay conditions. The low *K*i values indicated a relatively high affinity of the inhibitor for the enzyme. Protease inhibitors from plants and microorganisms were characterized by either a

reversible or irreversible mechanism (Polgar, 1989). Kinetic studies of trypsin by *P. floridanus* inhibitor revealed that it had a reversible mechanism of action. The kinetic studies of inhibitor also revealed that trypsin inactivation occurs by uncompetitive inhibition during which the inhibitor binds only to the enzyme–substrate complex and as a result both affinity of the enzyme (*Km*) and *V*max undergoes change.

The data obtained for the studies conducted on trypsin-protease inhibitor interaction illustrated that extrapolation to zero protease activity (100% inhibition) corresponding to 1 nM of inhibitor, suggests that 1 nM trypsin was completely inhibited by 1 nM of the inhibitor. The amount of inhibitor required for 50% inhibition (IC₅₀) of trypsin calculated from the graph, was 0.5 nM. The stoichiometry of trypsin-inhibitor interaction was similar to other trypsin inhibitors. Titration of trypsin with protease inhibitor from the basidiomycete *Clitocybe nebularis,* inhibitor purified from the fruiting body of edible mushroom *Lentinus edodes* and with serine proteinase inhibitor from the leguminous plant seeds of *Archidendron ellipticum* (AeTI), inhibited trypsin in the stoichiometric ratio of 1:1 (Avanzo et al., 2009; Bhattacharyya et al., 2006; Odani et al., 1999).

5.3 APPLICATION STUDIES

The midgut proteases isolated from citrus pest, the lime swallowtail *Papilio demoleus* (Lepidoptera: Papilionidae) was inhibited by the protease inhibitor isolated from *P. floridanus, in vitro*. The inhibitory activity of the inhibitor was stable in the pH range of 4-10 and the remarkable specificity against trypsin signified its possible use as biopesticide. The alkaline gut of lepedopteran and dipteran larvae primarily relies on serine proteases like trypsin and chymotrypsin for the digestion of plant material (Sabotič and Kos, 2012). Serine proteases have been identified in extracts from the digestive tracts of insects from many families, particularly those of lepidoptera and many of these enzymes are

inhibited by protease inhibitors (Houseman et al., 1989). The caterpillars of *Papilio demoleus* can completely defoliate young citrus trees and devastate citrus nurseries. In mature trees, caterpillars may prefer young leaves and leaf flush. The mean leaf area consumed by all instars of a single larva was 247.6 cm²; and 83.6% of this area was consumed in the fifth instar, 12.7% in the fourth, 2.3% in the third and less than 2% in the first two instars (Badawi, 1981). Hence, the *in vitro* inhibition study of the inhibitor against *Papilio demoleus* suggested the potential of *P. floridanus* inhibitor for use as a biocontrol agent against many lepidopteran insect pests.

There are many reports on protease inhibitor's function as plant defense molecules and were considered for use in preventing insect predation. Numerous biochemical tests and inhibitor incorporated feeding assays demonstrated that these inhibitors impaired insect digestion, and could be good candidate proteins to be used in transgenic plants resistant to insect pests (Amirhusin et al., 2007; Mosolov et al., 2001b; Srinivasan et al., 2005). The order lepidoptera, which includes a number of crop pests, that have their guts pH optima of the guts are in the alkaline range of 9-11 (Applebaum, 1985). These insects' gut dominated by serine proteases and metalloexopeptidases. Additionally, serine proteinase inhibitors have anti-nutritional effects against several lepidopteran insect species (Applebaum, 1985; Shulke and Murdock, 1983). Purified Bowman-Birk trypsin inhibitor at 5% of the diet inhibited growth of the Culex nigripalpus larvae (Brovosky, 1986). The only report available on a protein protease inhibitor of microbial or fungal origin as an effective antinutritional agent is the cysteine protease inhibitors macrocypins (family I85) obtained from the edible parasol mushroom (Macrolepiota procera), which have been shown to be detrimental to the growth and development of Colorado potato beetle larvae (Sabotič and Kos, 2012).

Inhibitory activity of *P. floridanus* protease inhibitor was evaluated with different industrially important proteases. The inhibitor showed inhibition against

many industrially important microbial proteases apart from its remarkable specificity towards trypsin. From the results obtained, it was inferred that the protease inhibitor could completely inhibit the commercially available protease esperase compared to significant levels of inhibition of proteases of A. oryzae, B. licheniformis, Bacillus sp. and B. amyloliquefaciens. The activity spectrum indicated that the interactions of inhibitor with different proteases are by a common and generally accepted mechanism as the inhibitory activities are almost similar. It was also noted that the commercial chymotrypsin and elastase were not inhibited by *P. floridanus* protease inhibitor may be due to the lack of binding site for the inhibitor, whereas reasonable inhibition was showed against thermolysin and proteinase K. The results obtained for the inhibition studies against these commercial enzymes indicated probable application for the *P. floridanus* protease inhibitor in regulating their activity. Further this protease inhibitor has potential for use as a defensive mechanism against attacking insects or for the endogenous protease regulation (Dohmae et al., 1995). The specificity of the inhibitor was high towards trypsin and trypsin like proteases, and also has potential for use in therapeutics (Ramachandran and Hollenberg, 2008).

Excessive proteolysis plays an important role in cancer and in cardiovascular, inflammatory, neurodegenerative, bacterial, viral and parasitic diseases. Protease inhibitors have been explored with the intent to develop therapeutic drugs against proteases that have a potential as therapeutic targets, according to their catalytic type, for each group of disease-causing organisms and for other human diseases (Sabotič and Kos, 2012). A potent peptidic inhibitor of HIV-1 protease of bacterial origin (ATBI) has been found in an extremophilic *Bacillus* sp. (Dash and Rao, 2001; Vathipadiekal et al., 2010). Proteases are important virulence factors of many pathogenic bacteria, which play roles in acquiring nutrients by direct degradation of host tissue components. Bacterial type I signal peptidases, SPase are serine proteases that are widespread among Gram-

Discussion

negative and Gram-positive bacteria and are important antimicrobial drug targets as they are involved in the secretion of many virulence factors (Paetzel et al., 2000). Several proteases of the serine catalytic type have also been targeted for the design of specific protease inhibitors for use in cancer treatment, including the urokinase plasminogen activator and matriptase (Abbenante and Fairlie, 2005; Bialas and Kafarski, 2009; Ulisse et al., 2009). In this context, the inhibitor isolated from the edible mushroom *Pleurotus floridanus* has immense potential for use in therapeutics.

6 Summary and conclusion

Edible mushrooms were screened as source for deriving protease inhibitors. Among the mushrooms evaluated *Pleurotus floridanus*, an edible mushroom obtained from Kerala Agriculture University, Trichur, India; was selected as the potential source of protease inhibitor based on its highest activity. The selected mushroom was identified based on its molecular characterization using ITS1 and ITS4 primers followed by sequencing of amplicon, BLAST search and confirmation. The sequence was deposited in the NCBI GenBank and was assigned with the accession no GU7210580.

The protease inhibitor isolated from *P. floridanus* was purified up to homogeneity employing conventional purification strategies by $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ precipitation, followed by DEAE sepharose chromatography, trypsin affinity chromatography and gel filtration chromatography. The fold of purification of protease inhibitor obtained for $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ precipitation, DEAE sepharose chromatography, trypsin affinity chromatography and gel filtration were 1.63, 3.61, 21.5 and 35.25 respectively. Gel filtration chromatography yielded a homogenous inhibitory protein which also resulted in an increase in purification fold up to 35.25 with a specific inhibitory activity of 112.1 units/mg protein. The purity of the protease inhibitor was further confirmed by reverse phase high pressure liquid chromatography which showed a single peak.

Electrophoreses analyses by Native-PAGE and reductive SDS-PAGE showed single band indicating single polypeptide nature of the inhibitor. The intact molecular mass of the inhibitor protein was confirmed as 38.334 kDa by MALDI-TOF which correlated with 37 kDa molecular mass obtained with reductive SDS-PAGE. Activity staining of the purified protease inhibitor evaluated on Native PAGE and visualization of a clear band on a colored

background after staining enabled confirmation of the inhibitory activity by the isolated protease inhibitor. Continuous rate spectrophotometric assay was carried out using BAEE as substrate. It was noticed that the rate of hydrolysis of BAEE by trypsin was reduced to 230 units from 1800 BAEE units in the presence of inhibitor. HPLC profile of casein hydrolysate by trypsin in the presence of inhibitor resulted significant reduction of peptide peaks.

The isoelectric point of the isolated inhibitory protein separated on the IPG strip was found to be 4.4 and the protein was separated as a single band in 2-D electrophoresis. Dot blot analysis performed on X-ray film indicated that the protease inhibitor blocked the gelatin hydrolysis by trypsin similar to that of the Soya bean trypsin inhibitor used as control.

The protease inhibitor was found to be stable over a wide range of pH although considerable levels of protease inhibitor activities were observed over a pH range of 4-10 with maximal inhibitory activity at pH 8. The protease inhibitor was observed to have considerable stability over a broad range of temperature up to 90°C while maximal activity of the protease inhibitor was observed at 30-40°C. It was also noted that the activity of the purified inhibitor decreased gradually after pre-incubation at 50-90°C for 60 min. The inhibitor was completely inactivated at 100°C.

The anionic detergent SDS and cationic detergent CTAB, at 1% concentration reduced the inhibitory activity significantly while the nonionic detergents Triton X and Tween 80 led to an increase of more than 2.5 times in the inhibitory activity.

Additional supplementation of 1 mM Mn^{2+} enhanced the inhibitory activity (1.35 U) compared to that of control (0.733 U). Na²⁺, Ba²⁺ and Ni ²⁺ also enhanced protease inhibitory activity reasonably at 1 mM concentrations. Whereas it was observed that metal ions such as Ca²⁺, Mg²⁺, Hg²⁺, Cd²⁺, Fe3⁺, Mo⁶⁺ and Al³⁺ had no effect on the activity of protease inhibitor. Further inductively coupled atomic emission spectroscopy (ICP-AES) revealed the presence of Zn²⁺, Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ in the inhibitor and indicated that demetallisation did not affect the activity of the inhibitor.

The activity of inhibitor decreased along with an increase in the concentration of oxidizing agents and thus the protease inhibitory activity was observed to get gradually decreased in response to increase in concentration from 1% to 5% of DMSO, and complete inactivation at 6% of DMSO. Whereas, oxidation of protease inhibitor by H_2O_2 was observed to be stronger than that of DMSO; and complete inactivation of the inhibitor was noted at concentrations above 2% of H_2O_2 .

Reducing agents dithiothreitol (DTT) and β -mercaptoethanol led to decreased protease inhibitory activity. Complete inactivation of the inhibitor was observed at concentrations above 140 μ M dithiothreitol. Whereas inactivation occurred at 400 μ M of β -mercaptoethanol, when compared to dithiothreitol.

Chemical modification of amino acids cysteine and serine in the inhibitor protein molecule led to a drastic reduction in the activity even at a lesser concentration of the chemical modifier. In contrast modification of histidine led to reduced activity at higher concentrations of the modifier, whereas the modification of tryptophan with *N*-Bromosuccinamide did not show any effect on the inhibitory activity of the inhibitor.

Binding studies of inhibitor with trypsin using flourimetry revealed that the emission spectra of trypsin was quenched, indicated there was a strong binding of protease inhibitor with trypsin. The inhibitor was found to be stable in 0.04 M HCl and pretreatment of the inhibitor with trypsin decreased the activity of inhibitor in response to increasing concentration of trypsin.

Peptide mass fingerprint of protease inhibitor did not match any of the inhibitors in Swiss-Prot database. Nevertheless one of the fragment of the inhibitor searched with NCBInr database showed similarity to serine proteinase inhibitor from bitter guards (*Momordica charantia*) and of trypsin inhibitor *Cucumis melo* seeds.

The protease inhibitor showed remarkable specificity towards trypsin. It was observed that it did not show much activity towards thermolysin and proteinase K when compared to trypsin. Further no detectable inhibition was observed against chymotrysin, subtilisin and papain. The inhibitory constant *K*i of the inhibitor was found to be 1.043×10^{-10} M. The predicted stoichiometry of trypsin–protease inhibitor interaction was observed as 1:1 and 38.334g of protease inhibitor was necessary to completely inactivate 23.4g of trypsin. It was also found that the amount of inhibitor needed for 50% inhibition (IC₅₀) of trypsin was 0.5 nM.

The purified protease inhibitor was also observed to inhibit the proteases isolated from citrus pest, the lime swallowtail *Papilio demoleus* (Lepidoptera: Papilionidae). The inhibitory activity of the inhibitor was stable in the pH range of 4-10 and had a remarkable specificity against trypsin indicating its possible use as biopesticide.

The protease inhibitor was found to be active against the commercially available protease esperase compared to the significant level of inhibition of proteases of *A. oryzae, B. licheniformis, Bacillus* sp. *and B. amyloliquefaciens.* Further the high specificity of the inhibitor towards trypsin and trypsin like proteases indicated its potential for use in therapeutics.

Conclusion

A serine protease inhibitor from basidiomycete *Pleurotus floridanus* was isolated and evaluated for the possible application against proteases of microbial origin. The physico chemical characterization of the inhibitor indicated that protease inhibitor is new with novel characteristics. The protease inhibitor was stable over a wide range of pH and its inhibitory activity against several serine proteases, inhibition of gut protease of citrus pest, the lime swallowtail *Papilio demoleus*, suggest its possible use as biopesticide, which can withstand alkaline conditions of insect's gut flora. Further there is scope for its application in the development of pharmaceuticals against diseases manifested by proteases and as preservative in controlling spoilage of foods caused by protease activity. There is scope for further research on structure elucidation and binding studies employing bioinformatics tools to facilitate their use in wide range of applications.

7 References

- Abbenante, G., and Fairlie, D. P. (2005): Protease inhibitors in the clinic. *Med. Chem* **1**, 71–104.
- Abe, J. C., Sidenius, U., and Svensson, B. (1993): Arginine is essential for the αamylase/substilisin inhibitor (BASI) from barley seeds. *Biochem. J.* 293, 151-155.
- Abraham, C. R., Selkoe, D. J., Potter, H., Price, D. L., and Cork, L. C. (1989): α1antichymotrypsin is present together with the β-protein in monkey brain amyloid deposits. *Neuroscience* **32**, 715-720.
- Abraham, C. R., Shirahama, T., and Potter, H. (1990): α 1-antichymotrypsin is associated solely with amyloid deposits containing the β -protein. Amyloid and cell localization of α 1-antichymotrypsin. *Neurobiol Aging* **11**, 123-129.
- Aguirre, C., Valdes-Rodriguez, S., Mendoza-Herna'ndez, G., Rojo-Dom'inguez,
 A., and Blanco-Labra, A. (2004): A novel 8.7 kDa protease inhibitor from chan seeds (*Hyptis suaveolens* L.) inhibits proteases from the larger grain borer *Prostephanus truncatus* (Coleoptera: Bostrichidae). *Comp Biochem and Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol* 138, 81–89.
- Ahn, J. E., Salzman, R. A., Braunagel, S. C., Koiwa, H., and Zhu-Salzman, K. (2004): Functional roles of specific bruchid protease isoforms in adaptation to a soybean protease inhibitor. *Insect Mol Biol* 13, 649–57.
- Akiyama, Y., (2009): Quality control of cytoplasmic membrane proteins in Escherichia coli. J Biochem 146, 449-454.
- Al-Khunaizi, M., Luke, C. J., Askew, Y. S., Pak, S. C., Askew, D. J., Cataltepe, S., Miller, D., Mills, D. R., Tsu, C., and Bromme, D. (2002): The serpin SQN-5 is a dual mechanistic-class inhibitor of serine and cysteine proteinases. *Biochemistry* 41, 3189–3199.

- Alfonso-Rubi, J., Ortego, F., Castanera, P., Carbonero, P., and Diaz, I. (2003): Transgenic expression of trypsin inhibitor CMe from barley in indica and japonica rice, confers resistance to the rice weevil *Sitophilus oryzae*. *Transgenic Research* 12, 23–31.
- Altschul, S. F., Gish, W., Miller, W., Myers, E. W., and Lipman, D. J. (1980): Basic Local Alignment Search Tool. *J Mol Biol* **215**, 403-410.
- Alvarez-Alfageme, F., Martinez, M., Pascual-Ruiz, S., Castanera, P., Diaz, I., and Ortego, F. (2007): Effects of potato plants expressing a barley cystatin on the predatory bug *Podisus maculiventris* via herbivorous prey feeding on the plant. *Transgenic Research* 16, 1-13.
- Alvarez-Fernandez, M., Barrett, A. J., Gerhartz, B., Dando, P. M., Ni, J. A., and Abrahamson, M. (1999): Inhibition of mammalian legumain by some cystatins is due to a novel second reactive site. *J Biol Chem* 274, 19195– 19203.
- Amirhusin, B., Shade, R. E., Koiw, H., Paul M. Hasegawa, Bressan, R. A., Murdock, L. L., and Zhu-Salzman, K. (2007): Protease inhibitors from several classes work synergistically against *Callosobruchus maculatus*. *Journal of Insect Physiology* 53, 734–740.
- Anderson, J., Schiffer, C., Lee, S. K., and Swanstrom, R. (2009): Viral protease inhibitors. *Handb Exp Pharmacol* **189**, 85–110.
- Andreas, C. F., Michael, R. K., Peter, G., and Andreas, V. (2000): Isolation and characterization of novel inducible serine protease inhibitors from larval hemolymph of the greater wax moth *Galleria mellonella*. *Eur. J. Biochem* 267, 2046-2053.
- Angelova, L., Dalgalarrondo, M., Minkov, I., Danova, S., Kirilov, N., Serkedjieva,
 J., Chobert, J., Haertlé, T., and Ivanova, I. (2006): Purification and characterisation of a protease inhibitor from *Streptomyces chromofuscus* 34-1 with an antiviral activity. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1760, 1210–1216.

- Annadana, S., Peters, J., Gruden, K., Schipper, A., Outchkourov, N. S., Beekwilder, M. J., Udayakumar, M., and Jongsma, M. A. (2002): Effects of cysteine protease inhibitors on oviposition rate of the western flower thrips *Frankliniella occidentalis*. *Journal of Insect Physiology* 48, 701-706.
- Aosasa, S., Ono, S., Mochizuki, H., Tsujimoto, H., Ueno, C., and Matsumoto, A. (2001): Mechanism of the inhibitory effect of protease inhibitor on tumor necrosis factor a production of monocytes. *Shock* 15, 101–105.
- Apostoluk, W., and Otlewski, J. (1998): Variability of the canonical loop conformations in serine proteinases inhibitors and other proteins. *Proteins* 32, 459–474.
- Applebaum, S. W. (1985): Biochemistry of digestion. In: Kerkot, G.A. and Gilbert, L.I., eds. Comprehensive insect physiology; Biochemistry and Pharmacology. New York, Pergamon Press 4, 279-311.
- Ardelt, W., and Laskowski, M. J. (1991): Effect of single amino acid replacements on the thermodynamics of the reactive site peptide bond hydrolysis in ovomucoid third domain. J. Mol.Biol 220, 1041–1053.
- Armstrong, P. B. (2006): Proteases and protease inhibitors: a balance of activities in host–pathogen interaction. *Immunobiology* **211**, 263–281.
- Arolas, J. L., Castillo, V., Bronsoms, S., Aviles, F. X., and Ventura, S. (2009): Designing out disulfide bonds of leech carboxypeptidase inhibitor: Implications for Its folding, stability and function. *J. Mol. Biol.* 392, 529– 546.
- Arolas, J. L., Lorenzo, J., Rovira, A., Castella, J., Aviles, F. X., and Sommerhoff,
 C. P. (2005): A carboxypeptidase inhibitor from the tick *Rhipicephalus bursa*: isolation, cDNA cloning, recombinant expression, and characterization. *J Biol Chem* 280, 3441-3448.
- Ascenzi, P., Bocedi, A., Bolognesi, M., Spallarossa, A., Coletta, M., Cristofaro, R.D., and Menegatti, E. (2003): The bovine basic pancreatic trypsin

inhibitor (Kunitz inhibitor): a milestone protein. *Curr Protein Pept Sci* **4**, 231-251.

- Avanzo, P., Sabotic, J., Anz'lovar, S., Popovic, T., Leonardi, A., Pain, R. H., Kos, J., and Brzin, J. (2009): Trypsin-specific inhibitors from the basidiomycete *Clitocybe nebularis* with regulatory and defensive functions. J. Microbiology 155, 3971–3981.
- Azzouz, H., Cherqui, A., Campan, E. D. M., Rahbe', Y., Duport, G., Jouanin, L., Kaiser, L., and Giordanengo, P. (2005): Effects of plant protease inhibitors, oryzacystatin I and soybean Bowman–Birk inhibitor, on the aphid *Macrosiphum euphorbiae* (Homoptera, Aphididae) and its parasitoid *Aphelinus abdominalis* (Hymenoptera, Aphelinidae). *Journal of Insect Physiology* 51, 75–86.
- Badawi, A. (1981): Studies on some aspects of the biology and ecology of the citrus butterfly *Papilio demoleus* L. in Saudi Arabia (Papilionidae, Lepidoptera). Zeitschrift für Angewandte Entomologie **91**, 286–292.
- Bano, Z., and Rajarathnam, S. (1982): Tropical Mushrooms Biological Nature and Cultivation Methods. *Chinese University Press, Hong Kong* 363, 199–219.
- Barett, A. J. (1994): Proteolytic enzymes: serine and cysteine peptidases. *Methods Enzymol* 244, 1–15.
- Barett, A. J. (1995): Proteolytic enzymes: aspartic and metallopeptidases. *Methods Enzymol* 248, 183.
- Barrett, A. J. (1981): a2-Macroglobulin. Methods Enzymol 80, 737–754.
- Barrett, A. J., Rawlings, N. D., and Brien, E. A. (2001): The MEROPS database as a protease information system. *J. Struct. Biol* **14**, 95-102.
- Barrette-Ng, I. H., Ng, K. K., Cherney, M. M., Pearce, G., Ryan, C. A., and James, M. N. (2003): Structural basis of inhibition revealed by a 1:2 complex of the two-headed tomato inhibitor-II and subtilisin Carlsberg. J Biol Chem 278, 24062-24071.

- Basak, A., Koch, P., Dupelle, M., Fricker, L. D., Devi, L. A., Chretien, M., and Seidah, N. G. (2001): Inhibitory specificity and potency of proSAASderived peptides toward proprotein convertase. *J Biol Chem* 276, 32720– 32728.
- Bateman, K. S., Huang, K., Anderson, S., Lu, W., Qasim, M. A., Laskowski, M. J., and James, M. N. (2001): Contribution of peptide bonds to inhibitorprotease binding: crystal structures of the turkey ovomucoid third domain backbone variants OMTKY3-Pro18I and OMTKY3-psi[COO]-Leu18I in complex with *Streptomyces griseus* proteinase B (SGPB) and the structure of the free inhibitor, OMTKY-3-psi[CH2NH2+]-Asp19I. *J. Mol.Biol* **305**, 839–849.
- Beierlein, W., Scheule, A. M., Dietrich, W., and Ziemer, G. (2005): Forty years of clinical aprotinin use: a review of 124 hypersensitivity reactions. *Ann Thorac Surg* **79**, 741-748.
- Bell, H. A., Fitches, E. C., Down, R. E., Ford, L., Marris, G. C., Edwards, J. P., se, J. A. G., and Gatehouse, A. M. R. (2001): Effect of dietary cowpea trypsin inhibitor (CpTI) on the growth and development of the tomato moth *Lacanobia oleracea* (Lepidoptera:Noctuidae) and on the success of the gregarious ectoparasitoid *Eulophus pennicornis* (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae). *Pest Management Science* 57, 57-65.
- Bergey, D. R., Howe, G. A., and Ryan, C. A. (1996): Polypeptide signaling for plant defensive genes exhibits analogies to defense signaling in animals. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci* 93, 12053–12058.
- Bernard, V. D., and Peanasky, R. J. (1993): The serine protease inhibitor family from Ascaris suum: chemical determination of the five disulphide bridges. Arch Biochem Biophys 303, 367–376.
- Berquin, I. M., and Sloane, B. F. (1996): Cathepsin B expression in human tumors. *Adv Exptl Med Biol* **389**, 281-294.

- Bhattacharyya, A., Mazumdar, S., Leighton, S. M., and Babu, C. R. (2006): A Kunitz proteinase inhibitor from *Archidendron ellipticum* seeds: purification, characterization, and kinetic properties. *Phytochemistry* 67, 232-241.
- Bialas, A., and Kafarski, P. (2009): Proteases as anti-cancer targets—molecular and biological basis for development of inhibitor-like drugs against cancer. Anticancer Agents Med Chem 9, 728–762.
- Biedermann, K., Montali, U., Martin, B., Svendsen, I., and Ottesen, M. (1980): The amino acid sequence of proteinase A inhibitor 3 from baker's yeast. *Carlsberg Res. Commun* 45, 225-235.
- Bijina, B., Chellappan, S., Basheer, S. M., Elyas, K. K., Bahkali, A. H., and Chandrasekaran, M. (2011a): Protease inhibitor from *Moringa oleifera* leaves: Isolation, purification, and characterization. *Process Biochemistry* 46, 2291-2300.
- Bijina, B., Chellappan, S., Krishna, J. G., Basheer, S. M., Elyas, K. K., Bahkali, A.
 H., and Chandrasekaran, M. (2011b): Protease inhibitor from *Moringa oleifera* with potential for use as therapeutic drug and as seafood preservative. *Saudi Journal Biological Sciences* 18, 273-281.
- Blum, H., Beier, H., and Gross, H. J. (1987): Silver staining of proteins in polyacrylamide gels. *Electrophoresis* 8, p93-99.
- Bode, W. (1979): The transition of bovine trypsinogen to a trypsin-like state upon strong ligand binding. II. The binding of the pancreatic trypsin inhibitor and of isoleucine-valine and of sequentially related peptides to trypsinogen and to p-guanidinobenzoate-trypsinogen. J. Mol. Biol. 127, 357–374.
- Bode, W., Engh, R., Musil, D., Thiele, U., Huber, R., Karshikov, A., Brzin, J., Kos, J., and Turk, V. (1988): The 2.0 Å X-ray crystal structure of chicken egg white cystatin and its possible mode of interaction with cysteine proteinases. *EMBO J* 7, 2593–9.

- Bode, W., and Huber, R. (1978): Crystal structure analysis and refinement of two variants of trigonal trypsinogen: trigonal trypsin and PEG (polyethylene glycol) trypsinogen and their comparison with orthorhombic trypsin and trigonal trypsinogen. *FEBS Lett* **90**, 265–269.
- Bode, W., and Huber, R. (1992): Natural protein proteinase inhibitors and their interaction with proteinases. *Eur J Biochem* **204**, 433-451.
- Boulter, D. (1993): Insect pest control by copying nature using genetically engineered crops. *Biochem* **34**, 1453-1466.
- Bradford, M. (1976): A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities proteins utilizing the principle of protein dye binding. *Anal. Biochem* 72, 248-254.
- Braga-Silva, L. A., and Santos, A. L. (2011): Aspartic protease inhibitors as potential anti-Candida albicans drugs: impacts on fungal biology, virulence and pathogenesis. *Curr Med Chem* 18, 2401–2419.
- Brauer, A. B., Domingo, G. J., Cooke, R. M., Matthews, S. J., and Leatherbarrow,R. J. (2002): A conserved cis peptide bond is necessary for the activity of Bowman-Birk inhibitor protein. *Biochemistry* 41, 10608–10615.
- Breton, C. B., Blisnick, T., Jouin, H., Barale, J. C., Rabilloud, T., and Silva, L. H. P. d. (1992): *Plasmodium chabaudi* p68 serine protease activity required for merozoite entry into mouse erythrocytes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci* 89, 9647–9651.
- Briand, C., Kozlov, S. V., Sonderegger, P., and Grutter, M. G. (2001): Crystal structure of neuroserpin: a neuronal serpin involved in a conformational disease. *FEBS Lett* **505**, 18-22.
- Brindley, P. J., Gam, A. A., McKerrow, J. H., and Neva, F. A. (1995): Ss40: the zinc endopeptidase secreted by infective larvae of *Strongyloides stercoralis*. *Exp. Parasitol* 80, 1-7.
- Broadway, R. M. (1995): Are insects resistant to plant proteinase inhibitors? J Insect Physiol 41, 107-116.

- Broadway, R. M., and Duffey, S. S. (1986): Plant proteinase inhibitors: mechanism of action and effect on the growth and digestive physiology of larval *Heliothis zea* and *Spodoptera exiqua*. *Journal of Insect Physiology* 32, 827–833.
- Brot, N., and Weissbach, H. (1983): Biochemistry and physiological role of methionine sulfoxide residues in proteins. Arch. Biochem. Biophys 223, 271–281.
- Brovosky, D. (1986): Proteolytic enzymes and blood digestion in the mosquito Culex nigripalpus. Archives of Insect Biochemistry and Physiology 3, 147-160.
- Bruun, A. W., Svendsen, I., Sorensen, S. O., Kielland-Brandt, M. C., and Winther, J. R. (1998): A high-affinity inhibitor of yeast carboxypeptidase Y is encoded by TFS1and shows homology to a family of lipid-binding proteins. *Biochemistry* 37, 3351–3357.
- Brzin, J., Rogelj, B., Popovij, C. T., Strukelj, B., and Ritonja, A. (2000): Clitocypin, a new type of cysteine proteinase inhibitor from fruit bodies of mushroom *Clitocybe nebularis*. J Biol Chem 275, 20104–20109.
- Buczek, O., Koscielska-Kasprzak, K., Krowarsch, D., Dadlez, M., and Otlewski, J. (2002): Analysis of serine proteinase-inhibitor interaction by alanine shaving. *Protein Sci* 11, 806–819.
- Buisson A, N. O., Docagne F, Sartelet H, Mackenzie ET, et al. (1998): Upregulation of a serine protease inhibitor in astrocytes mediates the neuroprotective activity of transforming growth factor β 1. *FASEB J* **12**, 1683-1691.
- Burstein, E. A., Vedenkina, N. S., and Ivkova, M. N. (1973): Fluorescence and the location of tryptophan residues in protein molecules. *Photochem. Photobiol.* 18, 263–279.
- Caccialupi, P., Ceci, L. R., Siciliano, R. A., Pignone, D., Clemente, A., and Sonnante, G. (2010): Bowman-Birk inhibitors in lentil: Heterologous

expression, functional characterisation and anti-proliferative properties in human colon cancer cells. *Food Chemistry* **120**, 1058–1066.

- Cappello, M., Bergum, P. W., Vlasuk, G. P., Furmidge, B. A., Pritchard, D. I., and Aksoy, S. (1996): Isolation and characterization of the tsetse thrombin inhibitor: a potent antithrombotic peptide from the saliva of *Glossina morsitans* morsitans. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* **54**, 475-480.
- Cardamone, M., Puri, N. K., Sawyer, W. H., Capon, R. J., and Brandon, M. R. (1994): A spectroscopic and equilibrium binding analysis of cationic detergent-protein interactions using soluble and insoluble recombinant porcine growth hormone. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1206**, 71-82.
- Carrell, R. W., and Lomas, D. A. (1997): Conformational disease. Lancet 350, 134–138.
- Carrell, R. W., and Owen, M. (1985): Plakalbumin, α1-antitrypsin, antithrombin and the mechanism of inflammatory thrombosis. *Nature* **317**, 730–732.
- Ceci, L. R., Spoto, N., Virgilio, M. d., and Gallerani, R. (1995): The gene coding for the mustard trypsin inhibitor-2 is discontinuous and wound inducible. *FEBS. Lett.* 364, 179-181.
- Ceci, L. R., Volpicella, M., Y. R., Gallerani, R., Beekwilder, J., and Jongsma, M.
 A. (2003): Selection by phage display of a variant mustard trypsin inhibitor toxic against aphids. *The Plant Journal* 33, 557–566.
- Ceciliani, F., Bortolotti, F., Menengatti, E., Ronchi, S., Ascenzi, P., and Pakmieri,
 S. A. (1994): Purification, inhibitory properties, amino acid sequence and identification of the reactive site of a new serine proteinase inhibitor from oil-rape (*Brassica napus*) seed. *342*, 221-224.
- Cesar, A., Silvia, V., Guillermo, M., Arturo, R., and Alejandro, B. (2004): A novel 8.7 kDa protease inhibitor from chan seeds (*Hyptis suaveolens L.*) inhibits proteases from the larger grain borer *Prostephanus truncatus* (Coleoptera: Bostrichidae). *Comp Biochem Physiol Part B* 138, 81–89.

- Chan, Y. L., Yang, A. H., Chen, J. T., Yeh, K. W., and Chan, M. T. (2010): Heterologous expression of taro cystatin protects transgenic tomato against *Meloidogyne incognita* infection by means of interfering sex determination and suppressing gall formation. *Plant Cell Reports* 29, 231– 238.
- Chang, S. T. (1991): Hand book of applied mycology (eds Arora, D. K., Mukerji, K. G. and Marth, E. H.). *Marcel Dekker Inc.New York*, pp. 221–240.
- Chang, W. S. W., Wardell, M. R., Lomas, D. A., and Carrell, R. W. (1996): Probing serpin reactive-loop conformations by proteolytic cleavage. *Biochemical Journal* 314, 647–653.
- Charles, R. S., Padmanabhan, K., Arni, R. V., Padmanabhan, K. P., and Tulinsky,
 A. (2000): Structure of tick anticoagulant peptide at 1.6 A° resolution complexed with bovine pancreatic trypsin inhibitor. *Protein Sci* 9, 265–272.
- Chaudhuri, L. (1993): Human α2-macroglobulin and its biological significance. *Indian J Exp Biol* **31**, 723-727.
- Cheung, A. H., Wong, J. H., and Ng, T. B. (2009): Trypsin-chymotrypsin inhibitors from *Vigna mungo* seeds. *Protein Pept Lett* **16**, 277-824.
- Chothia, C., and Lesk, A. M. (1986): The relation between the divergence of sequence and structure in proteins. *EMBO J* **5**, 823-826.
- Christeller, J. T. (2005): Evolutionary mechanisms acting on proteinase inhibitor variability. *FEBS Journal* **272**, 5710–5722.
- Christeller, J. T., Burgess, E. P. J., Mett, V., Gatehouse, H. S., Marwick, N. P., Murray, C., Malone, L. A., Wright, M. A., Philip, B. A., Watt, D., Gatehouse, L. N., Lovei, G. L., Shanon, A. L., Phung, M. M., Watson, L. M., and Laing, W. A. (2002): The expression of a mammalian proteinase inhibitor, bovine spleen trypsin inhibitor in tobacco and its effects on *Helicoverpa armigera* larvae. *Transgenic Research* 11, 161–173.

- Christy, L. A., Arvinth, S., Sarvanakumar, M., Kanchana, M., Mukunthan, N., Srikanth, J., Thomas, G., and Subramonian, N. (2009): Engineering sugarcane cultivars with bovine pancreatic trypsin inhibitor (aprotinin) gene for protection against top borer (*Scirpophaga excerptalis* Walker). *Plant Cell Reports* 28, 175–184.
- Chung, C. H., and Goldberg, A. L. (1981): The product of the lon (capR) gene in *Escherichia coli* is the ATP dependent protease, protease *Proc. Natl.Acad. Sci. USA* 78, 4931–4935.
- Chung, C. H., Ives, H. E., Almeda, S., and Goldberg, A. L. (1983): Purification from *Escherichia coli* of a periplasmic protein that is a potent inhibitor of pancreatic proteases. *J Biol Chem* 258, 11032–11038.
- Cierpicki, T., and Otlewski, J. (2000): Determination of a high precision structure of a novel protein, *Linum usitatissimum* trypsin inhibitor (LUTI), using computer-aided assignment of NOESY cross-peaks. *J. Mol. Biol.* **302**, 1179-1192.
- Clynen, E., Schoofs, L., and Salzet, M. (2005): A review of the most important classes of serine protease inhibitors in insects and leeches. *Medicinal Chemistry Reviews* **2**, 1-10.
- Cohen, F. E., Gregoret, L. M., Amiri, P., Aldape, K., Railey, J., and McKerrow, J. H. (1991): Arresting tissue invasion of a parasite by protease inhibitors chosen with the aid of computer modeling. *Biochemistry* 30, 11221–11229.
- Coles, P. S., Barber, W., Beyer, D. M., Fleischer, S. J., Keil, C., D L Rinker, Romaine, C. P., Whitney, S. P., and Wuest, P. (2002): Mushroom integrated pest management. *PA*, USA: Pennsylvania State University.
- Colman, R. F., and Chu, R. (1970): The role of sulfahydryl groups in catalytic function of isocitrate dehydrogenase. *J Biol Chem* **245**, 601-607.

- Conconi, A., Smerdson, M. J., Howe, G. A., and Ryan, C. A. (1996): The octadecanoid signalling pathway in plants mediates a response to ultraviolet radiation. *Nature* **383**, 826–829.
- Conners, R., Konarev, A. V., Forsyth, J., Lovegrove, A., Marsh, J., Joseph-Horne, T., Shewry, P., and Brady, R. L. (2007): An unusual helix-turn-helix protease inhibitory motif in a novel trypsin inhibitor from seeds of veronica (*Veronica hederifolia* L.). *J Biol Chem* 282, 27760-27768.
- Cornwall, G. A., Cameron, A., Lindberg, I., Hardy, D. M., Cormier, N., and Hsia, N. (2003): The cystatin-related epididymal spermatogenic protein inhibits the serine protease prohormone convertase 2. *Endocrinol.inhibits* 144, 901-908.
- Creighton, T. E., Zapun, A., and Darby, N. J. (1995): Mechanisms and catalysts of disulfide bond formation in proteins. *Trends Biotechnol* 13, 18–23.
- Cupp, M. S., Cupp, E. W., Navarre, C., Wisnewski, N., Brandt, K. S., Silver, G. M., Zhang, D., and Panangala, V. (2004): Evaluation of a recombinant salivary gland protein (thrombostasin) as a vaccine candidate to disrupt blood-feeding by horn flies. *Vaccine* 22, 2285-2297.
- Cutler, C. W., Arnold, R. R., and Schenkein, H. A. (1993): Inhibition of C3 and IgG proteolysis enhances phagocytosis of *Porphyromonas gingivalis*. J. *Immunol* 151, 7016–7029.
- Damle, M. S., Giri, A. P., Sainani, M. N., and Gupta, V. S. (2005): Higher accumulation of proteinase inhibitors in flowers than leaves and fruits as a possible basis for differential feeding preference of *Helicoverpa armigera* on tomato (*Lycopersiconesculentum Mill*, Cv. Dhanashree). *Phytochemistry* **66**, 2659–2667.
- Dash, C., Kulkarni, A., Dunn, B., and Rao, M. (2003): Aspartic peptidase inhibitors: implications in drug development. *Crit Rev Biochem Mol Biol* 38, 89–119.

- Dash, C., and Rao, M. (2001): Interactions of a novel inhibitor from an extremophilic *Bacillus* sp. with HIV-1 protease: implications for the mechanism of inactivation. *J Biol Chem* 276, 2487–2493.
- DeCarlo, A. A., Grenett, H. E., Harber, G. J., Windsor, L. J., Bodden, M. K., Birkedal-Hansen, B., and Birkedal-Hansen, H. (1998): Induction of matrix metalloproteinases and a collagen-degrading phenotype in fibroblasts and epithelial cells by secreted *Porphyromonas gingivalis* proteinase. *J. Periodontal. Res* 33, 408–420.
- Dieguez-Uribeondo, J., and Cerenius, L. (1998): The inhibition of extracellular proteinases from *Aphanomyces* sp. by three different proteinase inhibitors from cray fish blood. *Mycol. Res.* **102**, 820-824.
- Dixon, M. (1953): The determination of enzyme inhibitor constants. *Biochem J* **55**, 170 -171.
- Dohmae, N., Takio, K., Tsumuraya, Y., and Hashimoto, Y. (1995): The complete amino acid sequences of two serine proteinase inhibitors from the fruiting bodies of a basidiomycete, *Pleurotus ostreatus*. Arch Biochem Biophys 316, 498-506.
- Doyle, J. J., and Doyle, J. L. (1987): A rapid DNA isolation procedure for small quantities of fresh leaf tissue. *Phytochem Bull* **19**, 11-15.
- Drag, M., and Salvesen, G. S. (2010): Emerging principles in protease-based drug discovery. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery* **9**, 690–701.
- Duan, X., Li, X., Xue, Q., Abo-Ei-Saad, M., Xu, D., and Wu, R. (1996): Transgenic rice plants harboring an introduced potato proteinase inhibitor II gene are insect resistant. *Nature Biotechnol* 14, 494-498.
- Dunaevskii, Y. E., Gladysheva, I. P., Pavlukova, E. B., Beliakova, G. A., Gladysheva, D. P., Papisova, A. I., Larionova, N. I., and Belozersky, M. A. (1997): The anionic protease inhibitor BBWI-I from buckwheat seeds. Kinetic properties and possible biological role. *Physiol. Plant* 100, 483-488.

- Dunse, K. M., Stevens, J. A., Lay, F. T., Gaspar, Y. M., Heath, R. L., and M. A. Anderson (2010): Coexpression of potato type I and II proteinase inhibitors gives cotton plants protection against insect damage in the field. *PNAS* 107, 15011–15015.
- Edmonds, H. S., Gatehouse, L. N., Hilder, V. A., and Gatehouse, J. A. (1996): The inhibitory effects of the cysteine protease inhibitor, oryzacystatin on digestive proteases and larval survival and development of the southern corn rootworm (*Diabrotica undecimpunctata howardi*). *Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata* **78**, 83–94.
- Eguchi, M., Itoh, M., Nishino, K., Shibata, H., Tanaka, T., Kamei-Hayashi, K., and Hara, S. (1994): Amino acid sequence of an inhibitor from the silkworm (*Bombyx mori*) hemolymph against fungal protease. *J Biochem* **115**, 881–884.
- Endo, A. (1988): Chemistry, biochemistry, and pharmacology of HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors. *Klin Wochenschr* **66**, 421–427.
- Engel, J. C., Doyle, P. S., Hsieh, I., and McKerrow, J. H. (1998a): Cysteine protease inhibitors cure an experimental *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection. J. *Exp. Med* 188, 725–734.
- Engel, L. S., Hill, J. M., Caballero, A. R., Green, L. C., and O'Callaghan, R. J. (1998b): Protease IV, a unique extracellular protease and virulence factor from *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J. Biol. Chem 273, 16792–16797.
- Engel, L. S., Hill, J. M., Moreau, J. M., Green, L. C., Hobden, J. A., and O'Callaghan, R. J. (1998c): *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* protease IV produces corneal damage and contributes to bacterial virulence. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* **39**, 662–665.
- Enghild, J. J., Thogersen, I. B., Salvesen, G., Fey, G. H., Figler, N. L., Gonias, S. L., and Pizzo, S. V. (1990): α2-macroglobulin from *Limulus polyphemus* exhibits proteinase inhibitory activity and participates in a hemolytic system. *Biochemistry* 29, 10070–10080.

- Englard, S., and Seifter, S. (1990): Precipitation techniques. *Methods enzymol. Academic Press, Inc*, p. 285–300.
- Faktor, O., and Raviv, M. (1997): Inhibition of molt in Spodoptera littoralis larvae treated with soybean Bowman–Birk protease inhibitor. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata 82, 109–113.
- Falco, M. C., and Silva-Filho, M. C. (2003): Expression of soybean proteinase inhibitors in transgenic sugarcane plants: effects on natural defense against *Diatraea saccharalis*. *Plant Physiology and Biochemistry* **41**, 761–766.
- Fang, H. J., Li, D. L., Wang, G. L., and Li, Y. H. (1997): An insect-resistant transgenic cabbage plant with the cowpea trypsin inhibitor (CpTi) gene. *Acta Bot. Sin.* 39, 940-945.
- Feltzer, R. E., Trent, J. O., and Gray, R. D. (2003): Alkaline proteinase inhibitor of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*: a mutational and molecular dynamics study of the role of N-terminal residues in the inhibition of *Pseudomonas* alkaline proteinase. *J Biol Chem* 278, 25952–25957.
- Ferry, N., and Gatehouse, A. M. R. (2010): Transgenic crop plants for resistance to biotic stress. In: Kole C, Michler CH, Abbott AG, Hall TC (eds). Springer Berlin, Heidelberg, pp 1–65.
- Filipek, R., Potempa, J., and Bochtler, M. (2005): A comparison of staphostatin B with standard mechanism serine protease inhibitors. J Biol Chem 280, 14669-14674.
- Fook, J. M., Macedo, L. L., Moura, G. E., Teixeira, F. M., Oliveira, A. S., Queiroz, A. F., and Sales, M. P. (2005): A serine proteinase inhibitor isolated from *Tamarindus indica* seeds and its effects on the release of human neutrophil elastase. *Life Sci* 76, 2881-2891.
- Francis, S. E., Jr, D. J. S., and Goldberg, D. E. (1997): Hemoglobin metabolism in the malaria parasite *Plasmodium falciparum*. *Annu. Rev. Microbiol* 51, 97–123.

- Francischetti, M. I., Valenzuela, J. G., and Ribeiro, J. M. (1999): Anophelin: kinetics and mechanism of thrombin inhibition. *Biochemistry* 38, 16678-16685.
- Frand, A. R., Cuozzo, J. W., and Kaiser, C. A. (2000): Pathways for protein disulphide bond formation. *Trends Cell Biol* **10**, 203–210.
- Franz, G. (1989): Polysaccharides in pharmacy. Current applications and future concepts. *Planta Med* 55, 493-497.
- Fritz, H., Hartwich, G., Hoppe, E. W., and Seylers, Z. (1966): On protease inhibitors. I. Isolation and characterization of trypsin inhibitors from dog pancreas tissue and pancreas secretion. *Physiol Chem* 345, 150-165.
- Frlan, R., and Gobec, S. (2006): Inhibitors of cathepsin B. *Curr Med Chem* **13**, 2309–2327.
- Fuchs, H., Wallich, R., Simon, M. M., and Kramer, M. D. (1994): The outer surface protein A of the spirochete *Borrelia burgdorferi* is a plasmin(ogen) receptor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 91, 12594–12598.
- Fuentes-Prior, P., Noeske-Jungblut, C., Donner, P., Schleuning, W. D., Huber, R., and Bode, W. (1997): Structure of the thrombin complex with triabin, a lipocalin-like exosite-binding inhibitor derived from a triatomine bug. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 94, 11845–11850.
- Gatehouse, A. M. R., Norton, E., Davison, G. M., Babbe', S. M., Newell, C. A., and Gatehouse, J. A. (1999): Digestive proteolytic activity in larvae of tomato moth, *Lacanobia oleraceae*; effects of plant protease inhibitors *in vitro* and *in vivo*. J. Insect Physiol 45, 545–558.
- Gatehouse, L. N., Shannon, A. L., Burgess, E. P. J., and Christeller, J. T. (1997): Characterization of major midgut proteinase cDNAs from *Helicoverpa* armigera larvae and changes in gene expression in response to four proteinase inhibitors in the diet. *Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol* 27, 929-944.
- Genov, N., Goshev, I., Nikolova, D., Georgieva, D., Filippi, B., and Svendsen, I. (1997): A novel thermostable inhibitor of trypsin and subtilisin from the

seeds of *Brassica nigra*: amino acid sequence, inhibitory and spectroscopic properties and thermostability. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1341**, 157-164.

- Gettins, P. G. (2002): Serpin structure, mechanism, and function. *Chem. Rev* **102**, 4751–4804.
- Ghasemlou, N., Bouhy, D., Yang, J., Pez-Vales, L., Haber, M., Thuraisingam, T., He, G., Radzioch, D., Ding, A., and David, S. (2010): Beneficial effects of secretory leukocyte protease inhibitor after spinal cord injury. *Brain* 133, 126–138.
- Giudici, A. M., Regente, M. C., and Canal, L. d. l. (2000): A potent antifungal protein from *Helianthus annuus* flowers is a trypsin inhibitor. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* 38, 881–888.
- Glerup, S., Boldt, H. B., Overgaard, M. T., Sottrup-Jensen, L., Giudice, L. C., and Oxvig, C. (2005): Proteinase inhibition by proform of eosinophil major basic protein (pro-MBP) is a multistep process of intra and intermolecular disulfide rearrangements. *J Biol Chem* 280, 9823-9832.
- Gold, A. M., and Farney, D. (1964): Sulfonyl fluorides as inhibitors of esterase
 II.Formation and reaction of phenyl methane sulfonyl α chymotrypsin. *Biochem* 3, 783-791.
- Gomis-Ruth, F. X., Maskos, K., Betz, M., Bergner, A., Huber, R., Suzuki, K., Yoshida, N., Nagase, H., Brew, K., Bourenkov, G. P., Bartunik, H., and Bode, W. (1997): Mechanism of inhibition of the human matrix metalloproteinase stromelysin-1 by TIMP-1. *Nature* 389, 77–81.
- Gordon, V. M., Klimpel, K. R., Arora, N., Henderson M. A., and Leppla, S. H. (1995): Proteolytic activation of bacterial toxins by eukaryotic cells is performed by furin and by additional cellular proteases. *Infect. Immun.* 63, 82–87.

- Gordon, V. M., Rehemtulla, A., and Leppla, S. H. (1997): A role for PACE4 in the proteolytic activation of anthrax toxin protective antigen. *Infect. Immun.* 65, 3370–3375.
- Gote, M. M., Khan, M. I., and Khire, J. M. (2007): Active site directed chemical modification of α-galactosidase from *Bacillus stearothermophilus* (NCIM 5146): Involvement of lysine, tryptophan and carboxylate residues in catalytic site. *Enzyme and Microbial Technology* 40, 1312–1320.
- Greagg, M. A., Brauer, A. B., and Leatherbarrow, R. J. (1994): Expression and kinetic characterization of barley chymotrypsin inhibitors 1a and 1b. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1222, 179-186.
- Green, G. D. J., Kembhavi, A. A., Davies, M. E., and Barrett, A. J. (1984): Cystatin-like cysteine proteinase inhibitors from human liver. *Biochem J* 218, 939–946.
- Greenblatt, H. M., Ryan, C. A., and James, M. N. G. (1989): Structure of the complex of *Streptomyces griseus* proteinase B and polypeptide chymotrypsin inhibitor-1 from Russet Burbank potato tubers at 2.1-A^o resolution. *J.Mol. Biol.* 205, 201-228.
- Griesch, J., Wedde, M., and Vilcinskas, A. (2000): Recognition and regulation of metalloproteinase activity in the haemolymph of *Galleria mellonella*: a new pathway mediating induction of humoral immune responses. *Insect Biochem Mol Biol* **30**, 461–472.
- Gruden, K., Strukelj, B., Ravnikar, M., and Poljsak-Prijatelj, M. (1997): Potato cysteine proteinase inhibitor gene family: molecular cloning, characterisation and immunocytochemical localisation studies. *Plant.Mol. Biol.* 34, 317-323.
- Guay, J., Falgueyret, J. P., Ducret, A., Percival, M. D., and Mancini, J. A. (2000): Potency and selectivity of inhibition of cathepsin K, L and S by their respective propeptides. *Eur J Biochem* 267, 6311–6318.

- Habib, H., and Fazili, K. M. (2007): Plant protease inhibitors: a defense strategy in plants. *Biotechnology and Molecular Biology Review* 2, 68-85.
- Halder, S., Datta, A. B., and Parrack, P. (2007): Probing the antiprotease activity of lambda CIII, an inhibitor of the *Escherichia coli* metalloprotease HflB (FtsH). *J Bacteriol* 189, 8130-8138.
- Han, L., Wu, K., Peng, Y., Wang, F., and Guo, Y. (2007): Efficacy of transgenic rice expressing Cry1Ac and CpTI against the rice leaffolder, *Cnaphalocrocis medinalis* (Guene' e). *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology* 96, 71–79.
- Hanada, K., Tamai, M., Yamagishi, M., Ohmura, S., Sawada, J., and Tanaka, I. (1978): Isolation and characterization of E-64, a new thiol protease inhibitor. *Agr Biol Chem Tokyo* 42, 523–528.
- Haq, S. K., Atif, S. M., and Khan, R. H. (2004): Protein proteinase inhibitor genes in combat against insects, pests, and pathogens: natural and engineered phytoprotection. *Arch Biochem Biophys* **431**, 145–159.
- Haq, S. K., Atif, S. M., and Khan, R. H. (2005): Biochemical characterization, stability studies and N-terminal sequence of a bi-functional inhibitor from *Phaseolus aureus* Roxb. (Mung bean). *Biochimie* 87, 1127-1136.
- Haq, S. K., and Khan, R. H. (2005): Effect of detergents and hexafluoroisopropanol on the conformation of a non-helical and a helical plant protease inhibitor. *International Journal of Biological Macromolecules* 36, 47–53.
- Haq, S. K., Rabbani, G., Ahmad, E., Atif, S. M., and Khan, R. H. (2010): Protease inhibitors: a panacea? J Biochem Mol Toxicol 24, 270–277.
- Hartley, B. S. (1960): Proteolytic enzymes. Annu. Rev. Biochem 29, 45-72.
- Hatano, K., Kojima, M., Tanokura, M., and Takahashi, K. (1996): Solution structure of bromelain inhibitor VI from pineapple stem: structural similarity with Bowman–Birk trypsin/chymotrypsin inhibitor from soybean. *Biochemistry* 35, 5379–5384.

- Hearn, M. T. W. (1982): High performance liquid chromatography and its application in protein chemistry. *Adv. Chromatogr* **20**, pp. 1-82.
- Heinz, D. W., Priestle, J. P., Rahuel, J., Wilson, K. S., and Grutter, M. G. (1991): Refined crystal structures of subtilisin novo in complex with wild-type and two mutant eglins. Comparison with other serine proteinase inhibitor complexes. *J Mol Biol* 217, 353–371.
- Hernandez, J. F., Gagnon, J., Chiche, L., and Nguyen, T. M. (2000): Squash trypsin inhibitors from *Momordica cochinchinensis* exhibit an atypical macrocyclic structure. *Biochemistry* **39**, 5722-5730.
- Hibbs, M. S., Hasty, K. A., Seyer, J. M., Kang, A. H., and Mainardi, C. L. (1985): Biochemical and immunological characterization of the secreted forms of human neutrophil gelatinase. *J. Biol. Chem* 260, 2493–2500.
- Hilder, V. A., Gatehouse, A. M. R., Sherman, S. E., RF, R. F. B., and Boulter, D. (1987): A novel mechanism of insect resistance engineered into tobacco. *Nature* **300**, 160-163.
- Hilliard, J. J., Simon, L. D., Melderen, L. V., and Maurizi, M. R. (1998): PinA inhibits ATP hydrolysis and energy-dependent protein degradation by Lon protease. *J Biol Chem* 273, 524–527.
- Hiraga, K., Seeram, S. S., Tate, S., Tanaka, N., Kainosho, M., and Oda, K. (1999):
 Mutational analysis of the reactive-site loop of *Streptomyces* metalloproteinase inhibitor-SMPI. *J Biochem* 125, 202–209.
- Hiromi, K., Akasaka, K., Mitsui, Y., Tonomura, B., and (ed.), S. M. (1985): Protein protease inhibitor—the case of *Streptomyces subtilisin* inhibitor (SSI). *Elsevier/North Holland Publishing Co., Amsterdam*.
- Hogg, P. J. (2003): Disulfide bonds as switches for protein function. *Trends Biochem. Sci* 28, 210–214.
- Hohenester, E., Maurer, P., and Timpl, R. (1997): Crystal structure of a pair of follistatin-like and EF-hand calcium-binding domains in BM-40. *EMBO J* 16, 3778–3786.

- Hojima, Y., Pierce, J. V., and Pisano, J. J. (1980): Hageman factor fragment inhibitor in corn seeds: purification and characterization. *Thromb Res* 20, 149–162.
- Homandberg, G. A., Litwiller, R. D., and Peanasky, R. J. (1989): Carboxypeptidase inhibitors from *Ascaris suum*: the primary structure. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 270, 153–161.
- Hopkins, P. C., Carrell, R. W., and Stone, S. R. (1993): Effects of mutations in the hinge region of serpins. *Biochemistry* 32, 7650–7657.
- Horita, S., Ishibashi, J., Nagata, K., Miyakawa, T., Yamakawa, M., and Tanokura,
 M. (2010): Isolation, cDNA cloning, and structure-based functional characterization of oryctin, a hemolymph protein from the coconut rhinoceros beetle, *Oryctes rhinoceros*, as a novel serine protease inhibitor. *J Biol Chem* 285, 30150-30158.
- Horvath, A. J., Irving, J. A., Rossjohn, J., Law, R. H., Bottomley, S. P., Quinsey, N. S., Pike, R. N., Coughlin, P. B., and Whisstock, J. C. (2005): The murine orthologue of human antichymotrypsin: a structural paradigm for clade A3 serpins. *J Biol Chem* 52, 43168–43178.
- Hosoyama, H., Irie, K., Abe, K., and Arai, S. (1994): Oryzacystatin exogenously introduced into proplasts and regeneration of transgenic rice. *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem* 58, 1500-1505.
- Houseman, J. G., Downe, A. E. R., and Philogene, B. J. R. (1989): Partial characterization of proteinase activityin the larval midgut of the European corn borer *Ostrinia nubilalis* Hubner (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae). *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 67, 864-868.
- Huang, Q., Liu, S., Tang, Y., Zeng, F., and Qian, R. (1992): Amino acid sequencing of a trypsin inhibitor by refined 1.6 A^o X-ray crystal structure of its complex with porcine beta-trypsin. *FEBS. Lett.* 297, 143-146.
- Huang, R., Que, X., Hirata, K., Brinen, L. S., Lee, J. H., Hansell, E., Engel, J., Sajid, M., and Reed, S. (2009): The cathepsin L of *Toxoplasma gondii*

(TgCPL) and its endogenous macromolecular inhibitor, toxostatin. *Mol Biochem Parasitol* **164**, 86-94.

- Huber, R., and Carrell, R. W. (1989): Implications of the three-dimensional structure of α1-antitrypsin for structure and function of serpins. *Biochemistry* 28, 8951–8966.
- Huntington, J. A., Read, R. J., and Carrell, R. W. (2000): Structure of a serpinprotease complex shows inhibition through deformation. *Nature* **407**, 923-926.
- Imada, C. (2005): Enzyme inhibitors and other bioactive compounds from marine actinomycetes. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 87, 59–63.
- Inocencio, N. M., Moehring, J. M., and Moehring, T. J. (1994): Furin activates *Pseudomonas* exotoxin A by specific cleavage *in vivo* and *in vitro*. J. Biol. Chem 269, 31831–31835.
- Israelachvili, J. N. (1991): Intermolecular and Surface Forces, second ed. Academic Press, London.
- Ivanov, D., Emonet, C., Foata, F., Affolter, M., Delly, M., Fisseha, M., Blum-Sperisen, S., Kochhar, S., and Arigoni, F. (2006): A serpin from the gut bacterium *Bifidobacterium longum* inhibits eukaryotic elastase like serine proteases. J. Biol. Chem. 281, 17246-17252.
- Jack, N. L., Cate, N. M., Rishipal, R. B., and Hiba, A. B. (2004): Inhibition of matrix metalloproteinase-1 activity by the soybean Bowman-Birk inhibitor. *Biotech Lett* 26, 901-905.
- Jackson, R. M., and Russell, R. B. (2000): The serine protease inhibitor canonical loop conformation: examples found in extracellular hydrolases, toxins, cytokines and viral proteins. *J.Mol. Biol* 296, 325–334.
- Jirgensons, B. (1973): The sensitivity of some nonhelical proteins to structural modification by sodium dodecyl sulfate and its homologues: Circular dichroism studies on Bence-Jones protein, concanavalin A, soybean

trypsin inhibitor and trypsin. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) -Protein Structure* **328**, 314-322.

- Joanitti, G. A., Freitas, S. M., and Silva, L. P. (2006): Proteinaceous protease inhibitors: structural features and multiple functional faces. *Current Enzyme Inhibition* 2, 199-217.
- Johnson, D., and Travis, J. (1979): The oxidative inactivation of human α1proteinase inhibitor. Further evidence for methionine at the reactive center. J. Biol. Chem. **254**, 4022-4026.
- Johnson, S., and Pellecchia, M. (2006): Structure- and fragment-based approaches to protease inhibition. *Curr Top Med Chem* **6**, 317–29.
- Jones, M. N., and Chapman, D. (1995): Micelles, Monolayers and Biomembranes. Wiley–Liss, New York.
- Jose, N., Ajith, T. A., and Janardhanan, K. K. (2004): Methanol extract of the oyster mushroom, *Pleurotus florida*, inhibits inflammation and platelet aggregation. *Phytother Res* 18, 43-46.
- Jose, N., and Janardhanan, K. K. (2000): Antioxidant and antitumour activity of *Pleurotus florida. Current science* **79**.
- Joshi, B. N., Sainani, M. N., Bastawade, K. B., Deshpande, V. V., Gupta, V. S., and Ranjekar, P. K. (1999): Pearl millet cysteine protease inhibitor. Evidence for the presence of two distinct sites responsible for anti-fungal and anti-feedent activities. *Eur. J. Biochem* 265, 556-563.
- Jouanin, L., Bonade-Bottino, M., Girard, C., Morrot, G., and Giband, M. (1998): Transgenic plants for insect resistance. *Plant Science* **131**, 1-11.
- Kagawa, T. F., O'Toole, P. W., and Cooney, J. C. (2005): SpeB-Spi: a novel protease-inhibitor pair from *Streptococcus pyogenes*. *Mol Microbiol*, 650-666.
- Kakade, M. L., Rackis, J. J., McGhee, J. E., and Puski, G. (1974): Determination of trypsin inhibitory activity of soy products: a collaborative analysis of an improved procedure. *Cereal chemistry* **51**, 376-382.

- Kalashnikova, E. E., Chernyshova, M. P., and Ignatov, V. V. (2003): The extracellular proteases of the phytopathogenic bacterium *Xanthomonas campestris*. *Mikrobiologiia* 72, 498–502.
- Kang, Z., Jiang, J. H., Wang, D., Liu, K., and Du, L. F. (2009): Kunitz-type trypsin inhibitor with high stability from *Spinacia oleracea* L. seeds. *Biochemistry (Mosc)* 74, 102-109.
- Kantyka, T., Rawlings, N. D., and Potempa, J. (2010): Prokaryote-derived protein inhibitors of peptidases: A sketchy occurrence and mostly unknown function. *Biochimie* 92, 1644-1656.
- Kawamura, S., Ohkuma, M., Chijiiwa, Y., Kohno, D., Nakagawa, H., Hirakawa, H., Kuhara, S., and Torikata, T. (2008): Role of disulfide bonds in goose-type lysozyme. *FEBS J* 275, 2818–2830.
- Khadeeva, N. V., Kochieva, E. Z., Yu, M., Tcherednitchenko, M. Y., Yu, E., Yakovleva, E. Y., Sydoruk, K. V., Bogush, V. G., Dunaevsky, Y. E., and Belozersky, M. A. (2009): Use of buckwheat seed protease inhibitor gene for improvement of tobacco and potato plant resistance to biotic stress. *Biochemistry (Moscow)* 74, 260–267.
- Khan, M. M., Shibuya, Y., Nakagaki, T., Kambara, T., and Yamamoto, T. (1994): α2-macroglobulin as the major defence in acute pseudomonal septic shock in the guinea pig model. *Int. J. Exp. Pathol* **75**, 285–293.
- Khan, M. S., Singh, P., Azhar, A., Naseem, A., Rashid, Q., Kabir, M. A., and Jairajpuri, M. A. (2011): Serpin inhibition mechanism: A delicate balance between native metastable state and polymerization. *Journal of Amino Acids* 2011, 1-10.
- Kim, E. E., and Wyckoff, H. W. (1991): Reaction mechanism of alkaline phosphatase based on crystal structures. J Mol Biol 218, 449–464.
- Kim, K. S., Kim, T. U., Kim, I. J., Byun, S. M., and Shin, Y. C. (1995): Characterization of a metalloprotease inhibitor protein (SmaPI) of *Serratia marcescens*. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **61**, 3035-3041.
- Kim, Y. H., Ryoo, I. J., Choo, S. J., Xu, G. H., Lee, S., Seok, S. J., Bae, K., and Yoo, I. D. (2009): Clitocybin D, a novel human neutrophil elastase inhibitor from the culture broth of *Clitocybe aurantiaca*. J Microbiol Biotechnol 19, 1139-1141.
- Kobayashi, H., Shinohara, H., Gotoh, J., Fujie, M., Fujishiro, S., and Terao, T. (1995): Anti-metastatic therapy by urinary trypsin inhibitor in combination with an anti-cancer agent. *Br J Cancer* 72, 1131-1137.
- Kobayashi, H., Suzuki, M., Kanayama, N., Nishida, T., Takigawa, M., and Terao,
 T. H. (2002): Suppression of urokinase receptor expression by bikunin is associated with inhibition of upstream targets of extracellular signal-regulated kinase-dependent cascade. *Eur J Biochem* 269, 3945–3957.
- Kobayashi, H., Suzuki, M., Tanaka, Y., Hirashima, Y., and Terao, T. (2001): Suppression of urokinase expression and invasiveness by urinary trypsin inhibitor is mediated through inhibition of protein kinase C and MEK/ERK/c-Jun-dependent signaling pathways. J Biol Chem 276, 2015– 2022.
- Koh, C. Y., Kazimirova, M., Trimnell, A., Takac, P., Labuda, M., Nuttall, P. A., and Kini, R. M. (2007): Variegin, a novel fast and tight binding thrombin inhibitor from the tropical bont tick. *J Biol Chem* 282, 29101-29113.
- Kojima, S., Deguchi, M., and Miura, K. (1999): Involvement of the C-terminal region of yeast proteinase B inhibitor 2 in its inhibitory action. *J Mol Biol* 286, 775-785.
- Kojima, S., Nishiyama, Y., Kumagai, I., and Miura, K. (1991): Inhibition of subtilisin BPN by reaction site P1 mutants of *Streptomyces* subtilisin inhibitor. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 109, 377–382.
- Korzus, E., Luisetti, M., and Travis, J. (1994): Interactions of α 1antichymotrypsin, α 1-proteinase inhibitor, and α 2-macroglobulin with the fungal enzyme, seaprose. *Biol Chem Hoppe Seyler* **375**, 335-341.

- Kowalska, J., Pszczola, K., Wilimowska-Pelc, A., Lorenc-Kubis, I., Zuziak, E., Lugowski, M., Legowska, A., Kwiatkowska, A., Sleszynska, M., Lesner, A., Walewska, A., Zablotna, E., Rolka, K., and Wilusz, T. (2007): Trypsin inhibitors from the garden four O'clock (*Mirabilis jalapa*) and spinach (*Spinacia oleracea*) seeds: isolation, characterization and chemical synthesis. *Phytochemistry*. 68, 1487-1496.
- Kridric, M., Fabian, H., Brzin, J., Popovic, T., and Pain, R. (2002): Folding, stability and secondary structure of a new cysteine dimeric proteinase inhibitor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 297, 962–967.
- Krishnamoorthi, R., Lin, C. L., and D, D. V. (1992): Structural consequences of the natural substitution, E9K, on reactive-site-hydrolyzed squash (*Cucurbita maxima*) trypsin inhibitor (CMTI), as studied by twodimensional NMR. *Biochemistry* **31**, 4965–4969.
- Krokoszynska, I., Dadlez, M., and Otlewski, J. (1998): Structure of singledisulfide variants of bovine pancreatic trypsin inhibitor (BPTI) as probed by their binding to bovine β-trypsin. *J. Mol. Biol* **275**, 503–513.
- Kubiak, A., Jakimowicz, P., and Polanowski, A. (2009): A Kazal-type serine proteinase inhibitor from chicken liver (clTI-1): purification, primary structure, and inhibitory properties. *Int J Biol Macromol.* **45**, 194-199.
- Kumar, P., Rao, A. G. A., Hariharaputran, S., Chandra, N., and Gowda, L. R. (2004): Molecular mechanism of dimerization of bowman-birk inhibitors. Pivotal role of Asp76 in the dimerzation. *The journal of biological chemistry*, 30425–30432.
- Kumazaki, T., Ishii, S., and Yokosawa, H. (1994): Identification of the reactive site of ascidian trypsin inhibitor. *J Biochem* 116, 787–793.
- Kunitz, M. (1947): Crystalline soyabean trypsin inhibitor II. General properties. J Gen Physiol 30, 291-310.
- Kuramitsu, H. K. (1998): Proteases of *Porphyromonas gingivalis*: what don't they do? *Oral Microbiol. Immunol* 13, 263–270.

- Kuroda, M., Ishimoto, M., Suzuki, K., Kondo, H., Abe, K., K Kitamura, and Arai,
 S. (1996): Oryzacystatins exhibit growth inhibitory and lethal effect on different species of bean insect pests, *Callosobruchus chinansis* (Coleoptera) and *Rhiptorus clavatus* (Hemiptera). *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* 60, 209-212.
- Laber, B., Krieglstein, K., Henschen, A., Kos, J., and Turk, V. (1989): The cysteine proteinase inhibitor chicken cystatin is a phosphoprotein. *FEBS*. *Lett.* 248, 162-168.
- Laemmli, U. K. (1970): Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head bacteriophage T4. *Nature* **227**, 680-685.
- Laskowski, M., and Kato, I. (1980): Protein inhibitors of proteinases. *Annu. Rev. Biochem* **49**, 593–626.
- Laskowski, M., and Qasim, M. A. (2000): What can the structures of enzymeinhibitor complexes tell us about the structures of enzyme substrate complexes? *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1477**, 324–337.
- Laskowski, M. J., Qasim, M. A., and Lu, S. M. (2000): Interaction of standard mechanism, canonical protein inhibitors with serine proteinases. In: protein-Protein Recognition, Kleanthous C. (ed.). Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 228–279.
- Lawrence, P. K., and Koundal, K. R. (2002): Plant protease inhibitors in control of phytophagous insects. *Electron. J. Biotechnol* 5, 93-109.
- Lazaro, A., Rodriguez-Palenzuela, P., Marana, C., Carbonero, P., and Garcia-Olmedo, F. (1988): Signal peptide homology between the sweet protein thaumatin II and unrelated cereal α-amylase/trypsin inhibitors. *FEBS. Lett.* 239, 147-150.
- Lecadet, M. M., Lescourret, M., and Klier, A. (1977): Characterization of an intracellular protease isolated from *Bacillus thuringiensis* sporulating cells and able to modify homologous RNA polymerase. *Eur. J. Biochem* 79, 329–338.

- Ledoigt, G., Griffaut, B., Debiton, E., Vian, C., Mustel, A., Evray, G., Maurizis, J.
 C., and Madelmont, J. C. (2006): Analysis of secreted protease inhibitors after water stress in potato tubers. *Int. J. Biol. Macromols* 38, 268-271.
- Lee, M. H., Dodds, P., Verma, V., Maskos, K., Knauper, V., and Murphy, G. (2003): Tailoring tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases-3 to overcome the weakening effects of the cysteine-rich domains of tumour necrosis factor-IIÁ converting enzyme. *Biochem J* 371, 369-376.
- Leger, R. J. S., Joshi, L., and Roberts, D. W. (1997): Adaptation of proteases and carbohydrates of saprophytic, phytopathogenic and entomopathogenic fungi to the requirements of their ecological niches. *Microbiology* 143, 1983–1992.
- Lehle, K., Konert, U., Stern, A., Propp, A., and Jaenicke, R. (1996): Effect of disulphide bonds on the structure, function and stability of trypsin/tPA inhibitor from *Erythrina caffra* site directed mutagenesis, expression and physiochemical characterization. *Nat Biotechnol* 14, 476–80.
- Leighton, T. J., and Stock., J. J. (1970): Biochemical changes during fungal sporulation and spore germination. I. Phenyl methyl sulfonyl fluoride inhibition of macroconidial germination in *Microsporum gypseum*. J. *Bacteriol* 101, 931–940.
- Ligia, R. M. M., Gracas, M. F. M. d., Cristina, C. E., Marcos, H. T., Novello, J. C., and Sergio, M. (2003): A Trypsin inhibitor from *Pletophorum dubium* seeds active against pest protease and its affect on the survival of *Anagasta kuehniella. Biochim Biophys Acta* 1621, 170-182.
- Lin, Y. H., Li, H. T., Huang, Y. C., Hsieh, Y. C., Guan, H. H., Liu, M. Y., Chang, T., Wang, A. H. J., and Chen, C. J. (2006): Purification, crystallization and preliminary X-ray crystallographic analysis of rice Bowman-Birk inhibitor from *Oryza sativa*. Acta Cryst 62, 522-524.

- Lindberg, I., Hurk, W. H. V. d., Bui, C., and Batie, C. J. (1995): Enzymatic characterization of immune purified prohormone convertase 2: potent inhibition by a 7B2 peptide fragment. *Biochemistry* 34, 5486–5493.
- Liu, J., Prakash, O., Huang, Y., Wen, L., Wen, J. J., Huang, J. K., and Krishnamoorthi, R. (1996): Internal mobility of reactive-site-hydrolyzed recombinant *Cucurbita maxima* trypsin inhibitor-V characterized by NMR spectroscopy: evidence for differential stabilizationof newly formed Cand N-termini. *Biochemistry* 35, 12503–12510.
- Liu, S. P., Widom, J., Kemp, C. W., Crews, C. M., and Clardy, J. (1998): Structure of human methionine aminopeptidase-2 complexed with fumagillin. *Science* 282, 1324-1327.
- Lopes, J. L. S., Valadares, N. F., Moraes, D. I., Rosa, J. C., Araújo, H. S. S., and Beltramini, L. M. (2009): Physico-chemical and antifungal properties of protease inhibitors from *Acacia plumosa*. *Phytochemistry* **70**, 871–879.
- Lottenberg, R., Minning-Wenz, D., and Boyle, M. D. (1994): Capturing host plasmin(ogen): a common mechanism for invasive pathogens? *Trends Microbiol* **2**, 20–24.
- Lu, J., Yang, H., Yu, H., Gao, W., Lai, R., Liu, J., and Liang, X. (2008): A novel serine protease inhibitor from *Bungarus fasciatus* venom. *Peptides* 29, 369-374.
- Lu, S. M., Lu, W., Qasim, M. A., Anderson, S., Apostol, I., Ardelt, W., Bigler, T., Chiang, Y. W., Cook, J., James, M. N., Kato, I., Kelly, C., Kohr, W., Komiyama, T., Lin, T. Y., Ogawa, M., Otlewski, J., Park, S. J., Qasim, S., Ranjbar, M., Tashiro, M., Warne, N., Whatley, H., Wieczorek, A., Wieczorek, M., Wilusz, T., Wynn, R., Zhang, W., and Jr, M. L. (2001): Predicting the reactivity of proteins from their sequence alone: Kazal family of protein inhibitors of serine proteinases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A 98, 1410-1415.

- Luo, M., Wang, Z., Li, H., Xia, K., Cai, Y., and Xu, Z. (2009): Overexpression of a weed (*Solanum americanum*) proteinase inhibitor in transgenic tobacco results in increased glandular trichome density and enhanced resistance to *Helicoverpa armigera* and *Spodoptera litura. Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 10, 1896-1910.
- Lustigman, S., Brotman, B., Huima, T., Prince, A. M., and McKerrow, J. H. (1992): Molecular cloning and characterization of onchocystatin, a cysteine proteinase inhibitor of *Onchocerca volvulus*. J. Biol. Chem 267, 17339-17346.
- Lustigman, S., McKerrow, J. H., Shah, K., Lui, J., T Huima, Hough, M., and Brotman, B. (1996): Cloning of a cysteine protease required for the molting of *Onchocerca volvulus* third stage larvae. *J. Biol. Chem* 1996, 30181–30189.
- Macedo, M. L., Matos, D. G., Machado, O. L., Marangoni, S., and Novello, J. C. (2000): Trypsin inhibitor from *Dimorphandra mollis* seeds: purification and properties. *Phytochemistry* 54, 553-558.
- Macedo, M. L. R., Freire, M. G. M., Cabrini, E. C., Toyama, M. H., Novello, J. C., and Marangoni, S. A. (2003): Trypsin inhibitor from *Peltophorum dubium* seeds active against pest protease and its affect on the survival of *Anagasta kuehniella. Biochim Biophys Acta* 1621, 170-82.
- Macedoz, M. L., Matos, D. G. d., Machado, O. L., Marangoni, S., and Novello, J.
 C. (2000): Trypsin inhibitor from *Dimorphandra mollis* seeds: purification and properties. *Phytochemistry* 54, 553–558.
- Maeda, H., Molla, A., Oda, T., and Katsuki, T. (1987): Internalization of serratial protease into cells as an enzyme–inhibitor complex with α2macroglobulin and regeneration of protease activity and cytotoxicity. J. Biol. Chem 262, 10946–10950.
- Maheswaran, G., Pridmore, L., P, P. F., and Anderson, M. A. (2007): A proteinase inhibitor from *Nicotiana alata* inhibits the normal development of light-

brown apple moth, *Epiphyas postvittana* in transgenic apple plants. *Plant Cell Reports* **26**, 773–782.

- Maier, K., Muller, H., Tesch, R., Trolp, R., Witt, I., and Holzer, H. (1979): Primary structure of yeast proteinase B inhibitor 2. J. Biol. Chem 254, 12555-12561.
- Marshall, C. J. (1993): Evolutionary relationships among the serpins. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci* **B342**, 101–119.
- McGrath, M. E., Erpel, T., Bystroff, C., and Fletterick, R. J. (1994): Macromolecular chelation as an improved mechanism of protease inhibition: structure of the ecotin-trypsin complex. *EMBO J* 13, 1502– 1507.
- McGrath, M. E., Hines, W. M., Sakanari, J. A., Fletterick, R. J., and Craik, C. S. (1991b): The sequence and reactive site of ecotin. A general inhibitor of pancreatic serine proteases from *Escherichia coli*. J. Biol. Chem. 266, 6620-6625.
- McKerrow, J. H. (1999): Development of cysteine protease inhibitors as chemotherapy for parasitic diseases: insights on safety, target validation, and mechanism of action. *Int. J. Parasitol* **29**, 833–837.
- Mcmanus, M., White, D. W. R., and Mcgregor, P. (1994): Accumulation of chymotrypsin inhibitor in transgenic tobacco can affect the growth of insect pests. *Transgenic Research* 3, 50-58.
- McPhalen, C. A., and James, M. N. (1988): Structural comparison of two serine proteinase-protein inhibitor complexes: eglin-c-subtilisin Carlsberg and CI-2-subtilisin Novo. *Biochemistry* 27, 6582–6598.
- Meirelles, M. N., Juliano, L., Carmona, E., Silva, S. G., M, C. E., Murta, A. C., and Scharfstein, J. (1992): Inhibitors of the major cysteinyl proteinase (GP57/51) impair host cell invasion and arrest the intracellular development of *Trypanosoma cruzi in vitro*. *Mol. Biochem. Parasitol*, 175–184.

- Menengatti, E., Tedeschi, G., Ronchi, S., Bortolotti, F., Ascenzi, P., Thomas, R.
 M., Bolognesi, M., and Pakmieri, S. A. (1992): Purification, inhibitory properties and amino acid sequence of a new serine proteinase inhibitor from white mustard (*Sinapis alba* L.) seed. *FEBS. Lett.* **301**, 10-14.
- Meng, L. H., Mohan, R., Kwok, B. H. B., Elofsson, M., Sin, N., and Crews, C. M. (1996): Epoxomicin, a potent and selective proteasome inhibitor, exhibits *in vivo* antiinflammatory activity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A* 96, 10403-10408.
- Menon, A. S., and Goldberg, A. L. (1987): Protein substrates activate the ATPdependent protease La by promoting nucleotide binding and release of bound ADP. J. Biol. Chem 262, 14929–14934.
- Mima, J., M, H., Fujii, T., Narita, Y., Hayashi, R., Ueda, M., and Hata, Y. (2005): Structure of the carboxypeptidase Y inhibitor Ic in complex with the cognate proteinase reveals a novel mode of the proteinase-protein inhibitor interaction. *J Mol Biol* **346**, 1323-1334.
- Mitsui, Y., Satow, Y., watanable, Y., Hirono, S., and Litaka, Y. (1979): Crystal structures of *Streptomyses* subtilisin inhibitor and its complex with subtilisin BPN. *Nature* **277**, 447-452.
- Mogensen, J. E., Sehgal, P., and Otzen, D. E. (2005): Activation, Inhibition, and destabilization of *Thermomyces lanuginosus* lipase by detergents. *Biochemistry* 44, 1719-1730.
- Molla, A., Oda, T., and Maeda, H. (1987): Different binding kinetics of *Serratia* 56K protease with plasma α2-macroglobulin and chicken egg white ovomacroglobulin. *J. Biochem* 101, 199–205.
- Montecucco, C., and Schiavo, G. (1993): Tetanus and botulism neurotoxins: a new group of zinc proteases. *Trends.Biochem. Sci.* **18**, 324–327.
- Monteiro, A. C. S., Abrahamson, M., Lima, A. P. C. A., Vannier-Santos, M. A., and Scharfstein, J. (2001): Identification, characterization and localization

of chagasin, a tight-binding cysteine protease inhibitor in *Trypanosoma cruzi*. *J Cell Sci* **114**, 3933–3942.

- Moses, E., and Hinz, H. J. (1983): Basic pancreatic trypsin inhibitor has unusual thermodynamic stability parameters. *J.Mol. Biol* **170**, 765–776.
- Mosolov, V. V., Grigor'eva, L. I., and Valueva, T. A. (2001a): Plant proteinase inhibitors as polyfunctional proteins (a review) *Prikl. Biokhem. Mikrobiol* 37, 643-50.
- Mosolov, V. V., Grigor'eva, L. I., and Valueva, T. A. (2001b): Involvement of proteolytic enzymes and their inhibitors in plant protection (review). *Applied Biochemistry and Microbiology* 37, 115–123.
- Mosolov, V. V., and Valueva, T. A. (2005): Proteinase inhibitors and their function in plants: a review. *Prikl Biokhim Mikrobiol* **41**, 261-82.
- Mulvenna, J. P., Foley, F. M., and Craik, D. J. (2005): Discovery, structural determination, and putative processing of the precursor protein that produces the cyclic trypsin inhibitor sunflower trypsin inhibitor 1. *J.Biol. Chem.* 280, 32245-32253.
- Murao, S., Sato, S., and Muto., N. (1972): Isolation of alkaline protease inhibitor from *Streptomyces albogriseolus* S-3253. *Agric. Biol. Chem* 36, 1737– 1744.
- Naglik, J., Albrecht, A., Bader, O., and Hube, B. (2004): *Candida albicans* proteinases and host/pathogen interactions. *Cell Microbiol* **6**, 915–926.
- Nagy, A., Trexler, M., and Patthy, L. (2003): Expression, purification and characterization of the second Kunitz-type protease inhibitor domain of the human WFIKKN protein. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 270, 2101–2107.
- Nakajima, C., Imamura, S., Konnai, S., Yamada, S., Nishikado, H., Ohashi, K., and Onuma, M. (2006): A novel gene encoding a thrombin inhibitory protein in a cDNA library from *Haemaphysalis longicornis* salivary gland. *J Vet Med Sci* 68, 447-452.

- Nazar, R. N. (2003): In: Applied Mycology and Biotechnology. Vol.3, Fungal Genomics and Bioinformatics. Ed.: D.K. Arora and G. G. Khachatourians. *Elsevier Inc. Science & Technology/ Academic Press, San Diego, USA*, pp.161-183.
- Neurath, H. (1989): Proteolytic processing and physiological regulation. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 14, 268-271.
- Neves-Ferreira, A. G. C., Perales, J., Fox, J. W., Shannon, J. D., Makino, D. L., Garratt, R. C., and Domont, G. B. (2002): Structural and functional analyses of DM43, a snake venom metalloproteinase inhibitor from *Didelphis marsupialis* serum. *J Biol Chem* 277, 13129–13137.
- Ng, K. K. S., Petersen, J. F. W., Cherney, M. M., Garen, C., Zalatoris, J. J., Rao-Naik, C., Dunn, M. N., Martzen, M. R., Peanasky, R. J., and James, M. N. G. (2000): Structural basis for the inhibition of porcine pepsin by Ascaris pepsin inhibitor-3. *Nat Struct Biol* 7, 653–657.
- Ninkovic, S., Miljus-Dukic, J., Radovic, S., Maksimovic, V., Lazarevic, J., Vinterhalter, B., Neskovic, M., and Smigocki, A. (2007): *Phytodecta fornicata* Bruggmann resistance mediated by oryzacystatin II proteinase inhibitor transgene. *Plant Cell Tissue and Organ Culture* **91**, 289–329.
- Nishino, T., and Murao, S. (1986): Interaction of proteinaceous protease inhibitor of *Bacillus subtilis* with intracellular proteases from the same strain. *Agric. Biol.Chem.* **50**, 3065-3073.
- Nishiyama, T., and Hanaoka, K. (2001): Do the effects of a protease inhibitor, ulinastatin, on elastase release by blood transfusion depend on interleukin 6? *Crit Care Med* **29**, 2106–2110.
- Nishiyama, T., and Hirasaki, A. (1994): Effect of ulinastatin on the elastase release in multiple injuries. *Anesth Res* **30**, 77–80.
- Normant, E., Martres, M. P., Schwartz, J. C., and Gros, C. (1995): Purification, cDNA cloning, functional expression and characterization of a 26-kDa

endogenous mammalian carboxypeptidase inhibitor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **92**, 12225–12229.

- Novinec, M., Kordis, D., Turk, V., and Lenarcic, B. (2006): Diversity and evolution of the thyroglobulin type-1 domain superfamily. *Mol Biol Evol* 23, 744-755.
- Obregón, W. D., Ghiano, N., Tellechea, M., Cisneros, J. S., Lazza, C. M., López, L. M. I., and Avilés, F. X. (2012): Detection and characterisation of a new metallocarboxypeptidase inhibitor from *Solanum tuberosum* cv. Desirèe using proteomic techniques. *Food Chemistry* 133, 1163–1168.
- Odani, S., and Ikenaka, T. (1973): Scission of soybean Bowman-Birk proteinase inhibitor into two small fragments having either trypsin or chymotrypsin inhibitor activity. *J Biochem* **74**, 857–860.
- Odani, S., and Ikenaka, T. (1976): The amino acid sequences of two soybean double headed proteinase inhibitors and evolutionary consideration on the legume proteinase inhibitors. *J. Biochem* **80**, 641-643.
- Odani, S., Tominaga, K., Kondou, S., Hori, H., Koide, T., s, S. H., Isemura, M., and Tsunasawa, S. (1999): The inhibitory properties and primary structure of a novel serine proteinase inhibitor from the fruiting body of the basidiomycete, *Lentinus edodes. Eur. J. Biochem* 262, 915–923.
- Ohmuraya, M., and Yamamura, K. (2011): The roles of serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1 (SPINK1) in pancreatic diseases. *Exp. Anim* **60**, 433–444.
- Ohtsubo, S., Kobayashi, H., Noro, W., Taniguchi, M., and Saitoh, E. (2005): Molecular cloning and characterization of oryzacystatin-III, a novel member of phytocystatin in rice (*Oryza sativa* L. japonica). J. Agric.Food Chem 53, 5218-5224.
- Okada, Y. H., Nagase, and Harris, E. D. (1986): A metalloproteinase from human rheumatoid synovial fibroblasts that digests connective tissue matrix components. Purification and characterization. *J. Biol. Chem* **261**, 14245–14255.

- Okumura, Y., Ogawa, K., Uchiya, K., Komori, Y., Nonogaki, T., and Nikai, T. (2008): Biological properties of elastase inhibitor, AFLEI from *Aspergillus flavus*. *Nippon Ishinkin Gakkai Zasshi* **49**, 87-93.
- Oliva, M. L., Souza-Pinto, J. C., Batista, I. F., Araujo, M. S., Silveira, V. F., Auerswald, E. A., Mentele, R., Eckerskorn, C., Sampaio, M. U., and Sampaio, C. A. (2000): *Leucaena leucocephala* serine proteinase inhibitor: primary structure and action on blood coagulation, kinin release and rat paw edema. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1477 (1-2), 64–74.
- Oliveira, C. D., Santana, L. A., Carmona, A. K., HCezari, M., Sampaio, M. U., Sampaio, C. A. M., and Oliva, M. L. (2001): Structure of cruzipain/cruzain inhibitors isolated from *Bauhinia bauhinioides* seeds. *Biol Chem* 382, 847–852.
- Oliveira, A. S., Migliolo, L., Aquino, R. O., Ribeiro, J. K. C., Macedo, L. L. P., Andrade, L. B. S., Bemquerer, M. P., Santos, E. A., Kiyota, S., and Sales, M. P. (2007): Identification of a Kunitz-Type proteinase inhibitor from *Pithecellobium dumosum* seeds with insecticidal properties and double activity. J. Agric. Food Chem 55, 7342-7349.
- Oppert, B., Morgan, T. D., Hartzer, K., Lenarcic, B., Galesa, K., Brzin, J., Turk, V., Yoza, K., Ohtsubo, K., and Kramer, K. J. (2003): Effects of proteinase inhibitors on digestive proteinases and growth of the red flour beetle, *Tribolium castaneum* (Herbst) (Coleoptera:Tenebrionidae). *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology* 134, 481–490.
- Otlewski, J., Krowarsch, D., and Apostoluk, W. (1999): Protein inhibitors of serine proteinases. *Acta Biochim. Pol* **46**, 531–565.
- Outchkourov, N. S., Kogel, W. J. d., Wiegers, G. L., Abrahamson, M., and Jongsma, M. A. (2004a): Engineered multidomain cysteine protease inhibitors yield resistance against western flower thrips (*Frankliniella* occidentalis) in greenhouse trials. *Plant Biotechnology Journal* 2, 449– 458.

- Ovaldi, J., Libor, S., and Elodi, P. (1967): Spectrophotometric detremination of Histidine in protein with diethyl pyrocarbonate. *Acta Biochem Biophys* (*Budapest*) 2, 455-458.
- Paetzel, M., Dalbey, R. E., and Strynadka, N. C. (2000): The structure and mechanism of bacterial type I signal peptidases. A novel antibiotic target. *Pharmacol Ther* 87, 27-49.
- Pandey, K. C., Singh, N., Arastu-Kapur, S., Bogyo, M., and Rosenthal, P. J. (2006): Falstatin, a cysteine protease inhibitor of *Plasmodium falciparum*, facilitates erythrocyte invasion. *PLoS Pathog* 2, e117.
- Pandhare, J., Zog, K., and Deshpande, V. V. (2002): Differential stabilities of alkaline protease inhibitors from actinomycetes: effect of various additives on thermostability. *Bioresour Technol* 84, 165–169.
- Pearce, G., Sy, L., Russell, C., Ryan, C. A., and Hass, G. M. (1982): Isolation and characterization from potato tubers of two polypeptide inhibitors of serine proteinases. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 213, 456–462.
- Peña-Cortés, H., Sanchez-Serrano, J., Rocha-Sosa, M., and Willmitzer, L. (1988): Systemic induction of proteinase-inhibitor-II gene expression in potato plants by wounding. *Planta* **174**, 84–89.
- Peng, J. W., and Wagner, G. (1992): Mapping of the spectral densities of N-H bond motions in eglin c using heteronuclear relaxation experiments. *Biochemistry* 31, 8571–8586.
- Pham, T. N., Hayashi, K., Takano, R., Itoh, M., Eguchi, M., Shibata, H., Tanaka, T., and Hara, S. (1996): A new family of serine protease inhibitors (Bombyx family) as established from the unique topological relation between the positions of disulphide bridges and reactive site. *J Biochem* 119, 428–434.
- Phylip, L. H., Lees, W. E., Brownsey, B. G., Bur, D., Dunn, B. M., Winther, J. R., Gustchina, A., Li, M., Copeland, T., Wlodawer, A., and J, K. (2001): The potency and specificity of the interaction between the IA3 inhibitor and its

target aspartic proteinase from *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J Biol Chem **276**, 2023–2030.

- Pichare, M. M., and Kachole, M. S. (1996): Protease inhibitors of Pigeon pea (*Cajanus cajan*) and its wild derivatives. *Physiol Plant* 98, 845–851.
- Poerio, E., Gennaro, S. D., Maro, A. D., and Farisei, F. (2003): Primary structure and reactive site of a novel wheat proteinase inhibitor of subtilisin and chymotrypsin. *Biol. Chem* **384**, 295-304.
- Polgar, L. (1989): Mechanism of protease action. CRC Press, Inc., Boca Raton, FL.
- Poon-King, R., Bannan, J., Viteri, A., Cu, G., and Zabriskie, J. B. (1993): Identification of an extracellular plasmin binding protein from nephritogenic *streptococci. J. Exp. Med.* **178**, 759–763.
- Qasim, M. A., Ranjbar, M. R., Wynn, R., Anderson, S., and Laskowski, M. J. (1995): Ionizable P1 residues in serine proteinase inhibitors undergo large pK shifts on complex formation. J. Biol. Chem. 270, 27419–27422.
- Quilis, J., Meynard, D., Vila, L., s, F. X. A., Guiderdoni, E., and Segundo, B. S. (2007): A potato carboxypeptidase inhibitor gene provides pathogen resistance in transgenic rice. *Plant Biotechnology Journal* 5, 537–553.
- Ragg, E. M., Galbusera, V., Scarafoni, A., Negri, A., Tedeschi, G., and Consonni,
 A. (2006): Inhibitory properties and solution structure of a potent
 Bowman-Birk protease inhibitor from lentil (*Lens culinaris* L.) seeds. *FEBS Journal* 273, 4024–4039.
- Rahbe', Y., Deraison, C., Bonade-Bottino, M., Girard, C., Nardon, C., and Jouanin, L. (2003a): Effects of the cysteine protease inhibitor oryzacystatin (OC-I) on different aphids and reduced performance of *Myzus persicae* on OC-I expressing transgenic oilseed rape. *Plant Science* 164, 441–450.
- Rahbe', Y., Ferrasson, E., Rabesona, H., and Quillien, L. (2003b): Toxicity to the pea aphid *Acyrthosiphon pisum* of anti-chymotrypsin isoforms and

fragments of Bowman–Birk protease inhibitors from pea seeds. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* **33**, 299–306.

- Rai, S., Aggarwal, K. K., Mitra, B., Das, T. K., and Babu, C. R. (2010): Purification, characterization and immunolocalization of a novel protease inhibitor from hemolymph of tasar silkworm, *Antheraea mylitta*. *Peptides* 31, 474–481.
- Ramachandran, R., and Hollenberg, M. D. (2008): Proteinases and signalling: pathophysiological and therapeutic implications via PARs and more. *Br J Pharmacol* 153, S263-S282.
- Rao, M. B., Tanksale, A. M., Ghatge, M. S., and Deshpande, V. V. (1998): Molecular and biotechnological aspects of microbial proteases. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 62, 597–635.
- Rasmussen, M., Miller, H. P., and Bjorck, L. (1999): Protein GRAB of *Streptococcus pyogenes* regulates proteolysis at the bacterial surface by binding α2-macroglobulin. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 15336–15344.
- Rawlings, N. D. (2010): Peptidase inhibitors in the MEROPS database. *Biochimie* 92, 1463-1483.
- Rawlings, N. D., Tolle, D. P., and Barrett, A. J. (2004a): Evolutionary families of peptidase inhibitors. *Biochem J* 378, 705-716.
- Rawlings, N. D., Tolle, D. P., and Barrett, A. J. (2004b): MEROPS: the peptidase database. *Nucleic Acid Res* **32**, 160-164.
- Reckel, G. R. K., Kramer, K. J., Baker, J. E., Kanost, M. R., J.A. Fabrick, and Behnke, G. A. (1997): Proteinase inhibitors and resistance of transgenic plants to insects, in: N. Carozzi, M. Koziel (Eds.), Advances in Insect Control. The Role of Transgenic Plants. *Taylor and Francis, London*, pp. 157–183.
- Reddy, V. Y., Desorchers, P. E., Pizzo, S. V., Gonias, S. L., Sahakian, J. A., Levine, R. L., and Weiss, S. J. (1994): Oxidative dissociation of human

α2-microglobulin tetramers into dysfunctional dimers. *J. Biol. Chem.* **269**, 4683–4691.

- Reeck, G. R., Kramer, K. J., Barker, J. E., Kanost, M. R., Fabrick, J. A., and Behnke, C. A. (1997): Proteinase inhibitors and resistance of transgenic plants to insects. In: Carozzi, N., Koziel, M. (Eds.), Advances in Insect Control. The Role of Transgenic Plants. pp. 157–183.
- Reed, S. L., Keene, W. E., McKerrow, J. H., and Gigli, I. (1989b): Cleavage of C3 by a neutral cysteine proteinase of *Entamoeba histolytica*. J. Immunol 143, 189–195.
- Renko, M., Sabotic^{*}, J., Mihelic^{*}, M., Brzin, J. e., Kos, J., and Turk, D. a. (2010):
 Versatile loops in mycocypins inhibit three protease families. *J. Biol. Chem.* 285, 308-316.
- Rennert, B., and Melzig, M. F. (2002): Screening of selected basidiomycetes for inhibitory activity on *Clostridium histolyticum* collagenase and human leukocyte elastase. *Phytother. Res* 16, 81-83.
- Rester, U., Bode, W., Moser, M., Parry, M. A., Huber, R., and Auerswald, E. (1999): Structure of the complex of the antistasin-type inhibitor bdellastasin with trypsin and modelling of the bdellastasin-microplasmin system. *J Mol Biol* 293, 93–106.
- Reverter, D., Fernandez-Catalan, C., Baumgartner, R., Pfander, R., Huber, R., Bode, W., Vendrell, J., Holak, T. A., and Aviles, F. X. (2000): Structure of a novel leech carboxypeptidase inhibitor determined free in solution and in complex with human carboxypeptidase A2. *Nat Struct Biol* 7, 322– 328.
- Riedl, S. J., Renatus, M., Schwarzenbacher, R., Zhou, Q., Sun, C. H., Fesik, S. W., Liddington, R. C., and Salvesen, G. S. (2001): Structural basis for the inhibition of caspase-3 by XIAP. *Cell* **104**, 791–800.
- Robert, A. C. (2005): Evaluation of enzyme inhibitors in drug discovery: a guide for medicinal chemists and pharmacologists. *Germany: Wiley*.

- Roberts, T. H., Hejgaard, J., Saunders, N. F., Cavicchioli, R., and Curmi, P. M. (2004): Serpins in unicellular Eukarya, Archaea, and Bacteria: sequence analysis and evolution. *J Mol Evol* 59, 437-447.
- Rolka, K., Kupryszewski, G., Rozycki, J., Ragnarsson, U., Zbyryt, T., and Otlewski, J. (1992): New analogues of *Cucurbita maxima* trypsin inhibitor III (CMTI III) with simplified structure. *Biol. Chem. Hoppe Seyler* 373, 1055–1060.
- Rooney, H. C., Klooster, J. W. V. t., Hoorn, R. A. V. D., Joosten, M. H., Jones, J. D., and Wit, P. J. d. (2005): Cladosporium Avr2 inhibits tomato Rcr3 protease required for Cf-2-dependent disease resistance. 308, 1783-1786.
- Rosenthal, P. J., McKerrow, J. H., Aikawa, M., Nagasawa, H., and Leech, J. H. (1998): A malarial cysteine proteinase is necessary for hemoglobin degradation by *Plasmodium falciparum*. J. Clin. Invest 82, 1560–1566.
- Roy, S., Aravind, P., Madhurantakam, C., Ghosh, A. K., Sankaranarayanan, R., and Das, A. K. (2009): Crystal structure of a fungal protease inhibitor from *Antheraea mylitta*. J Struct Biol 166, 79-87.
- Royston, D. (1996): Preventing the inflammatory response to open heart surgery; the role of aprotinin and other protease inhibitors. *Int J Cardiol* **53**, S11-S37.
- Ryan, C. A. (1981): The Biochemistry of Plants. (ed. Marcus, A.), Aca-demic Press, New York 6, pp. 351–370.
- Ryan, C. A. (1989): Proteinase inhibitor gene families: Strategies for transformation to improve plant defenses against herbivores. *BioEssays* 10, 20-24.
- Ryan, C. A. (1990): Protease inhibitors in plants—genes for improving defenses against insects and pathogens. *Annu Rev Phytopathol* 28, 425–449.
- Rzychon, M., Sabat, A., Kosowska, K., Potempa, J., and Dubin, A. (2003): Staphostatins: an expanding new group of proteinase inhibitors with a

unique specificity for the regulation of staphopains, *Staphylococcus* sp. cysteine proteinase. *Mol Microbiol* **49**, 1051–1066.

- Sabotic, J., Bleuler-Martinez, S., Renko, M., Caglic, P. A., Kallert, S., Strukelj, B., Turk, D., Aebi, M., Kos, J., and Kunzler, M. (2012): Structural basis of trypsin inhibition and entomotoxicity of cospin serine protease inhibitor involved in defense of *Coprinopsis cinerea* fruiting bodies. *J Biol Chem* 287, 3898-3907.
- Sabotic, J., Gaser, D., Rogelj, B., Gruden, K., Strukelj, B., and Brzin, J. (2006): Heterogeneity in the cysteine protease inhibitor clitocypin gene family. *Biol. Chem* 387, 1559–1566.
- Sabotič, J., and Kos, J. (2012): Microbial and fungal protease inhibitors—current and potential applications. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* **93**, 1351–1375.
- Sabotic, J., Popovic, T., Puizdar, V., and Brzin, J. (2009): Macrocypins, a family of cysteine protease inhibitors from the basidiomycete *Macrolepiota* procera. FEBS J 276, 4334-4345.
- Sabotič, J., Trček, T., Popovič, T., and J, J. B. (2007a): Basidiomycetes harbor a hidden treasure of proteolytic diversity. *J Biotechnol* **128**, 297–307.
- Sabotic^{*}, J., Gales^{*}, K., Popovic^{*}, T., Leonardi, A., and Brzin, J. (2007b): Comparison of natural and recombinant clitocypins, the fungal cysteine protease inhibitors. *Protein Expression Purif* **53**, 104–111.
- Saito, H., Suzuki, T., Ueno, K., Kubo, T., and Natori, S. (1989): Molecular cloning of cDNA for sarcocystatin A and analysis of the expression of the sarcocystatin A gene during development of *Sarcophaga peregrina*. *Biochemistry* 28, 1749-1755.
- Salameh, M. A., and Wiegel, J. (2010): Effects of detergents on activity, thermostability and aggregation of two alkalithermophilic lipases from *Thermosyntropha lipolytica. The Open Biochemistry Journal* **4**, 22-28.
- Salzet, M. (2001): Anticoagulants and inhibitors of platelet aggregation derived from leeches. *FEBS. Lett* **492**, 187-192.

Salzet, M. (2002): Leech thrombin inhibitors. Curr. Pharm. Des 8, 493-503.

- Sambrook, J., and Russell, D. W. (2001): Molecular Cloning: A laboratory manual,. 3rd ed. *Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York.*
- Sara, M., and Heale, J. B. (1990): The roles of aspartic proteinase and endopectin lyase enzymes in the primary stages of infection and pathogenesis of various host tissues by different isolates of *Botrytis cinerea* Pers ex. Pers. *Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol* **36**, 303–324.
- Sato, Y., Ishikawa, S., Otaki, A., Takahashi, T., Hasegawa, Y., Suzuki, M., Yamagishi, T., and Mirishita, Y. (2000): Induction of acute-phase reactive substances during open-heart surgery and efficacy of ulinastatin. Inhibiting cytokines and postoperative organ injury. *Jpn J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* 48, 428–434.
- Sawano, Y., Hatano, K., and Tanokura, M. (2005): Susceptibility of the interchain peptide of a bromelain inhibitor precursor to the target proteases bromelain, chymotrypsin, and trypsin. *Biol Chem* 386, 491-498.
- Schechter, I., and Berger, A. (1967): On the size of the active site in proteases. I. Papain. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 27, 157–162.
- Scheidig, A. J., Hynes, T. R., Pelletier, L. A., Wells, J. A., and Kossiakoff, A. A. (1997): Crystal structures of bovine chymotrypsin and trypsin complexed to the inhibitor domain of Alzheimer's amyloid β-protein precursor (APPI) and basic pancreatic trypsin inhibitor (BPTI): engineering of inhibitors with altered specificities. *Protein Sci* 6, 1806–1824.
- Schenkein, H. A., Fletcher, H. M., Bodnar, M., and Macrina, F. L. (1995): Increased opsonization of a prtH-defective mutant of *Porphyromonas* gingivalis W83 is caused by reduced degradation of complement-derived opsonins. J. Immunol. 154, 5331–5337.
- Schiavo, G., Benfenati, F., Poulain, B., Rossetto, O., Laureto, P. P., Dasgupta, B. R., and Montecucco, C. (1992): Tetanus and botulinum-B neurotoxins

block neurotransmitter release by proteolytic cleavage of synaptobrevin. *Nature* **359**, 832–835.

- Schirmeister, T., and Peric, M. (2000): Aziridinyl peptides as inhibitors of cysteine proteases: effect of a free carboxylic acid function on inhibition. *Bioorg Med Chem* 8, 1281–1291.
- Scott, C. J., and Taggart, C. C. (2010): Biologic protease inhibitors as novel therapeutic agents. *Biochimie* **92**, 1681-1688.
- Senthilkumar, R., Cheng, C. P., and Yeh., K. W. (2010): Genetically pyramiding protease-inhibitor genes for dual broad-spectrum resistance against insect and phytopathogens in transgenic tobacco. *Plant Biotechnology Journal* 8, 65–75.
- Shannon, J. D., Baramova, E. N., Bjarnason, J. B., and Fox, J. W. (1989): Amino acid sequence of a *Crotalus atrox* venom metalloprotease which cleaves type IV collagen and gelatin. *J. Biol. Chem* 264, 11575–11583.
- Sharma, H. C., Sharma, K. K., Seetharama, N., and Ortiz, R. (2000): Prospects for transgenic resistance to insects. *Electronic J. Biotechnol* 3, 173-179.
- Shiga, Y., Hasegawa, K., Tsuboi, A., Yamagata, H., and Udaka, S. (1992): Characterization of an extracellular protease inhibitor of *Bacillus brevis* HPD31 and nucleotide sequence of the corresponding gene. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol* 58, 525-531.
- Shiga, Y., Yamagata, H., Tsukagoshi, N., and Udaka, S. (1995): BbrPI, an extracellular proteinase inhibitor of *Bacillus brevis*, protects cells from the attack of exogenous proteinase. *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem* 59, 2348-2350.
- Shiga, Y., Yamagata, H., and Udaka, S. (1993): Characterization of the gene encoding an intracellular proteinase inhibitor of *Bacillus subtilis* and its role in regulation of the major intracellular proteinase. J. Bacteriol 175, 7130-7137.

- Shoji, O., Kei, T., Satomi, K., Hiroshi, H., Takehiko, K., Saburo, H., Mamoru, I., and Susumu, T. (1999): The inhibitory properties and primary structure of a novel serine proteinase inhibitor from the fruiting body of the basidiomycete, *Lentinus edodes*. *Eur. J. Biochem* 262, 915-923.
- Shulke, R. H., and Murdock, L. L. (1983): Lipoxygenase trypsin inhibitor and lectin from soybeans: effects on larval growth of *Manduca sexta* (Lepidoptera: Sphingidae). *Environmental Entomology* **12**, 787-791.
- Sielecki, A. R., Fujinaga, M., Read, R. J., and James, M. N. G. (1991): Refined structure of porcine pepsinogen at 1.8 A° resolution. J. Mol. Biol 219, 671–692.
- Silverman, G. A., Bird, P. I., Carrell, R. W., Church, F. C., Coughlin, P. B., Gettins, P. G., Irwing, J. A., Lomas, D. A., Luke, C. J., Moyer, R. W., Pemberton, P. A., Remold-O'Donnel, E., Salvesan, G. S., Travis, J., and Whisstock, J. C. (2001): The serpins are an expanding superfamily of structurally similar but functionally diverse proteins: evolution, mechanism of inhibition, novel functions, and a revised nomenclature. *J. Biol. Chem* 276, 33293–33296.
- Singh, R. R., and Rao, A. G. (2002): Reductive unfolding and oxidative refolding of a Bowman-Birk inhibitor from horsegram seeds (*Dolichos biflorus*): evidence for 'hyperreactive' disulfide bonds and rate-limiting nature of disulfide isomerization in folding. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1597, 280–291.
- Sirois, S., Zhang, R., Gao, W. N., Gao, H., Li, Y., Zheng, H. Q., and Wei, D. Q. (2007): Discovery of potent anti-SARS-CoV M-Pro inhibitors. *Curr Comput-Aid Drug* 3, 191–200.
- Sivakumar, S., Franco, O. L., Tagliari, P. D., Jr, C. B., Mohan, M., and Thayumanavan, B. (2005): Screening and purification of a novel trypsin inhibitor from *Prosopis juliflora* seeds with activity toward pest digestive enzymes. *Protein Peptide Lett* 12, 561-565.

- Sivrikaya, H., and Peker, H. (1999): Cultivation of *Pleurotus florida* on forest and agricultural wastes by leaves of tree and wood waste. *Tr. J. of Agriculture* and Forestry. 233, 585-596.
- Sloane, B. F., Rozhin, J., Johnson, K., Taylor, H., Crissman, J. D., and Honn, K. V. (1986): Cathepsin B: association with plasma membrane in metastatic tumors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* 83, 2483-2487.
- Smith-Swintosky, V. L., Zimmer, S., Fenton, J. W., and Mattson, M. P. (1995): Protease nexin-1 and thrombin modulate neuronal Ca²⁺ homeostasis and sensitivity to glucose deprivation-induced injury. *J Neurosci* 15, 5840-5850.
- Sodeinde, O. A., Subrahmanyam, Y. V., Stark, K., Quan, T., Bao, Y., and Goguen, J. D. (1992): A surface protease and the invasive character of plague. *Science* 258, 1004–1007.
- Sorsa, T., Ingman, T., Suomalainen, K., Haapasalo, M., Konttinen, Y. T., Lindy, O., Saari, H., and Uitto, V. J. (1992): Identification of proteases from periodontopathogenic bacteria as activators of latent human neutrophil and fibroblast-type interstitial collagenases. *Infect. Immun.* 60, 4491– 4495.
- Sottrup-Jensen, L. (1989): α2-macroglobulins: structure, shape, and mechanism of proteinase complex formation. *J. Biol.Chem* **264**, 11539–11542.
- Sowadski, J. M., Handschumacher, M. D., Murthy, H. M. K., Foster, B. A., and Wickoff, H. W. (1985): Refined structure of alkaline phosphatase from *Escherichia coli* at 2.8 °A resolution. *J Mol Biol* 12, 417–433.
- Spande, T. F., and Witkop, B. (1967): Determination of the tryptophan content of proteins with *N*-bromosuccinimide. *Methods Enzymol* 11, 498-506.
- Srinivasan, A., Giri, A. P., Harsulkar, A. M., Gatehouse, J. A., and Gupta, V. S. (2005): A Kunitz trypsin inhibitor from chickpea (*Cicer arietinum* L.) that exerts anti-metabolic effect on podborer (*Helicoverpa armigera*) larvae. *Plant Molecular Biology* 57, 359–374.

- Srinivasan, T., Kumar, K. R. R., and Kirti, P. B. (2009): Constitutive expression of a trypsin protease inhibitor confers multiple stress tolerance in transgenic tobacco. *Plant and Cell Physiology* **50**, 541–553.
- Strukelj, B., Lenarcic, B., Gruden, K., Pungercar, J., Rogelj, B., Turk, V., Bosch, D., and Jongsma, M. A. (2000): Equistatin, a protease inhibitor from the sea anemone *Actinia equina*, is composed of three structural and functional domains. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 269, 732–736.
- Stubbs, M. T., Huber, R., and Bode, W. (1995): Crystal structures of factor Xa specific inhibitors in complex with trypsin: structural grounds for inhibition of factor Xa and selectivity against thrombin. *FEBS Lett* 375, 103–107.
- Supuran, C. T., Scozzafava, A., and Clare, B. W. (2002): Bacterial protease inhibitors. *Med Res Rev* 22, 329-72.
- Suzuki, A., Tsunogae, Y., Tanaka, I., Yamane, T., and Ashida, T. (1987): The structure of Bowman-Birk type protease inhibitor A-II from peanut (*Arachis hypogaea*) at 3.3 A^o resolution. J. Biochem 101, 267-274.
- Szyperski, T., Guntert, P., Stone, S. R., and Wuthrich, K. (1992): Nuclear magnetic resonance solution structure of hirudin (1-51) and comparison with corresponding three-dimensional structures determined using the complete 65-residue hirudin polypeptide chain. *J.Mol.Biol* **228**, 1193-1205.
- Taguchi, S., Kojima, S., Terabe, M., Kumazawa, Y., Kohriyama, H., Suzuki, M., Miura, K., and Momose, H. (1977): Molecular phylogenetic characterization of Streptomyces protease inhibitor family. *J Mol Evol* 44, 542-551.
- Taguchi, S., Yamada, S., Kojima, S., and Momose, H. (1998): An endogenous target protease, SAM-P26, of Streptomyces protease inhibitor (SSI): primary structure, enzymatic characterization and its interaction with SSI. *J Biochem* 124, 804–810.

- Takano, R., Imada, C., Kamei, K., and Hara, S. (1991): The reactive site of marinostatin, a proteinase inhibitor from marine *Alteromonas* sp. B-10– 31. *J Biochem* 110, 856–858.
- Tamura, A., Kanaori, K., Kojima, S., Kumagai, I., Miura, K., and Akasaka, K. (1991): Mechanisms of temporary inhibition in Streptomyces subtilisin inhibitor induced by an amino acid substitution, tryptophan 86 replaced by histidine. *Biochemistry* **30**, 5275–5286.
- Tanford, C. (1980): The Hydrophobic Effect: Formation of Micelles and Biological Membranes, second ed. *Wiley, New York*.
- Terada, S., Fujimura, S., Katayama, H., Nagasawa, M., and Kimoto, E. (1994): Purification and characterization of two Kunitz family subtilisin inhibitors from seeds of *Canavalia lineata*. J. Biochem 115, 392-396.
- Terra, W. R., and Ferreira, C. (1994): Insect digestive enzymes: properties, compartmentalization and function. *Comp Biochem Physiol* **109**, 1-62.
- Tew, D. J., and Bottomley, S. P. (2001): Intrinsic flourescence changes and rapid kinetics of proteinase deformation during serpin inhibition. *FEBS Letters* 494, 30-33.
- Tian, Y., and Zhang, K. (2005): Purification and characteristic of proteinase inhibitor GLPIA2 from *Ganoderma lucidum* by submerged fermentation. *Se Pu* 23.
- Tizon, B., and Levy, E. (2007): Protease inhibitors and their involvement in neurological disorders. Handbook of Neurochemistry and Molecular Neurobiology. Lajtha, Abel; Banik, Naren (Eds.) pp 592-624.
- Todd, B., Moore, D., Deivanayagam, C. C. S., Lin, G., Chattopadhyay, D., and Maki, M. (2003): A structural model for the inhibition of calpain by calpastatin: crystal structures of the native domain VI of calpain and its complexes with calpastatin peptide and a small molecule inhibitor. *J Mol Biol* 328, 131–146.

- Travis, J., and Salvesen, G. S. (1983): Human plasma proteinase inhibitors. *Annu Rev Biochem* **52**, 655-709.
- Tsunemi, M., Matsuura, Y., Sakakibara, S., and Katsube, Y. (1993): Crystallization of a complex between an elastase-specific inhibitor elafin and porcine pancreatic elastase. *J Mol Biol* 232, 310–311.
- Tsybina, T., Dunaevsky, Y., Musolyamov, A., Egorov, T., Larionova, N., Popykina, N., and Belozersky, M. (2004): New protease inhibitors from buckwheat seeds: properties, partial amino acid sequences and possible biological role. *Biol Chem* 385, 429-434.
- Turk, B. (2006): Targeting proteases: successes, failures and future prospects. *Nature reviews, drug discovery* 5, 785-799.
- Ulisse, S., Baldini, E., Sorrenti, S., and D'Armiento, M. (2009): The urokinase plasminogen activator system: a target for anti-cancer therapy. *Curr Cancer Drug Targets* **9**, 32–71.
- Uriel, J., and Berges, J. (1968): Charecterization of natural inhibitors of trypsin and chymotrypsin by electrophoresis in acrylamide-agarose gels. *Nature* 218, 578-580.
- Valente, R. H., Dragulev, B., Perales, J., Fox, J. W., and Domont, G. B. (2001):
 BJ46a, a snake venom metalloproteinase inhibitor-isolation, characterization, cloning and insights into its mechanism of action. *Eur J Biochem* 268, 3042–3052.
- Valueva, T. A., and Mosolov, V. V. (2004): Role of inhibitors of proteolytic enzymes in plant defense against phytopathogenic microorganisms. *Biochemistry* 69, 1305-1309.
- Valueva, T. A., Revina, T. A., Gvozdeva, E. L., Gerasimova, N. G., Ilhinskaia, L. I., and Ozretskovakaia, O. L. (2001): Effects of elicitors on the accumulation of proteinase inhibitors in injured potato tubers. *Appl. Biochem.Microbiol* 37, 512-551.

- Valueva, T. A., Revina, T. A., Gvozdeva, E. L., Gerasimova, N. G., and Ozeretskovskaya, O. L. (2003): Role of proteinase inhibitors in potato protection. *Bioorg. Khim* 29, 499–504.
- Vandeputte-Rutten, L., and Gros, P. (2002): Novel proteases: common themes and surprising features. *Curr Opin Struct Biol* **12**, 704–708.
- Vanhoorelbeke, K., Goossens, A., Gielens, C., and Preaux, G. (1993): An α2macroglobulin-like proteinase inhibitor in the haemolymph of the Decabrachia cephalopod Sepia officinalis. Arch. Inter. Physiol. Biochim. Biophys 102, B25.
- Vasconcelos, A. B., Santos, A. M., Oliveira, J. S., Mde, A. L., and Santoro, M. M. (2009): Purification and partial characterization of proteinase inhibitors of equine seminal plasma. *Reprod Biol* 9, 151-160.
- Vathipadiekal, V., Umasankar, P. K., Patole, M. S., and M, M. R. (2010): Molecular cloning, over expression, and activity studies of a peptidic HIV-1 protease inhibitor: designed synthetic gene to functional recombinant peptide. *Peptides* 31, 16–21.
- Veerappa, H. M., Kulkarni, S., and Ashok, P. G. (2002): Detection of legume protease inhibitors by the Gel-X-ray film contact print technique. *Biochem Mol Biol Edu* **30**, 40-44.
- Vincent Ellis, Scully, M., and Kakkar, V. (1983): The effect of divalentmetal cations on the inhibition of human coagulation factor Xa by plasma proteinase inhibitors. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Protein Structure and Molecular Enzymology* 747, 123–129.
- Vishnudasan, D., Tripathi, M. N., Rao, U., and Khurana, P. (2005): Assessment of nematode resistance in wheat transgenic plants expressing potato proteinase inhibitor (PIN2) gene. *Transgenic Research* 14, 665–675.
- Vogt, W. (1995): Oxidation of methionyl residues in proteins: tools, targets, and reversal. *Free Radical Biol. Med* 18, 93-105.

- Wang, M., Trigueros, V., Paquereau, L., Chavant, L., and Fournier, D. (2002): Proteins as active compounds involved in insecticidal activity of mushroom fruit bodies. J. Econ. Entomol. 95, 603–607.
- Wang, S. X., Pandey, K. C., Scharfstein, J., Whisstock, J., Huang, R. K., Jacobelli, J., Fletterick, R. J., Rosenthal, P. J., Abrahamson, M., Brinen, L. S., Rossi, A., Sali, A., and McKerrow, J. H. (2007): The structure of chagasin in complex with a cysteine protease clarifies the binding mode and evolution of an inhibitor family. *Structure* 15, 535-543.
- Wang, Y., and Jiang, H. (2004): Purification and characterization of *Manduca* sexta serpin-6: a serine proteinase inhibitor that selectively inhibits prophenoloxidase-activating proteinase-3. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 34, 387-95.
- Wasilewski, M. M., Lim, K. C., Phillips, J., and McKerrow, J. H. (1996): Cysteine protease inhibitors block schistosome hemoglobin degradation *in vitro* and decrease worm burden and egg production *in vivo*. *Mol. Biochem. Parasitol.* 81, 179–189.
- Waxman, L., Smith, D. E., Arcuri, K. E., and Vlasuk, G. P. (1990): Tick anticoagulant peptide (TAP) is a novel inhibitor of blood coagulation factor Xa. *Science* 248, 593–596.
- Weaver, L. H., Kester, W. R., and Matthews, B. W. (1977): A crystallographic study of the complex of phosphoramidon with thermolysin. A model for the presumed catalytic transition state and for the binding of structures. J. Mol.Biol. 114, 119–132.
- Wei, A., Alexander, R. S., Duke, J., Ross, H., Rosenfeld, S. A., and Chang, C. H. (1998): Unexpected binding mode of tick anticoagulant peptide complexed to bovine factor Xa. J. Mol. Biol 283, 147–154.
- Weiner, H., Batt, C. W., and KoshlandJr, D. E. (1966): A change in specificity of chymotrypsin caused by chemical modification of methionine residues. J. *Biol. Chem.*, 2687-2693.

- West, M. L., and Fairlie, D. P. (1995): Targeting HIV-1 protease: a test of drugdesign methodologies. *Trends Pharmacol Sci.* 16, 67-75.
- Whetstone, P. A., and Hammock, B. D. (2007): Delivery methods for peptide and protein toxins in insect control *Toxicon* **49**, 576–596.
- Wieczorek, M., Otlewski, J., Cook, J., Parks, K., Leluk, J., Wilimowska-Pelc, A., Polanowski, A., Wilusz, T., and Laskowski, J. M. (1985): The squash family of serine proteinase inhibitors. Amino acid sequences and association equilibrium constants of inhibitors from squash, summer squash, zucchini and cucumber seeds. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 126, 646–652.
- Wilhelm, S. M., Collier, I. E., Kronberger, A., Eisen, A. Z., Marmer, B. L., Grant, G. A., Bauer, E. A., and Goldberg, G. I. (1987): Human skin fibroblast stromelysin: structure, glycosylation, substrate specificity and differential expression in normal and tumorigenic cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 84, 6725–6729.
- Williamson, V. M., and Hussey, R. S. (1996): Nematode pathogenesis and resistance in plants. *Plant cell* 8, 1735-1745.
- Witt, H., Luck, W., Hennies, H. C., Classen, M., Kage, A., Lass, U., Landt, O., and Becker, M. (2000): Mutations in the gene encoding the serine protease inhibitor, Kazal type 1 are associated with chronic pancreatitis. *Nat. Genet* 25, 213–216.
- Wladyka, B., Puzia, K., and Dubin, A. (2005): Efficient co-expression of a recombinant staphopain A and its inhibitor staphostatin A in *Escherichia coli*. *Biochem J* 385, 181-187.
- Xu, G., Rich, R. L., Steegborn, C., Min, T., Huang, Y., Myszka, D. G., and Wu, H. (2003): Mutational analyses of the p35-caspase interaction–a bowstring kinetic model of caspase inhibition by p35. *J Biol Chem* 278, 5455–5461.
- Xue, Q., Itoh, N., Schey, K. L., Cooper, R. K., and Peyre, J. F. L. (2009): Evidence indicating the existence of a novel family of serine protease

inhibitors that may be involved in marine invertebrate immunity. Fish Shellfish Immunol 27, 250-259.

- Yoshida, S., Yamashita, M., Yonehara, S., and Eguchi, M. (1990): Properties of fungal protease inhibitors from the integument and haemolymph of the silkworm and effect of an inhibitor on the fungal growth. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology* **95**, 559-564.
- Yu, M. H., Weissman, J. S., and Kim, P. S. (1995): Contribution of individual side-chains to the stability of BPTI examined by alanine-scanning mutagenesis. J. Mol. Biol 249, 388–397.
- Zavodszky, M., Chen, C. W., Huang, J. K., Zolkiewski, M., Wen, L., and Krishnamoorthi, R. (2001): Disulfide bond effects on protein stability: designed variants of *Cucurbita maxima* trypsin inhibitor-V. *Protein Sci* 10, 149–160.
- Zhai, D., Yu, E., Jin, C., Welsh, K., Shiau, C. W., Chen, L., Salvesen, G. S., Liddington, R., and Reed, J. C. (2010): Vaccinia virus protein F1L is a caspase-9 inhibitor. *J Biol Chem* 285, 5569-5580.
- Zhang, B., Wang, D.-F., Fan, Y., Zhang, L., and Luo, Y. (2009): Affinity purification of trypsin inhibitor with anti-*Aspergillus flavus* activity from cultivated and wild soybean. *Mycopathologia* **167**, 163–171.
- Zhou, R., and Kroos, L. (2004): BofA protein inhibits intramembrane proteolysis of prosigmaK in an intercompartmental signaling pathway during *Bacillus subtilis* sporulation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **101**, 6385-6390.
- Zhu, M. J., Zhang, G. Q., Wang, H. X., and Ng, T. B. (2011): Isolation and characterization of a Kunitz-type trypsin inhibitor with antiproliferative activity from *Gymnocladus chinensis* (Yunnan bean) seeds. *Protein J* 30, 240-246.
- Zuchowski, J., and Grzywnowicz, K. (2006): Partial purification of proteinase K inhibitors from liquid-cultured mycelia of the white rot basidiomycete *Trametes versicolor. Curr Microbiol* **53**, 259–264.

Zuo, X., and Woo, P. T. (1997): Natural anti-proteases in rainbow trout, Oncorhynchus mykiss and brook charr, *Salvelinus fontinalis* and the *in vitro* neutralization of fish α 2-macroglobulin by the metalloprotease from the pathogenic hemoflagellate, *Cryptobia salmositica*. *Parasitology* **114**, 375–381.

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

a) Peer Reviewed

- Manzur Ali P. P, Sapna. K, Abraham Mathew, Rekha Mol K. R and Elyas K K. (2012). Screening and activity characterization of protease inhibitor isolated from mushroom *Pleurotus floridanus*. *Advanced Biotech*. 12 (04):27-30.
- Manzur Ali P. P, Sapna. K, Rekha Mol K.R, Chandrasekaran M and Elyas K. K "Trypsin Inhibitor from edible mushroom *Pleurotus floridanus* active against proteases of microbial origin" *Process Biochemistry* (Under Review).
- Sapna. K, Manzur Ali P. P, Abraham Mathew, Rekha mol K. R, Sarita G. Bhat, Chandrasekaran. M and Elyas K. K. (2012). "Marine *Pseudomonas mendocina* BTMW 301 as a potential source for Extracellular Proteinaceous Protease Inhibitor" *Advanced Biotech.* 11(12):16-19.
- Elyas K.K.; Abraham Mathew; Rajeev K Sukumaran; Manzur Ali P.P.; Sapna K.; Ramesh Kumar S.; Rekha Mol K.R.(2010) "Production optimization and properties of β-glucosidases from a marine fungus Aspergillus -SA 58". New Biotechnology. 27(4):347-351.
- K. Sapna, P.P Manzur Ali, Rekha Mol K.R., Chandrasekaran M., Sarita. G Bhat and K. K. Elyas "Isolation, purification and characterization of a pH tolerant and temperature stable proteinaceous protease inhibitor from marine *Pseudomonas mendocina* BTMW 301" *Biotech Letters* (Under Review).

b) Full paper in proceedings of National/ International Symposiums/ Conferences/ Seminars

K. Sapna, P. P Manzur Ali and K. K. Elyas (2008) "Screening, isolation and application studies of protease enzyme inhibitors from marine microorganisms" Proceeding of the International Conference on

List of publications

Biodiversity Conservation and Management (Biocam 2008) conducted by Rajeev Gandhi Chair, CUSAT, 3rd to 6th February, 2008. Natarajan et al (eds) **ISBN: 978-81-907269-7-9.**

Rekha Mol K. R, Manzur Ali P.P, Abraham Mathew, Smitha S, Sapna K, Sarita G Bhat and Elyas K.K (2011) "Screening of various biological sources for antibacterial peptides." Proceedings of National symposium on "Emerging trends in Biotechnology" conducted by Department of Biotechnology, CUSAT, 1st and 2nd September, 2011. Sarita G bhat (edr) ISBN number: 978-93-80095-30-1.

c) Oral/Poster presentations in National/ International Symposiums/ Conferences/ Seminars

- K. Sapna, P.P Manzur Ali, Abraham Mathew and K. K "Serine protease enzyme inhibitor from marine bacteria: Implications for inhibition on microbial growth." Book of abstracts of MECOS '09, Cochin, Kerala. International symposium on Marine Ecosystems challenges and Opportunities, Cochin from 9-12 February, 2009.
- Rekha Mol K.R, Manzur Ali P.P, Abraham Mathew, Smitha S, Sapna K, Sarita G Bhat and Elyas K.K "Isolation and purification of extracellular antibacterial protein from *Aspergillus* sp. MF 9". At International Conference on "Advances in Biological Sciences" (ICABS), Dept. of Biotechnology, Microbiology and Inter University Centre for Biosciences, Kannur University, from 15-17 March, 2012.
- Sajimol Augustine, **P P Manzur Ali,** K Sapna, K K Elyas, S Jayalekshmi "Immobilization of trypsin with chitosan capped ZnS:Mn nanocrystals for therapeutic and diagnostic applications (2012) International conference on Nanotechnology at the Bio-Medical interface, NanoBio 2012 at Amrita centre for nanoscience and molecular medicine, 21-23 February, 2012 (2nd Best poster award)

GENBANK SUBMISSIONS

- Pleurotus floridanus strain PF101 18S ribosomal RNA gene, partial sequence; internal transcribed spacer 1, 5.8S ribosomal RNA gene, and internal transcribed spacer 2, complete sequence; and 28S ribosomal RNA gene, partial sequence. Manzur,P.A., Elyas,K., Linda,L., Sapna,K., Rekha,K.M. and Chandrasekaran,M. GenBank Acc No. GU7210580.
- *Calvatia candida* strain PB101 internal transcribed spacer 1, partial sequence; 5.8S ribosomal RNA gene and internal transcribed spacer 2, complete sequence; and 28S ribosomal RNA gene, partial sequence. **Manzur,P.P.**, Elyas,K.K., Sapna,K., Rekha,K.R.M. and Chandrasekaran,M. **GenBank Acc No. GU939632.**
- 16S rRNA gene sequence of *Pseudomonas mendocina* partial. Sapna,K., Elyas, K.K., Chandrasekaran, M., Sarita,B.G. and Manzur, A. GenBank Acc No. GU139342.
- *Bacillus subtilis* subsp. subtilis strain BTSB22 16S ribosomal RNA gene, partial sequence. Smitha,S., Manzur,A.P.P. and Sarita,B.G. GenBank Acc No. GI:296044582.
- Rekha Mol,K.R., Elyas,K.K.,Manzur Ali,P.P., Sapna,K., Abraham,M.and Ramesh Kumar,S. Aspergillus fumigatus strain MF 9 18S ribosomal RNA gene, partial sequence; internal transcribed spacer 1, 5.8S ribosomal RNA gene, and internal transcribed spacer 2, complete sequence; and 28Sribosomal RNA gene, partial sequence. GenBank Acc No. HQ285882.